

# Dynamic observers and control design, application to large-scale systems

Nan Gao

### ► To cite this version:

Nan Gao. Dynamic observers and control design, application to large-scale systems. Other. Université de Lorraine, 2015. English. NNT: 2015LORR0081. tel-01202442v1

## HAL Id: tel-01202442 https://hal.univ-lorraine.fr/tel-01202442v1

Submitted on 29 Mar 2018 (v1), last revised 21 Sep 2015 (v2)

**HAL** is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



## AVERTISSEMENT

Ce document est le fruit d'un long travail approuvé par le jury de soutenance et mis à disposition de l'ensemble de la communauté universitaire élargie.

Il est soumis à la propriété intellectuelle de l'auteur. Ceci implique une obligation de citation et de référencement lors de l'utilisation de ce document.

D'autre part, toute contrefaçon, plagiat, reproduction illicite encourt une poursuite pénale.

Contact : ddoc-theses-contact@univ-lorraine.fr

## LIENS

Code de la Propriété Intellectuelle. articles L 122. 4 Code de la Propriété Intellectuelle. articles L 335.2- L 335.10 <u>http://www.cfcopies.com/V2/leg/leg\_droi.php</u> <u>http://www.culture.gouv.fr/culture/infos-pratiques/droits/protection.htm</u>







Département de Formation Doctorale en Automatique UFR Sciences et Technologies École doctorale IAEM Lorraine

# Observateurs dynamiques et commande des systèmes, application aux systèmes de grande dimension

## THÈSE

présentée et soutenue publiquement le 29 juin 2015

pour l'obtention du

## Doctorat de l'Université de Lorraine

(Spécialité Automatique, Traitement du signal et des images, Génie informatique)

par

### Nan GAO

Composition du jury

Président :	Mohammed M'SAAD	Professeur, École Nationale Supérieure d'Ingénieurs de Caen
Rapporteurs :	Olivier SENAME	Professeur, Grenoble INP
	Driss BOUTAT	Professeur, INSA Centre Val de Loire
Examinateurs:	Holger VOOS	Professeur, Université du Luxembourg
	Marouane ALMA	Maître de conférence, Université de Lorraine
Directeur de thèse :	Mohamed DAROUACH	Professeur, Université de Lorraine

Mis en page avec la classe thloria.

### Acknowledgments

My deepest gratitude goes first and foremost to Prof. Mohamed Darouach, my supervisor, for his constant encouragement and guidance. Three years ago, it was my first time to go abroad alone and study in a new environment. Prof. Darouach gave me bunches of advice and helped me conquer many difficulties in both my study and my life. I offer my sincere appreciation and gratitude to his patient advice and warm help.

I would like to thank all the members of my PhD evaluation committee: Prof. Olivier Sename, from Grenoble INP, Prof. Driss Boutat, from INSA Centre Val de Loire, Prof. Holger Voos, from University of Luxembourg, Prof. Mohammed M'saad, from ENSICAEN, Dr. Marouane Alma, from University of Lorrain. I am very grateful to all of them for spending their valuable time to read and review carefully my thesis.

I would also like to thank other staffs of CRAN-Longwy: Michel Zasadzinski, Latifa-Boutat-Baddas, Harouna Souley Ali, Mohamed Boutayeb, Hugues Rafaralahy, Cèdric Delattre, Joëlle Pinelli and Nathalie Clèment, for helping me a lot with many issues.

I wish to express my gratitude to all the PhD students whom I have encountered during the past three years: Gloria Lilia Osorio Gordillo, Hao Nguyen Dang, Yassine Boukal, Florian Seve, Titif Matchbetikh, Adrien Drouot, Ghazi Bel Haj Frej, Bessem Bhiri, and Asma Barbata, who have instructed and helped me a lot in the past three years.

I wish to express my heartfelt gratitude to my parents, Shuntong GAO and Yulian YUAN, and all the other family members. As your single son, I know how hard for you to be apart with me. Thank you for consistently encouraging me to be brave, independent and optimistic, and I appreciate your support and love in these years.

Finally, but not lastly, I am grateful to my wife, Peng LI, for the happy and hard time together during our study in these ten years. Thank you very much for your understanding, patience, and help. I am so happy to grow up with you.

To my family...

## Contents

Acknowledgments	i
Notation and acronyms	ix
List of Figures	xi

## Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1	Introd	luction	2		
1.2	2 Observers for linear systems				
	1.2.1	Full-order observers and observer-based control	5		
	1.2.2	Reduced-order observers	7		
	1.2.3	Functional observers	8		
	1.2.4	Unknown input observers	10		
	1.2.5	Observers for uncertain systems	12		
	1.2.6	$H_\infty$ observers	14		
	1.2.7	Proportional integral observers	15		
	1.2.8	Dynamic observers	18		
1.3	Large	scale system and decentralized observers	20		
	1.3.1	Large-scale system	20		
	1.3.2	Decentralized observers	22		
1.4	Backg	round	24		

	1.4.1	Controllability and Stabilizability	24
	1.4.2	Observability and Detectability	25
	1.4.3	Schur complement lemma	25
	1.4.4	Lyapunov stability of linear systems	26
	1.4.5	Bounded real lemma	26
1.5	Structu	re of the thesis	27
Chapte	r 2		
New H	$_\infty$ dynar	nic observer design 29	
2.1	Introdu	lction	30
2.2	A new	$H_\infty$ dynamic observer design for continuous-time systems $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	30
	2.2.1	Observer design for systems without disturbances	32
	2.2.2	Parameterization of algebraic constraints	34
	2.2.3	Observer design for systems in the presence of disturbances	42
	2.2.4	Particular cases	46
	2.2.5	Numerical example	48
2.3	A new	$H_\infty$ dynamic observer design for discrete-time systems $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	58
	2.3.1	Observer design for systems without disturbances	59
	2.3.2	Parameterization of algebraic constraints	61
	2.3.3	Observer design for systems in the presence of disturbances	64
	2.3.4	Particular cases	68
	2.3.5	Numerical example	70
2.4	A new	$H_\infty$ dynamic observer design for uncertain systems $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	76
2.5	Conclu	sions	83
Chapte	r 3		
$H_{\infty}  \mathbf{dy}$	namic-o	bserver-based control design 85	
3.1	Introdu	lction	86
3.2	Probler	n formulation $\ldots$	86
3.3	Algebra	aic constraints and parameterizations	87
	3.3.1	Algebraic constraints	87
	3.3.2	Parameterizations	90
3.4	$H_{\infty} \mathrm{dy}$	namic-observer-based control design	93
3.5	Numer	ical example	97
	3.5.1	Observer-based control design	98
	3.5.2	Simulation results	99
3.6	Conclu	sions	102

### Chapter 4

 ${\it H}_\infty$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control for large-scale uncertain systems103

4.1	Introduction
4.2	Problem formulation
4.3	Algebraic constraints and parameterizations
	4.3.1 Algebraic constraints
	4.3.2 Parameterizations
4.4	$H_\infty$ decentralized dynamic-observer-based control design $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
4.5	Numerical example
	4.5.1 Observer-based control design
	4.5.2 Simulation results
4.6	Conclusions
Chapter	r 5

Conclusions and perspectives			
5.1 Conclusions	•••	130	
5.2 Perspectives	•••	130	
Appendix A			
Publication list			

137

Contents

# Notation and acronyms

## Sets and Norms

$\mathfrak{R}^n$	Set of n-dimensional real vectors
$\mathfrak{R}^{n  imes m}$	Set of $n \times m$ dimensional real matrices
$\mathbb{F}_{c}$	Field of complex numbers
$\ .\ _{2}$	The Euclidean vector norm
$\ \cdot\ _{\infty}^{-}$	The $H_\infty$ norm
$Re(\lambda)$	The real part of eigenvalue $\lambda$

## **Matrices and Operators**

A > 0	Real symmetric positive-definite matrix A
Ι	Identity matrix of appropriate dimension
$I_n$	Identity matrix of dimension $n \times n$
0	Null matrix of appropriate dimension
$0_n$	Null matrix of dimension $n \times n$
$A^{-1}$	Inverse of matrix $A \in \mathbb{R}^{n \times n}$ , det $A \neq 0$
$A^T$	Transpose of matrix A
$A^{\perp}$	Any matrix such that $A^{\perp}A = 0$ and $A^{\perp}A^{\perp^{T}} > 0$
$A^+$	Generalized inverse of matrix A satisfying $AA^+A = A$
$(\star)$	Block induced by symmetry
rank A	Rank of matrix A
$diag(a_i)$	A diagonal matrix with $a_i$ as its <i>i</i> -th diagonal element

## Acronyms

BMI	Bilinear Matrix inequality
DGCS	Decentralized Guaranteed Cost Stabilization
DO	Dynamic Observer
HDO	$H_{\infty}$ dynamic observer
IGBT	Insulated Gate Bipolar Transistor
LMI	Linear Matrix Inequality
LSM	Linear Stepping Motor
LSS	Large-scale System
LTI	Linear Time Invariant
LTV	Linear Time Varying
PO	Proportional Observer
PI	Proportional Integral
PID	Proportional Integral Derivative
PIO	Proportional Integral Observer
SISO	Single-input Single-output
T-S	Takagi-Sugeno
UIO	Unknown Input Observer

# List of Figures

VX2600 High Precision DC Source	3
ADA4870 Package	3
Structure of observer	4
Electric Power System	20
Large-Scale System	21
Control input	50
State $x_1$ and its estimate (solid line: original state; dashed line: estimate)	51
Estimation error $e_1$	51
State $x_2$ and its estimate (solid line: original state; dashed line: estimate)	51
Estimation error $e_2$	52
State $x_3$ and its estimate (solid line: original state; dashed line: estimate)	52
Estimation error $e_3$	52
All inputs (solid line: control input; dashed line: unknown input; dash-dotted line: disturbance)	53
State $x_1$ and its estimates for 200s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)	54
State $x_1$ and its estimates for 40s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)	54
Estimation error $e_1$ for 200s (dashed line: HDO: dotted line: PO: dash-dotted	51
line: PIO)	54
Estimation error $e_1$ for 40s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line:	01
PIO)	55
State $x_2$ and its estimates for 200s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)	55
State $x_2$ and its estimates for 40s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)	55
	VX2600 High Precision DC Source

2.15	Estimation error $e_2$ for 200s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted	
	line: PIO)	56
2.16	Estimation error $e_2$ for 40s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)	56
2.17	State $x_3$ and its estimates for 200s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO;	
0.10	dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)	56
2.18	State $x_3$ and its estimates for 40s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PIO)	57
2.19	Estimation error <i>e</i> <sub>3</sub> for 200s (dashed line: HDO: dotted line: PO: dash-dotted	57
,	line: PIO)	57
2.20	Estimation error $e_3$ for 40s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line:	
0.01	PIO)	57
2.21	All inputs (dashed line: unknown input; dash-dotted line: disturbance)	/3
2.22	dotted line: PO: dash-dotted line: PIO) $\dots \dots \dots$	73
2.23	Estimation error $e_1$ for 5s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line:	, -
	PIO)	73
2.24	Estimation error $e_1$ for 1s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line:	
0.0F	PIO)	74
2.25	dotted line: PO: dash-dotted line: PIO)	74
2.26	Estimation error $e_2$ for 5s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line:	, ,
	PIO)	74
2.27	Estimation error $e_2$ for 1s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line:	
<u>-</u>	PIO)	75
2.20	dotted line: PO: dash-dotted line: PIO)	75
2.29	Estimation error $e_3$ for 5s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line:	70
	PIO)	75
2.30	Estimation error $e_3$ for 1s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line:	
	PIO)	76
3.1	Disturbance	99
3.2	State $x_1$ and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)	100
3.3	Estimation error $e_1$	100
3.4	State $x_2$ and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)	100
3.5	Estimation error $e_2$	101
3.7	Estimation error $e_2$	101
3.8	Output $y$	102
11	Disturbances	100
4.2	State $x_{11}$ and its estimate (solid line: original state: dotted line: HDO)	122
4.3	Estimation error $e_{11}$	123
4.4	State $x_{12}$ and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)	123
4.5	Estimation error $e_{12}$	123
4.6	State $x_{13}$ and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)	124
4.7	Estimation error $e_{13}$	124

4.8	State $x_{21}$ and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO) 124
4.9	Estimation error $e_{21}$
4.10	State $x_{22}$ and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO) 125
4.11	Estimation error $e_{22}$
4.12	Output $y_1$
4.13	Output $y_2$

List of Figures

# CHAPTER 1

# Introduction

### Contents

1.1	Introduction		
1.2	1.2 Observers for linear systems		
	1.2.1	Full-order observers and observer-based control	5
	1.2.2	Reduced-order observers	7
	1.2.3	Functional observers	8
	1.2.4	Unknown input observers	10
	1.2.5	Observers for uncertain systems	12
	1.2.6	$H_\infty$ observers	14
	1.2.7	Proportional integral observers	15
	1.2.8	Dynamic observers	18
1.3	Large	scale system and decentralized observers	20
	1.3.1	Large-scale system	20
	1.3.2	Decentralized observers	22
1.4	Backg	round	24
	1.4.1	Controllability and Stabilizability	24
	1.4.2	Observability and Detectability	25
	1.4.3	Schur complement lemma	25
	1.4.4	Lyapunov stability of linear systems	26
	1.4.5	Bounded real lemma	26
1.5	Struct	rure of the thesis	27

### 1.1 Introduction

The focus of this dissertation is to develop and design a new class of observers called dynamic observer (DO) and to use it in control design. In the past several decades, the observer design problem has gained constantly high interest in the literature, due to the fact that the state variable cannot be measured frequently either because of the unavailability of appropriate sensors or due to high costs and long analysis times involved in the measurement processes.

The state variable is important in the state space representation, which is a mathematical model of a physical system as a set of inputs, outputs and state variables related by first-order differential equations. The general state space representation of linear continuous-time systems is expressed as

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu, \tag{1.1a}$$

$$y = Cx + Du, \tag{1.1b}$$

where  $x \in \Re^n$ ,  $u \in \Re^m$  and  $y \in \Re^p$  are the state vector, the input vector and the output vector, respectively. Matrices A, B, C and D are known constant and of appropriate dimensions. The state space representation of linear discrete-time systems is expressed as

$$x(k+1) = Ax(k) + Bu(k),$$
 (1.2a)

$$y(k) = Cx(k) + Du(k),$$
 (1.2b)

where  $x(k) \in \Re^n$ ,  $u(k) \in \Re^m$  and  $y(k) \in \Re^p$  are the state vector, the input vector and the output vector, respectively.

In the state space representation, the state variable can show the full characteristics of system, therefore it is widely applied in the control process, such as state feedback control ([53] and [110]). State feedback control is to place the closed-loop poles of a system in the pre-determined locations of complex plane, by controlling the system state.

Take system (1.1) for example. The state feedback control law is represented by

$$u = K_{sf}x,\tag{1.3}$$

where  $K_{sf}$  is unknown matrix and of appropriate dimension to be determined. By inserting state feedback control (1.3) into system (1.1a) it follows that:

$$\dot{x} = (A + BK_{sf})x. \tag{1.4}$$

In this case, the gain matrix  $K_{sf}$  can be derived from the solution of the following equation:

$$A + BK_{sf} = F_{sf},\tag{1.5}$$

where  $F_{sf}$  represents the matrix of the pre-determined location of system poles.

Although state variables are of great importance, most of the time, state variables are not all available due to the package technology, or costly and difficulty to measure. Take the precision power source VX2600 for example. The VX2600 is a high precision DC source of VX Instruments company. The output voltage and current of VX2600 are  $\pm 10V_{DC}$  and  $\pm 5mA_{DC}$ , respectively. In order to guarantee the accuracy of precision source, it must be packaged in a sealed box so that to isolate the outside disturbance. In this case, it is impossible to measure the states of some internal variables directly.

Even if the source is not packaged in a black box, it is still difficult to measure the states. Let us see the following figure of VX2600:



Figure 1.1: VX2600 High Precision DC Source

One can see from Figure 1.1 that VX2600 is made up of many electronic elements, such as capacitors, resistors, digital chips and so on. With the development of manufacture technology, now the digital chips can be made as small as possible. For example, the distance between two pins of chip ADA4870 is 1.27 millimeters, as shown in Figure 1.2. In this case, it is difficult to measure the value of one pin without touching other pins.



Figure 1.2: ADA4870 Package

On the other hand, the sensors and their associated cables are among the most expensive components in the system. The accuracy of sensors also reduces the reliability of control procedure, since sensors usually produce errors, such as noise and limited responsiveness. With all the above discussions, it is necessary to use the observer to estimate the state in the case where the state cannot be determined by direct measurement. The concept of observer was firstly introduced by D.G. Luenberger [80] and [81], based on the theory that a system  $S_2$  is served as an observer of the system  $S_1$  if the available inputs and outputs of system  $S_1$  are used as inputs to drive system  $S_2$ .

In control theory, an observer is a dynamic system that reconstructs the state of a given real system, from the measurements of inputs and outputs of the real system. Let us consider the following system:

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu, \tag{1.6a}$$

$$y = Cx. \tag{1.6b}$$

For system (1.6), an observer is given by

$$\dot{\hat{x}} = A\hat{x} + Bu + K_o(y - \hat{y}),$$
 (1.7a)

$$\hat{y} = C\hat{x}, \tag{1.7b}$$

where  $\hat{x} \in \Re^n$  is the state of observer, called also the state estimate.  $\hat{y} \in \Re^p$  is the output of observer.  $K_o$  is an unknown gain matrix and of appropriate dimension be determined.

One can see from system (1.7) more clearly that the observer is a reconstruction of the system states by using the inputs and outputs of original system. The only difference is that there is an additional term  $K_o(y - \hat{y})$  in the observer, which is used to ensure that the state estimate  $\hat{x}$  converges to the system state x, on receiving successive measured values of system inputs and outputs.

The structure of observer (1.7) is shown in the following figure:



Figure 1.3: Structure of observer

### **1.2** Observers for linear systems

Ever since Luenburger presented the first result on the observer, the observers design have been greatly investigated and widely applied for linear systems (see [21, 43, 52, 61, 123] and references therein). The observer aims to estimate the system state x. Therefore we must study the estimation error e ( $e = \hat{x} - x$ ). From system (1.6) and observer (1.7), we obtain the following estimation error dynamic:

$$\dot{e} = \dot{x} - \dot{x}, 
= A\hat{x} + Bu + K_o(y - \hat{y}) - Ax - Bu, 
= (A - K_o C)\hat{x} - (A - K_o C)x, 
= (A - K_o C)e.$$
(1.8)

By using Lyapunov function approach, we can determine the parameter matrix  $K_o$  such that system (1.8) is asymptotically stable, i.e,  $e \to 0$  when  $t \to \infty$ . In this case, system (1.7) is an asymptotic observer for system (1.6).

The observer can be designed for either a continuous-time system or a discrete-time system. The characteristics are the same, and the design processes are at least very similar and in some cases they are identical. For the continuous-time system, the observer is asymptotically stable when the system matrix " $A - K_oC$ " has all the eigenvalues on the left side of complex plane, while for the discrete-time system the observer is asymptotically stable when the system matrix has all the eigenvalues inside the unit circle.

### 1.2.1 Full-order observers and observer-based control

### 1.2.1.1 Full-order observers

During the past several years, many kinds of observers have been developed. One popularly used is the full-order observer [41]. Let us consider observer (1.7) for example. Notice that the dimension of observer state  $\hat{x}$  is n, which is equal to the order of original system state. We call this kind of observers full-order observers, which can estimate all the system states.

A full-order observer accomplishes the estimation purpose by calculating the residual " $(y - \hat{y})$ ", which is the difference between the measured output and the corresponding quantity generated by the observer. In real world there are many formulations of observers, and most of them can be transformed into observer (1.7). For example, for system (1.6), the author of [82] proposed the following observer:

$$\dot{\hat{x}} = \hat{A}\hat{x} + Ly + Hu, \tag{1.9a}$$

$$\hat{y} = C\hat{x}. \tag{1.9b}$$

Matrices  $\hat{A}$ , L and H are unknown and of appropriate dimensions to be determined. Notice that if we take

$$\hat{A} = A - K_o C,$$

$$L = K_o,$$

$$H = B,$$

we can obtain the form of observer (1.7).

The applications of full-order observer can be found in many fields. For example, a distributed full-order observer type consensus protocol was proposed for inear multi-agent systems in [73]. In [82], the author designed a full-order observer for the state estimation of an aircraft motion. The authors of [36] and [97] solved the design problem of full-order observers for sensorless induction motor drives. In [124], a full-order observer based insulated gate bipolar transistor (IGBT) temperature estimation was presented.

### 1.2.1.2 Observer-based control

As it is discussed previously, the appearance of observer is due to the importance of system states in the feedback control, which is the most important among the various applications of observers. In the case where some states cannot be measured directly, we use their estimates in the control process, which is called observer-based control.

The observer-based control algorithm is designed in two parts: a "full-state feedback" part based on the assumption that all the state variables can be measured; and an observer to estimate the state of the process. The concept of separating the control design into these two parts is known as the separation principle, which is often a practical solution to many design problems. Take system (1.6) for example, let us consider the following observer-based control law:

$$u = K_c \hat{x},\tag{1.10}$$

where  $K_c$  is the control gain matrix of appropriate dimension to be determined. By inserting control (1.10) into system (1.6), we obtain

$$\dot{x} = Ax + BK_c \hat{x},$$
  

$$= Ax + BK_c (\hat{x} - x) + BK_c x,$$
  

$$= (A + BK_c) x + BK_c e.$$
(1.11)

From equations (1.8) and (1.11), we obtain the following system:

$$\dot{\eta} = A_c \eta, \tag{1.12}$$

where

$$\eta = \begin{bmatrix} x \\ e \end{bmatrix},$$

$$A_c = \begin{bmatrix} A + BK_c & BK_c \\ 0 & A - K_oC \end{bmatrix}.$$

Then we can determine matrices  $K_c$  and  $K_o$  separately.

In the past decades, the observer-based control has been introduced into many fields. In [78], the authors investigated the problem of observer-based control for linear systems with limited communication capacity. The separation theorem for robust pole placement of discrete-time linear control systems with full-order observers was derived in [114]. The authors of [117] introduced an observer-based control approach for linear stepping motor (LSM) drive systems. In [129], the observer-driven switching stabilization problem for a class of switched linear systems was solved. The paper [142] concerned the problem of event-driven observer-based feedback control for linear systems. Other applications of observer-based control can be found in [103, 105, 150] and references therein.

### 1.2.2 Reduced-order observers

Generally, in many systems, some state variables can be either measured directly, or calculated from the output. For system (1.6) we can see that in equation (1.6b), system output y has a relation with system state x, i.e.,

$$y = Cx$$

In this case, we can calculate some system states and it is not needed to estimate all the system states. Instead, by taking "y = Cx" into account, one just needs to design an observer to estimate the unmeasured states. This kind of observer, which has lower dimension than the original system or the full-order observer, is called the reduced-order observer [80].

In order to design the reduced-order observer, we should perform some matrix transformations first [122]. For system (1.6), assume that *C* is a full rank matrix, that is, rank C = p. Then select a  $(n - p) \times n$  matrix *R* such that the following  $n \times n$  matrix *P* is nonsingular:

$$P = \begin{bmatrix} C \\ R \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (1.13)

Let

$$x = P^{-1}\overline{x},$$

where  $\overline{x}$  is a new state variable, then we obtain

$$\overline{A} = PAP^{-1}$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} \overline{A}_{11} & \overline{A}_{12} \\ \overline{A}_{21} & \overline{A}_{22} \end{bmatrix},$$

$$\overline{B} = PB = \begin{bmatrix} \overline{B}_1 \\ \overline{B}_2 \end{bmatrix},$$

$$\overline{C} = CP^{-1} = \begin{bmatrix} I_p & 0 \end{bmatrix},$$

In this case, from system (1.6) we obtain the following equivalent system:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{\overline{x}}_1 \\ \dot{\overline{x}}_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \overline{A}_{11} & \overline{A}_{12} \\ \overline{A}_{21} & \overline{A}_{22} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \overline{x}_1 \\ \overline{x}_2 \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} \overline{B}_1 \\ \overline{B}_2 \end{bmatrix} u, \qquad (1.14a)$$

$$y = \begin{bmatrix} I_p & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \overline{x}_1 \\ \overline{x}_2 \end{bmatrix} = \overline{x}_1.$$
 (1.14b)

One can see from equation (1.14b) that state  $\overline{x}_1$  can be obtained from output y and we just need to design an observer for the following system of dimension n - p:

$$\dot{\overline{x}}_2 = \overline{A}_{21}\overline{x}_1 + \overline{A}_{22}\overline{x}_2 + \overline{B}_2 u \tag{1.15}$$

The observer for system (1.15) is given by

$$\dot{z} = (\overline{A}_{22} + \overline{L}\overline{A}_{12})z + [(\overline{A}_{22} + \overline{L}\overline{A}_{12})\overline{L} + \overline{A}_{21} + \overline{L}\overline{A}_{11}]y + (\overline{B}_2 + \overline{L}\overline{B}_1)u,$$
(1.16a)  
$$\dot{\overline{x}}_2 = z - \overline{L}y,$$
(1.16b)

where  $z \in \Re^{n-p}$  is the state of observer and  $\hat{x}_2 \in \Re^{n-p}$  is the estimate of  $\overline{x}_2$ .  $\overline{L}$  is the observer gain matrix and of appropriate dimension to be determined such that:

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} [\overline{x}_2(t) - \hat{\overline{x}}_2(t)] = 0.$$

7

By using this method, the authors of [130] proposed a type of reduced-order observer for matrix second-order linear systems. In [147], the design problem of positive real control via reduced-order observer was solved. The applications of this method can be also found in [143], [151] and references therein.

Another method to design the reduced-order observer is a direct one without doing the transformation to original system. For system (1.6), the authors of [64] proposed the following reduced-order observer:

$$\dot{z}(t) = Dz(t) + Gu(t) + Hy(t),$$
 (1.17a)

$$\hat{x}(t) = Mz(t) + Ny(t),$$
 (1.17b)

with the observer vector  $z \in \Re^{n-p}$ . Matrices  $D \in \Re^{(n-p)\times(n-p)}$ ,  $G \in \Re^{(n-p)\times m}$ ,  $H \in \Re^{(n-p)\times p}$ ,  $M \in \Re^{n\times(n-p)}$  and  $N \in \Re^{n\times p}$  are unknown to be determined. In this case, one can determine all the matrices through the analysis of estimation error dynamic directly.

The applications of this method can be found in [50] where the reduced-order observer was designed for rectangular descriptor systems and in [131] where the problem of reduced-order-observer-based decentralized guaranteed cost stabilization (DGCS) of large systems was addressed.

**Remark 1.2.1.** From the above results, we can see that the minimum order of reduced-order observer is n - p, which is a necessary condition of the existence of reduced-order observer.

### 1.2.3 Functional observers

The design problem of a linear functional observer has gain considerable attention recently. Linear functional observers estimate linear functions of states without estimating all the individual states. Such functional estimates are useful in feedback control system. It is often that a state feedback control law does not necessarily require the availability of the complete states. Take control (1.3) for example. One can see that the control

$$u = K_{sf}x$$

is a linear function of state variables.

Furthermore, in the process of fault detection via residual signal generation, only the estimate of the output is required (y), which is a linear function of states (y = Cx). In this case, it is more logical to estimate the desired output directly using a functional observer rather than estimating all the individual states.

The functional observer is essentially a reduced-order observer, because we only estimate a desired linear function of states by using functional observer. Besides, it can be seen that the condition for the existence of the functional observer is weaker than the detectability condition which is required in full- and reduced-order observers design.

Generally, in order to solve the functional observer design problem, many authors have proposed to transform the initial system to an equivalent one (by using some regular transformations) of reduced-order and to design an observer for this system. Recently, a straightforward method for functional observer design has been developed in [25]. For example, let us consider the following linear system:

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu, \tag{1.18a}$$

$$y = Cx, \tag{1.18b}$$

$$z_f = L_f x, \tag{1.18c}$$

where  $z_f \in \Re^r$  is the vector to be estimated with  $r \leq n$ . Matrix  $L_f$  is known constant and of appropriate dimension. Without loss of generality, we assume that rank C = p and  $rank L_f = r$ . For system (1.18), the functional observer is given by

$$\dot{w}_f = N_f w_f + J_f y + H_f u, \qquad (1.19a)$$

$$\hat{z}_f = w_f + E_f y, \tag{1.19b}$$

where  $w_f \in \Re^r$  is the state of functional observer and  $\hat{z}_f$  is the estimate of  $z_f$ . Matrices  $N_f$ ,  $J_f$ ,  $H_f$  and  $E_f$  are unknown and of appropriate dimensions to be designed. In this case, we have the following results on the estimation error:

$$e_f = \hat{z}_f - z_f,$$
  

$$= w_f + E_f C x - L_f x,$$
  

$$= w_f - P_f x,$$
(1.20)

where  $P_f = L_f - E_f C$ . From equation (1.20), we obtain the dynamic of estimation error  $e_f$ :

$$\dot{e}_{f} = \dot{w}_{f} - P_{f}\dot{x}, 
= N_{f}w_{f} + J_{f}y + H_{f}u - P_{f}Ax - P_{f}Bu, 
= N_{f}(w_{f} - P_{f}x) + (N_{f}P_{f} + J_{f}C - P_{f}A)x + (H_{f} - P_{f}B)u, 
= N_{f}e_{f} + (N_{f}P_{f} + J_{f}C - P_{f}A)x + (H_{f} - P_{f}B)u.$$
(1.21)

Notice that if the following conditions are satisfied:

$$N_f P_f + J_f C - P_f A = 0, (1.22a)$$

$$H_f = P_f B, \tag{1.22b}$$

the dynamic of estimation error  $e_f$  becomes

$$\dot{e}_f = N_f e_f. \tag{1.23}$$

By using Lyapunov function approach to make matrix  $N_f$  to be a Hurwitz,  $\hat{z}_f$  is an asymptotic estimate of the linear functional  $z_f$  for any x(0), w(0) and u(0). The design problem of the functional observer (1.19) is reduced to determine all the parameter matrices such that conditions (1.22) are satisfied and matrix  $N_f$  is Hurwitz.

The applications of this approach can be found in many fields. The paper [29] concerned the design of functional observers for linear time-invariant (LTI) descriptor systems. The minimum order linear functional observer was designed in [40]. In [100], a finite time functional observer was proposed for linear systems. The authors of [101] designed a single linear functional observer for LTI systems.

### 1.2.4 Unknown input observers

In the observer design problem, it is necessary to estimate the state of systems in the presence of completely unknown inputs. This kind of observers, which are able to estimate the state of systems in the presence of unknown inputs, is called unknown input observer (UIO).

One method to design UIO depends on the matrix transformation [70, 99, 121]. The main step of this approach is to find a transformation to decompose the system in two subsystems. In one subsystem, the states are not effected by the unknown input and can be reconstructed by using the observer. In the other subsystem, the rest of the state can be expressed by using the system output and the state estimate of the first subsystem.

Let us consider the following linear system in the presence of unknown inputs:

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu + Fv, \qquad (1.24a)$$

$$y = Cx, \tag{1.24b}$$

with  $v \in \Re^l$  is the unknown input. Matrix F is known constant and of appropriate dimension. We assume that  $rank \ C = p$ ,  $rank \ F = l$  and  $p \ge l$ . Under the assumption that  $rank \ F = l$ , we select a matrix  $N \in \Re^{n \times (n-l)}$  such that the following matrix is nonsingular:

$$T = \begin{bmatrix} N & F \end{bmatrix}. \tag{1.25}$$

Let

$$x = T\widetilde{x},$$

where  $\widetilde{x}$  is the new state variable, then we obtain

$$\begin{split} A &= T^{-1}AT \\ &= \begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{A}_{11} & \widetilde{A}_{12} \\ \widetilde{A}_{21} & \widetilde{A}_{22} \end{bmatrix}, \\ \widetilde{B} &= T^{-1}B = \begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{B}_1 \\ \widetilde{B}_2 \end{bmatrix}, \\ \widetilde{F} &= T^{-1}F = \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ I \end{bmatrix}, \\ \widetilde{C} &= CT = \begin{bmatrix} CN & CF \end{bmatrix} \end{split}$$

In this case, system (1.24) becomes

$$\dot{\widetilde{x}} = \widetilde{A}\widetilde{x} + \widetilde{B}u + \widetilde{F}v,$$

$$y = \widetilde{C}\widetilde{x},$$
(1.26a)
(1.26b)

where states  $\widetilde{x} = \begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{x}_1 \\ \widetilde{x}_2 \end{bmatrix}$ ,  $\widetilde{x}_1 \in \Re^{n-l}$  and  $\widetilde{x}_2 \in \Re^l$ . Furthermore, we select a matrix  $Q \in \Re^{p \times (p-l)}$  such that the following matrix is nonsingular:

$$U = \begin{bmatrix} CF & Q \end{bmatrix}.$$

Then we have the following results:

$$U^{-1} = \begin{bmatrix} U_1 \\ U_2 \end{bmatrix},$$

10

$$U_1 CF = I_l, \tag{1.27a}$$

$$U_2 CF = 0.$$
 (1.27b)

In this case, by using the following output transformation:

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{y} &= \begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{y}_1 \\ \widetilde{y}_2 \end{bmatrix}, \\ &= U^{-1}y, \\ &= \begin{bmatrix} U_1 \\ U_2 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} CN & CF \end{bmatrix} \widetilde{x}, \\ &= \begin{bmatrix} U_1CN & U_1CF \\ U_2CN & U_2CF \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{x}_1 \\ \widetilde{x}_2 \end{bmatrix} \end{split}$$

and equations (1.27a) and (1.27b), we obtain

$$\widetilde{y}_1 = U_1 y = U_1 C N \widetilde{x}_1 + \widetilde{x}_2, \tag{1.28}$$

$$\widetilde{y}_2 = U_2 y = U_2 C N \widetilde{x}_1. \tag{1.29}$$

From equation (1.28) we have the following result on  $\tilde{x}_2$ :

$$\widetilde{x}_2 = U_1 y - U_1 C N \widetilde{x}_1. \tag{1.30}$$

By substituting equation (1.30) into system (1.26), we obtain

$$\dot{\tilde{x}}_1 = \tilde{A}_1 \tilde{x}_1 + \tilde{B}_1 u + E_1 y,$$

$$\tilde{y}_2 = \tilde{C}_1 \tilde{x}_1,$$
(1.31a)
$$(1.31b)$$

with

$$\widetilde{A}_1 = \widetilde{A}_{11} - \widetilde{A}_{12}U_1CN,$$
  

$$E_1 = \widetilde{A}_{12}U_1,$$
  

$$\widetilde{C}_1 = U_2CN.$$

One can see from system (1.31) that state  $\tilde{x}_1$  is not effected by the unknown input v and it can be reconstructed by using observer (1.7). Besides, state  $\tilde{x}_2$  can be obtained from output y and state estimate  $\hat{x}_1$ .

In this case, the complete estimate of original system state can be expressed by

$$\hat{x} = T \begin{bmatrix} \hat{\tilde{x}}_1 \\ U_1 y - U_1 C N \hat{\tilde{x}}_1 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(1.32)

Notice that one should do matrix transformation by using the above method. In order to simply the design procedure, another approach named the algebraic method has been developed. For system (1.24), the authors of [33] proposed the following UIO:

$$\dot{z} = Nz + Ly + Gu, \tag{1.33a}$$

$$\hat{x} = z - Ey \tag{1.33b}$$

where z is the state vector. Matrices N, L, G and E are unknown and of appropriate dimensions to be determined.

In this case, from system (1.24) and UIO (1.33), we obtain the following estimation error dynamic:

$$\dot{e} = \dot{x} - \dot{x},$$

$$= \dot{z} - P\dot{x},$$

$$= N(z - Px) + NPx + LCx + Gu - PAx - PBu - PFv,$$

$$= Ne + (NP + LC - PA)x + (G - PB)u - PFv,$$
(1.34)

where matrix  $P = I_n + EC$ .

One can see from equation (1.34) that if the following constraints are satisfied:

$$NP + LC - PA = 0, \tag{1.35a}$$

$$G - PB = 0, \tag{1.35b}$$

$$PF = 0, \qquad (1.35c)$$

the estimation error dynamic  $\dot{e}$  will be independent of state x, input u and unknown input v. In this case, the estimation error dynamic becomes

$$\dot{e} = Ne. \tag{1.36}$$

Then, the design problem is reduced to determine all the parameter matrices such that constrains (1.35) are satisfied and matrix N is Hurwitz.

The applications of this method to design UIO can be found in [24] for structure estimation of a moving object, in [62] for Takagi-Sugeno (T-S) descriptor system, in [66] for discrete-time switched descriptor systems and in [115, 136, 138] for fault detection.

### 1.2.5 Observers for uncertain systems

As it is introduced previously, a system can be represented as a group of differential equations characterized by a finite number of state variables. In most practical situations, system models suffer from model parameter variation which is represented by the system uncertainty. When the uncertainties in the system vary within given bounds, it is necessary to find a control law that guarantees an upper bound for the performance. In the observer design, the problems of systems with uncertain parameters have been treated in several categories according to different assumptions:

1. Let us consider the following system in [119]:

$$\dot{\mathbf{x}} = \mathbf{A}\mathbf{x} + \mathbf{B}\mathbf{u} + \mathbf{P}\mathbf{D}_{\mathbf{n}}, \qquad (1.37a)$$

$$\mathbf{y} = \mathbf{C}\mathbf{x}, \tag{1.37b}$$

where  ${\bf P}$  is known matrix of appropriate dimension. Vector  ${\bf D_n}$  represents the uncertainty, which is assumed to be upper bounded by

$$\|\mathbf{D}_{\mathbf{n}}\| \le D_{max},\tag{1.38}$$

with  $D_{max}$  is a positive scalar.

2. In [34] and [56], for the following system:

$$\dot{\mathbf{x}} = \mathbf{A}\mathbf{x} + \mathbf{B}\mathbf{u} + \mathbf{G}\xi(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{u}),$$
 (1.39a)

$$\mathbf{y} = \mathbf{C}\mathbf{x}, \tag{1.39b}$$

where G is known matrix of appropriate dimension, vector  $\xi(t, x, u)$  is used to model the uncertainty which is bounded by

$$\|\xi(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{u})\| \le \alpha, \tag{1.40}$$

where  $\alpha$  is a positive scalar.

3. In [96], the uncertain linear system under consideration is described by the following representation:

$$\dot{\mathbf{x}} = \left[\mathbf{A}_0 + \sum_{i=1}^k \mathbf{A}_i \mathbf{r}_i\right] \mathbf{x} + \left[\mathbf{B}_0 + \sum_{i=1}^l \mathbf{B}_i \mathbf{s}_i\right] \mathbf{u},$$
 (1.41a)

$$\mathbf{y} = \left[ \mathbf{C}_0 + \sum_{i=1}^{p} \mathbf{C}_i \mathbf{v}_i \right]$$
(1.41b)

where matrices A<sub>0</sub>, A<sub>i</sub>, B<sub>0</sub>, B<sub>i</sub>, C<sub>0</sub> and C<sub>i</sub> are known and of appropriate dimensions.

 $\mathbf{r}$ ,  $\mathbf{s}$  and  $\mathbf{v}$  are used to represent uncertain parameters, which are assumed to be bounded in the following sets:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{R} &= \{ \mathbf{r} \in \mathfrak{R}^k : |r_i| \leq \overline{r} \quad \text{for } i = 1, 2, \dots, k \}; \quad \overline{r} \geq 0; \\ \mathscr{S} &= \{ \mathbf{s} \in \mathfrak{R}^l : |s_i| \leq \overline{s} \quad \text{for } i = 1, 2, \dots, l \}; \quad \overline{s} \geq 0; \\ \mathscr{V} &= \{ \mathbf{v} \in \mathfrak{R}^p : |v_i| \leq \overline{v} \quad \text{for } i = 1, 2, \dots, p \}; \quad \overline{v} \geq 0. \end{aligned}$$

4. In [58], for the following linear uncertain system:

$$\dot{\mathbf{x}} = [\mathbf{A} + \Delta \mathbf{A}(\mathbf{r})]\mathbf{x} + \mathbf{B}\mathbf{u},$$
 (1.42a)

$$\mathbf{y} = \mathbf{C}\mathbf{x}, \tag{1.42b}$$

 $\Delta A(\mathbf{r})$  has been introduced to represent the uncertainty which has the following structure:

$$\Delta \mathbf{A}(\mathbf{r}) = \sum_{i=1}^{l} \mathbf{D}_{i} \mathbf{F}_{i}(\mathbf{r}) \mathbf{E}_{i}, \qquad (1.43)$$

where  $D_i$  and  $E_i$  are constant matrices and matrices  $F_i(r)$  are assumed to be bounded by

$$\mathbf{F}_{i}^{\mathbf{T}}(\mathbf{r})\mathbf{F}_{i}(\mathbf{r}) \leq \overline{\mathbf{r}}^{2}\mathbf{I}, \ i = 1, 2, \dots, l. \tag{1.44}$$

with  $\overline{\mathbf{r}}$  is a known scalar.

No matter by which constraint the uncertainty is assumed to be bounded, the method to deal with the uncertainty is based on Lyapunov function approach. Take the system of [119] for example. The uncertain system is given by

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu + P_n D_n, \tag{1.45a}$$

$$y = Cx, \tag{1.45b}$$

where matrix  $P_n$  is known and of appropriate dimension.  $D_n$  is bounded by constraint (1.38). For system (1.45), by using observer (1.7), we obtain the following estimation error dynamic:

$$\dot{e} = \dot{x} - \dot{x},$$
  
=  $(A - K_o C)e - P_n D_n.$  (1.46)

In order to determine matrix  $K_o$ , we choose the following Lyapunov function:

$$V = e^T X e, (1.47)$$

where matrix X > 0.

Then the derivative of V along the solution of (1.46) is given by

$$\dot{V} = \dot{e}^{T} X e + e^{T} X \dot{e}, 
= [(A - K_{o}C)e - P_{n}D_{n}]^{T} X e + e^{T} X [(A - K_{o}C)e - P_{n}D_{n}], 
= e^{T} [(A - K_{o}C)^{T} X + X(A - K_{o}C)]e - 2e^{T} X P_{n}D_{n}.$$
(1.48)

In this case, we can determine matrix  $K_o$  such that  $\dot{V} < 0$ .

### **1.2.6** $H_{\infty}$ observers

In the daily life, the disturbance is very common. For example, the resistance of wind for a moving car. In control process, not only the reference input can affect the output, but also the disturbance can result in negative influences on the output. Therefore, in the observer design, one should pay more attention to the disturbance.

One method to deal with the disturbance is the disturbance observer, which estimates the disturbance directly. The frequency-domain method to design the disturbance observer can be found in [135] and references therein. The applications of disturbance observer can be also found in [63, 76, 113] for both continuous-time and discrete-time cases.

However, when we use the disturbance observer, it is necessary to add an extra observer, which makes the structure more complicated. Besides, due to the estimation error of the disturbance observer, the estimate of disturbances will affect the accuracy of performance. Therefore, another method named the  $H_{\infty}$  observer, which can directly minimize the influence of disturbances on the estimation error, has been developed.

The  $H_{\infty}$  observer combines the  $H_{\infty}$  theory ([18] and [46]) with the observer design, and the  $H_{\infty}$  theory is based on the  $H_{\infty}$  norm. Let us return to system (1.6). The  $H_{\infty}$  norm of the transfer function of system (1.6) is given by

$$||T_{uy}(jw)||_{\infty} = \sup_{w \in \Re} \overline{\sigma}(T_{uy}(jw))$$
  
= 
$$\max_{u \in L_2} \frac{||y||_2}{||u||_2}$$
 (1.49)

14

where

$$T_{uy}(jw) = T_{uy} = C(sI - A)^{-1}B$$

is the transfer function matrix from the input u to the output y.

One can see from equation (1.49) that the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{uy}||_{\infty}$  represents the influence of the input u on the output y.

Now let us consider the  $H_{\infty}$  observer design for the following linear system in the presence of disturbances:

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu + B_w w, \tag{1.50a}$$

$$y = Cx, \tag{1.50b}$$

where  $w \in \Re^f$  is the disturbance of finite energy. Matrix  $B_w$  is known constant and of appropriate dimension.

From system (1.50) and observer (1.7), we obtain the estimation error dynamic as follows:

$$\dot{e} = (A - K_o C)e - B_w w.$$
 (1.51)

According to the  $H_{\infty}$  theory, we should minimize the effect of disturbance w on the estimation error e. In other words, we must find a positive scaler  $\gamma$  such that:

$$\|T_{we}\|_{\infty} < \gamma, \tag{1.52}$$

where

$$T_{we} = -[sI - (A - K_o C)]^{-1} B_w$$

represents the transfer function matrix from the disturbance w to the estimation error e.

The methods to design the  $H_{\infty}$  observer are mainly based on bounded real lemma and linear matrix inequality (LMI) optimization approach. The optimal  $H_{\infty}$  reduced-order filtering problems was solved in [13]. The authors of [37] designed an  $H_{\infty}$  observer to estimate the state variables of the vertical car. The authors of [126] designed an  $H_{\infty}$  observer-based robust fault detection for linear switched systems with external disturbances. In [79], the design problem of  $H_{\infty}$  control for T-S fuzzy systems was studied, based on fuzzy observers.

#### **1.2.7** Proportional integral observers

Notice that in observer (1.7), there is only one proportional gain  $K_o$ . This kind of observers is also called proportional observer (PO). It is well known that the precision of estimation provided by the PO is directly affected by system disturbances. In order to provide a better estimation, the proportional integral observer (PIO) has been developed by the duality of proportional-integral (PI) control. The PI control is one special case of proportional-integral-derivative (PID) control in control theory [5], which is given by

$$u(t) = L_p \rho(t) + L_i \int_0^t \rho(\tau) d\tau,$$
(1.53)

where

 $\tau$  is the variable of integration and takes on values from time 0 to the present time t.  $\rho$  is the error between the reference signal and the output signal.

Parameters  $L_p$  and  $L_i$  are proportional gain and integral gain, respectively.

The idea of PI control is to incorporate an additional correction term that is proportional to the integral of output error  $y - \hat{y}$ . By the duality of the PI control, the PIO has been introduced to offer certain degrees of freedom for the observer parameter selection to eliminate the static estimation error. Let us consider the following linear system:

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu + d(t), \tag{1.54a}$$

$$y = Cx. \tag{1.54b}$$

where d(t) is the disturbance.

For system (1.54), by using the PO (1.7) we obtain the following estimation error dynamic:

$$\dot{e} = \dot{x} - \dot{x},$$
  
=  $(A - K_o C)e - d(t).$  (1.55)

Matrix  $K_o$  can be determined such that system (1.55) is asymptotically stable. Then by applying Laplace transform to equation (1.55), we have

$$E(s) = [sI - (A - K_o C)]^{-1} [e(0) - D(s)],$$
(1.56)

where e(0) is the initial condition. E(s) and D(s) are the Laplace transforms of e(t) and d(t). Assume that d(t) is a step function, which is expressed as

$$d(t) = \mathbf{d}, \forall t \ge 0, \tag{1.57}$$

where d is the amplitude of step function d(t). In this case, the Laplace transform of d(s) is

$$D(s) = \frac{\mathbf{d}}{s}.$$

Since matrix  $(A - K_o C)$  is invertible, by applying the final value theorem, the steady state error is expressed as

$$e_{po}(\infty) = \lim_{s \to 0} sE(s),$$
  
=  $\lim_{s \to 0} s [sI - (A - K_o C)]^{-1} \left[ e(0) - \frac{\mathbf{d}}{s} \right],$   
=  $\lim_{s \to 0} [sI - (A - K_o C)]^{-1} [se(0) - \mathbf{d}],$   
=  $(A - K_o C)^{-1} \mathbf{d}.$  (1.58)

One can see from equation (1.58) that in the presence of disturbance d(t) (1.57), there is a static error  $(A - K_o C)^{-1}$ **d** in the estimation of the PO.

Now, for system (1.54) let us consider the following PIO:

$$\hat{x} = A\hat{x} + Bu + K_p(y - \hat{y}) + K_{in}v,$$
 (1.59a)

$$\dot{v} = y - \hat{y}, \tag{1.59b}$$

$$\hat{y} = C\hat{x}, \tag{1.59c}$$

where  $v \in \Re^p$  is an auxiliary integral vector of output error.  $K_p$  and  $K_{in}$  are unknown matrices and of appropriate dimensions to be determined. One can see from equations (1.59) more clearly that there is another gain  $K_{in}$ , which is proportional to the integral term of output error in the PIO, compared with the PO (1.7).

By using the PIO, we obtain the following system for the estimation error *e*:

$$\dot{e} = (A - K_p C)e + K_{in}v - d(t),$$
 (1.60a)

$$\dot{v} = -Ce. \tag{1.60b}$$

Then, matrices  $K_p$  and  $K_{in}$  can be determined such that system (1.60a) is asymptotically stable. Furthermore, by applying Laplace transforms to system (1.60), we have

$$sE(s) = (A - K_p C)E(s) + K_{in}V(s) - D(s) + e(0),$$
 (1.61a)

$$V(s) = \frac{v(0) - CE(s)}{s},$$
(1.61b)

where V(s) is the Laplace transform of v(t) and v(0) is the initial condition. From equation (1.61a), we obtain

$$E(s) = [sI - (A - K_pC)]^{-1} [K_{in}V(s) - D(s) + e(0)].$$
(1.62)

In this case, by applying the final value theorem, the steady state error is given by

$$e_{pio}(\infty) = \lim_{s \to 0} sE(s),$$
  

$$= \lim_{s \to 0} s \left[ sI - (A - K_pC) \right]^{-1} \left[ K_{in}V(s) - D(s) + e(0) \right],$$
  

$$= \lim_{s \to 0} \left[ sI - (A - K_pC) \right]^{-1} \left[ sK_{in}V(s) - sD(s) + se(0) \right],$$
  

$$= -(A - K_pC)^{-1} \left\{ \left[ \lim_{s \to 0} sK_{in}V(s) \right] - \mathbf{d} \right\}.$$
(1.63)

From equation (1.63), it is obvious that the steady state error equals to zero if the following condition is satisfied

$$\lim_{s \to 0} sK_{in}V(s) = \mathbf{d}.$$
(1.64)

With the above results, one can see that the PIO can eliminate the influence of disturbance d(t) (1.57), by adding an integral term v.

Ever since the PIO was firstly proposed by Wojciechowski for single-input single-output (SISO) linear systems [128], the effectiveness of the PIO has been proved in many fields. For example, the PIO was developed for multivariable systems with step disturbances in [11, 104]. In [19], the authors proved the better performance of the PIO to attenuate both measurement noise and modeling errors for linear systems, compared with the PO. In [2], a PIO was designed to estimate simultaneously the sensor fault and the unknown input for linear descriptor systems. Through the pole placement algorithm, both full- and reduced-order PIOs were designed for unknown inputs descriptor systems in [65]. Based on Lyapunov technique, the PIO design problem was solved for T-S fuzzy systems subject to unmeasurable decision variables in [137].

#### 1.2.8 Dynamic observers

From the previous introduction of observers, one can see that the observer design procedure is dual to the control design. For example, the determination of matrix  $K_o$  in PO (1.7) is dual to the design of static state feedback control (1.4). In the past decades, several observers design have been proposed, which are dual to the proptional control.

Recently, an alternative observer structure has been proposed by the duality of dynamic control. To distinguish the proposed observer from the classical observer, the new observer is named DO. For system (1.6), let us consider the following dynamic control [109]:

$$\dot{\lambda} = \Psi_{\mathbf{a}}y + \Psi_{\mathbf{b}}\lambda, \qquad (1.65a)$$

$$u = \Phi_{\mathbf{a}}y + \Phi_{\mathbf{b}}\lambda, \qquad (1.65b)$$

where  $\lambda \in \Re^n$  is the controller state. Matrices  $\Psi_a$ ,  $\Psi_b$ ,  $\Phi_a$  and  $\Phi_b$  are unknown and of appropriate dimensions to be determined.

By inserting the control (1.65) into system (1.6), we obtain the following closed-loop system:

$$\dot{x} = (A + B\mathbf{\Phi}_{\mathbf{a}}C)x + B\mathbf{\Phi}_{\mathbf{b}}\lambda, \qquad (1.66a)$$

$$\dot{\lambda} = \Psi_{\mathbf{a}} C x + \Psi_{\mathbf{b}} \lambda. \tag{1.66b}$$

In this case, the design problem of dynamic control (1.65) is reduced to determine the parameter matrices  $\Psi_{a}$ ,  $\Psi_{b}$ ,  $\Phi_{a}$  and  $\Phi_{b}$  such that system (1.66) is asymptotically stable.

By the duality of dynamic control (1.65), the author of [94] proposed the following DO structure:

$$\hat{x} = A\hat{x} + Bu + \theta, \qquad (1.67a)$$

$$\hat{y} = C\hat{x}, \tag{1.67b}$$

$$\dot{v} = \bar{a}v + b\eta, \tag{1.67c}$$

$$\theta = \bar{c}v + d\eta, \tag{1.67d}$$

$$\eta = y - \hat{y}, \tag{1.67e}$$

where v is an auxiliary vector and  $\theta$  is the observer gain. Matrices  $\overline{a}$ ,  $\overline{b}$ ,  $\overline{c}$  and  $\overline{d}$  are unknown and of appropriate dimensions to be determined.

One can see from the above equations that different from the static gains  $K_o$  in the PO, or  $K_p$  and  $K_{in}$  in the PIO, the proposed DO structure introduces the dynamic  $L_d(s)$  in the observer gain, which is expressed as

$$L_d(s) = \theta = -[\overline{d} + \overline{c}(sI - \overline{a})^{-1}\overline{b}]Ce.$$
By using the DO (1.67) for system (1.54), we have

$$\dot{e} = (A - \overline{d}C)e + \overline{c}v - d(t), \qquad (1.68a)$$

$$\dot{v} = -\bar{b}Ce + \bar{a}v. \tag{1.68b}$$

Then matrices  $\overline{a}$ ,  $\overline{b}$ ,  $\overline{c}$  and  $\overline{d}$  can be determined such that system (1.68) is asymptotically stable. Subsequently, by applying Laplace transform to system (1.68), it follows that:

$$sE(s) = (A - \overline{d}C)E(s) + \overline{c}V(s) - D(s) + e(0),$$
 (1.69a)

$$sV(s) = -\bar{b}CE(s) + \bar{a}V(s) + v(0).$$
 (1.69b)

From equation (1.69a), we have

$$E(s) = \left[sI - (A - \overline{d}C)\right]^{-1} \left[\overline{c}V(s) - D(s) + e(0)\right].$$
(1.70)

In this case, by applying the final value theorem, the steady state error is given by

$$e_{do}(\infty) = \lim_{s \to 0} sE(s),$$
  

$$= \lim_{s \to 0} s \left[ sI - (A - \overline{d}C) \right]^{-1} \left[ \overline{c}V(s) - D(s) + e(0) \right],$$
  

$$= \lim_{s \to 0} \left[ sI - (A - \overline{d}C) \right]^{-1} \left[ s\overline{c}V(s) - sD(s) + se(0) \right],$$
  

$$= -(A - \overline{d}C)^{-1} \left\{ \left[ \lim_{s \to 0} s\overline{c}V(s) \right] - \mathbf{d} \right\}.$$
(1.71)

One can see from equation (1.71) that the steady state error equal to zero if the following condition is satisfied

$$\lim_{s \to 0} s\bar{c}V(s) = \mathbf{d}.$$
(1.72)

From the above discussion, one can see that similar to the PIO, the DO can eliminate the effect of disturbance d(t) (1.57), by adding an integral term v.

Furthermore, due to that there are four parameter matrices in the structure, the DO offers more extra degrees of freedom over the PIO, which can be shown to be useful in many cases, such as observer design by pole placement in some region of the complex space and by adding other performances.

The concept of including additional dynamics in observers was attempted in [48], where the authors put stable dynamics into the classical observer. Then, the preliminary version of this structure was presented by Park [94, 93]. In [22], the design problem of dynamic observerbased control for a class of uncertain linear systems were solved by using LMI optimization approach. The study of [72] was concerned with the design of dynamic observer-based robust control for linear systems by introducing a weighting matrix.

To the best of the author's knowledge, the design problem of DO for linear systems has not been fully investigated so far, and still remains an open and unsolved problem. This topic will be investigated further in this thesis.

# 1.3 Large scale system and decentralized observers

In the past several years, the study of large systems has become a hot topic in the science research (see [6, 14, 23, 47, 51, 60, 69, 87, 102, 108, 120, 134] and references therein). This growing interest comes quite naturally from the relatively rapid expansion of our societal needs. In order to meet this need, it is natural that a great many systems are combined into a large one to realize more functions and enhance the competitive ability.

Take the electrical grid for example ([12] and [91]). An electric power system is a network of electrical components, which is used to generate, transmit and consume electric power. Let us consider an electric power system that supplies a region's homes and industries with power, which is shown in Figure 1.4.



Figure 1.4: Electric Power System

One can see from Figure 1.4 that this power system is composed of four systems: the generators that supply the power  $(s_1)$ , the transmission system that carries the power from the generating centers to the load centers  $(s_2)$ , the distribution system that feeds the power to nearby loads  $(s_3)$  and the loads such as homes and industries  $(s_4)$ .

The combination of different systems results in the expansion of system scale and then there appears the conception of large-scale system (LSS). The notation of LSS is applied to indicate such a kind of systems which have large dimensions and variables, complex structures (more links, more hierarchical or complicated relationship), target diverse, and can be considered as a group of small subsystems.

# 1.3.1 Large-scale system

Generally speaking, there are three essential factors of LSS:

- 1. Decomposing;
- 2. Complexity;
- 3. Loss of centrality.

We will give detailed descriptions of the three factors in the following sections.

## 1.3.1.1 Decomposing

First of all, one can see from the previous introductions that an LSS is of large dimension, i.e., it contains a large number of variables, or subsystems. Furthermore, these subsystems can be always coupled to many sub-subsystems. Thus, when we study an LSS, it is hard to consider all the subsystems as a whole system and design a controller for this system, due to the huge computation amount resulting from the large number of variables. In this case, in order to solve the control problem of LSS, we can firstly decompose an LSS into a set of small subsystems of lower dimensions.

Therefore, the first factor of LSS is decomposing, that is, the LSS can be decomposed into several subsystems. It can be illustrated through the following example. In Figure 1.5, we can see that an LSS has been decomposed into 7 interconnected subsystems  $(s_1, s_2, \ldots, s_7)$ .



Figure 1.5: Large-Scale System

# 1.3.1.2 Complexity

On intuitive grounds it seems evident that without a connective structure, there would be no system at all, due to that the very essence of system concept relates to the notion of "something" being connected to "something" else. In the system analysis literature, there can be little doubt that the most overworked and least precise is the description "complexity", which is caused by the connectivity. Therefore, the complexity is another essence of LSS.

Let us return to Figure 1.5. One can see from Figure 1.5 that the output of subsystem  $s_3$  has connections with subsystem  $s_7$ , but subsystem  $s_3$  cannot obtain informations from subsystem  $s_7$ , since this connection is one-direction. On the other hand, although some subsystems do not have direct connections between each other, they can also communicate with other subsystems. For example, subsystems  $s_1$  and  $s_6$  can both influence subsystem  $s_3$  through subsystem  $s_2$ . Subsystem  $s_1$  can influence subsystem  $s_7$  through subsystems  $s_2$  and  $s_3$ .

#### 1.3.1.3 Loss of centrality

The third factor is based on the notion of centrality. Given a system, the normal way is to design a central control by considering the system as a whole one. Unfortunately, as mentioned previously, it is difficult to design a central control for LSS due to the complexity, although the capability of data processing has been improved a lot in recent years.

In order to deal with the complexity, we can firstly decompose the LSS into a group of interconnected small subsystems according to the decomposition method. Then we can control each subsystem. In this case, it is observed that the overall system is no longer controlled by a single control but by several controls that all together represent a decentralized control, which means the failure of central concept. In summary, the third factor of LSS is that the concept of centrality fails in the study of LSS.

By considering the three factors of LSS, a large-scale linear system can be represented by the following state space representation:

$$\mathbf{S}: \dot{\mathbf{x}} = \mathbf{A}\mathbf{x} + \mathbf{B}\mathbf{u}, \tag{1.73a}$$

$$\mathbf{y} = \mathbf{C}\mathbf{x}. \tag{1.73b}$$

Assume that system S is composed of r interconnected subsystems, and the *i*-th subsystem  $S_i$  is represented by

$$\mathbf{S}_{\mathbf{i}}: \dot{\mathbf{x}}_{\mathbf{i}} = \mathbf{A}_{\mathbf{i}}\mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{i}} + \mathbf{B}\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{i}} + \sum_{\substack{j \neq i \ j=1}}^{\mathbf{r}} \mathbf{A}_{\mathbf{i}j}\mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{j}},$$
 (1.74a)

$$\mathbf{y}_{\mathbf{i}} = \mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{i}}\mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{i}}, \tag{1.74b}$$

where  $\mathbf{x}_i \in \mathfrak{R}^{n_i}$ ,  $\mathbf{u}_i \in \mathfrak{R}^{m_i}$ ,  $\mathbf{y}_i \in \mathfrak{R}^{p_i}$  are the state, the input and the output of the *i*-th subsystem, respectively. Matrices  $\mathbf{A}_i$ ,  $\mathbf{A}_{ij}$ ,  $\mathbf{B}_i$  and  $\mathbf{C}_i$  are known and of appropriate dimensions. The interconnection matrices  $\mathbf{A}_{ij}$  represent how subsystem  $\mathbf{S}_j$  affects subsystem  $\mathbf{S}_i$ .

### 1.3.2 Decentralized observers

One can see from the previous sections that due to the three factors of LSS, the traditional modeling method, control method, and optimization method fail to give reasonable solutions with reasonable efforts in study of LSS. Consequently, the decentralized control has been developed to solve the control problem of LSS.

The decentralized control is derived from the decentralization, which is one method used to treat the interconnection of LSS [7, 20, 45, 68, 86, 111, 132]. By using decentralization method, we can decompose the LSS into several subsystems which have week interconnections, then the interconnections of subsystems can be eliminated. In the decentralized control system, each subsystem can only gain part of the information of the whole system, and operate and manage only a subset of system variables.

Let us consider the following LSS, which is composed of N subsystems and the *i*-th subsystem is expressed as

$$\dot{x}_i = A_i x_i + B_i u_i + h_i(t, x),$$
 (1.75a)

$$y_i = C_i x_i,$$
  $i = 1, \dots, N,$  (1.75b)

where  $x_i \in \Re^{n_i}$ ,  $u_i \in \Re^{m_i}$  and  $y_i \in \Re^{p_i}$  are the system state, the control input and the output, respectively.  $A_i$ ,  $B_i$  and  $C_i$  are known constant matrices and of appropriate dimensions.

 $h_i(t, x)$  represent the interconnections of other N-1 subsystems with the *i*-th subsystem, which is assumed to satisfy the following quadratic constraint:

$$h_i^T(t,x)h_i(t,x) \le a_i^2 x^T H_i^T H_i x,$$
 (1.76)

where scalers  $a_i$  are bounding parameters and matrices  $H_i \in \Re^{l_i \times n}$  are constant bounding matrices.

With the representation of subsystems (1.75), the global system is characterized by the following state representation:

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu + h(t, x),$$
 (1.77a)

$$y = Cx, \tag{1.77b}$$

where

 $\begin{aligned} x \in \Re^{n}(n = \Sigma_{i=1}^{N} n_{i}, x = [x_{1}^{T}, \dots, x_{N}^{T}]^{T}), \\ u \in \Re^{m}(m = \Sigma_{i=1}^{N} m_{i}, u = [u_{1}^{T}, \dots, u_{N}^{T}]^{T}), \\ y \in \Re^{p}(p = \Sigma_{i=1}^{N} p_{i}, y = [y_{1}^{T}, \dots, y_{N}^{T}]^{T}), \\ h(t, x) = [h_{1}^{T}(t, x), \dots, h_{N}^{T}(t, x)]^{T}. \end{aligned}$ Matrices  $A = diag(A_{i}), B = diag(B_{i})$  and  $C = diag(C_{i}).$ 

The interconnections h(t, x) are assumed to satisfy the following quadratic constraint:

$$h^{T}(t,x)h(t,x) \le x^{T}H^{T}\Psi^{-1}Hx$$
 (1.78)

where  $H^T = [H_1^T, \ldots, H_N^T]$  is a  $l \times n$  matrix  $(l = \sum_{i=1}^N l_i)$ ,  $\Psi = diag(\psi_1 I_{l_1}, \ldots, \psi_N I_{l_N})$  and  $\psi_i = \alpha_i^{-2}$ .

Next for system (1.77), let us consider the flowing decentralized observer-based control:

$$u = K_{dc}\hat{x}, \tag{1.79a}$$

$$\dot{\hat{x}} = A\hat{x} + Bu + K_{do}(y - \hat{y}),$$
 (1.79b)

$$\hat{y} = C\hat{x}, \qquad (1.79c)$$

where  $\hat{x} = [\hat{x}_1^T, \dots, \hat{x}_n^T]^T$  and  $\hat{y} = [\hat{y}_1^T, \dots, \hat{y}_N^T]^T$ .  $K_{dc} = diag(K_{dc_i})$  and  $K_{do} = diag(K_{do_i})$  are the control and observer gain matrices to be designed and of appropriate dimensions. By inserting control (1.79a) and observer (1.79b) into system(1.77a), we obtain the following system:

$$\dot{\eta}_{dc} = A_{dc}\eta_{dc} + h_{dc}, \tag{1.80a}$$

$$y = C_{dc}\eta_{dc}, \tag{1.80b}$$

where

$$\eta_{dc} = \begin{bmatrix} x \\ e \end{bmatrix},$$

$$h_{dc} = \begin{bmatrix} h(t, x) \\ -h(t, x) \end{bmatrix},$$

$$A_{dc} = \begin{bmatrix} A + BK_{dc} & BK_{dc} \\ 0 & A - BK_{do} \end{bmatrix},$$

$$C_{dc} = \begin{bmatrix} C & 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$

In this case, the decentralized observer-based control design problem is reduced to study system (1.80). One can determine matrices  $K_{dc}$  and  $K_{do}$  by making the closed-loop system (1.80) stable, based on the separation principle.

The applications of decentralized observer-based control can be found in many fields. For example, the authors designed a decentralized observer-based control for linear plants, via a shared communication network in [10]. The authors of [38] presented an observer-based decentralized control scheme for stability analysis of networked systems. In [67], a decentralized fuzzy observer-based control for large systems was presented. The reduced-order observer-based decentralized control design problem was solved by using LMI approach in [74]. The focus of paper [118] was on the design of a decentralized observer-based tracking control for a class of uncertain systems.

# 1.4 Background

In this section, we give some useful lemmas and theorems which will be used later.

# 1.4.1 Controllability and Stabilizability

Firstly, let us turn to some very important concepts in linear system theory [148].

**Definition 1.4.1.** System (1.6), or the pair (A, B) is said to be controllable, if for any initial state  $x(0) = x_0$ ,  $t_1 > 0$  and final state  $x_1$ , there exists an input u(.) such that the solution of (1.6) satisfies  $x(t_1) = x_1$ . Otherwise, the system is said to be uncontrollable.

**Theorem 1.4.1.** The following are equivalent:

- (1) System (1.6) is controllable or the pair (A, B) is controllable;
- (2) The controllability matrix  $\mathcal{M}_c = \begin{bmatrix} B & AB & \dots & A^{n-1}B \end{bmatrix}$  has full row rank;

(3) The matrix  $\begin{bmatrix} \lambda I - A & B \end{bmatrix}$  has full row rank for all  $\lambda \in \mathbb{F}_c$ .

**Definition 1.4.2.** An continuous-time system  $\dot{x} = Ax$  is said to be stable if all the eigenvalues of A are in the open left half plane., i.e.,  $Re\lambda(A) < 0$ . A matrix A with such a property is said to be stable or Hurwitz.

**Definition 1.4.3.** System (1.6) or the pair (A, B) is stabilizable if A + BF is stable for some F.

**Theorem 1.4.2.** *The following are equivalent:* 

(1) System (1.6) is stabilizable or the pair (A, B) is stabilizable;

- (2) The matrix  $\begin{bmatrix} \lambda I A & B \end{bmatrix}$  has full row rank for all  $\text{Re}\lambda \ge 0$ ;
- (3) There exists a matrix F such that A + BF is Hurwitz.

#### 1.4.2 Observability and Detectability

**Definition 1.4.4.** The dynamical system (1.6) or the pair (C, A) is said to be observable if for any time  $t_1 > 0$ , the initial state  $x(0) = x_0$  can be determined from the time history of the input u(t) and the output y(t) in the interval of  $[0, t_1]$ . Otherwise, system (1.6) is said to be unobservable.

**Theorem 1.4.3.** *The following are equivalent:* 

(1) System (1.6) is observable or the pair (C, A) is observable;

(2) The observability matrix  $\mathcal{M}_{o} = \begin{bmatrix} C \\ CA \\ \vdots \\ CA^{n-1} \end{bmatrix}$  has full column rank;

(3) The matrix  $\begin{bmatrix} \lambda I - A \\ C \end{bmatrix}$  has full column rank for all  $\lambda \in \mathbb{F}_c$ .

**Definition 1.4.5.** System (1.6) or the pair (C, A) is detectable if A + LC is stable for some L.

**Theorem 1.4.4.** The following are equivalent:

- (1) System (1.6) is detectable or the pair (C, A) is detectable;
- (2) The matrix  $\begin{bmatrix} \lambda I A \\ C \end{bmatrix}$  has full column rank for all  $Re\lambda \ge 0$ ;
- (3) There exists a matrix L such that A + LC is Hurwitz.

#### 1.4.3 Schur complement lemma

[42] For any symmetric matrix M of the following form:

$$M = \begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ B^T & C \end{bmatrix},$$

- 1. If C is invertible, then the following statements hold
  - (1) M > 0, if and only if C > 0 and  $A BC^{-1}B^T > 0$ .
  - (2) If C > 0, then  $M \ge 0$  if and only if  $A BC^{-1}B^T \ge 0$ .
- 2. If A is invertible, then the following statements hold
  - (1) M > 0 if and only if A > 0 and  $C B^T A^{-1} B > 0$ .
  - (2) If A > 0, then  $M \ge 0$  if and only if  $C B^T A^{-1} B \ge 0$ .

#### 1.4.4 Lyapunov stability of linear systems

1. [107] For the following linear continuous-time system:

$$\dot{\mathbf{x}} = \mathbf{A}\mathbf{x}, \tag{1.81a}$$

$$\mathbf{y} = \mathbf{C}\mathbf{x}, \tag{1.81b}$$

let us consider the following Lyapunov function:

$$\mathbf{V} = \mathbf{x}^{\mathrm{T}} \mathbf{P} \mathbf{x},\tag{1.82}$$

where matrix  $\mathbf{P} > \mathbf{0}$ .

Then the derivative of V is given by

$$\dot{\mathbf{V}} = \dot{\mathbf{x}}^{\mathrm{T}} \mathbf{P} \mathbf{x} + \mathbf{x}^{\mathrm{T}} \mathbf{P} \dot{\mathbf{x}}, = \mathbf{x}^{\mathrm{T}} (\mathbf{A}^{\mathrm{T}} \mathbf{P} + \mathbf{P} \mathbf{A}) \mathbf{x}.$$
 (1.83)

In this case, system (1.81) is said to be asymptotically stable in the sense of Lyapunov if and only if there exists a matrix  $\mathbf{P} > \mathbf{0}$  satisfying  $\dot{\mathbf{V}} < \mathbf{0}$ , i.e.,

$$\mathbf{A}^{\mathrm{T}}\mathbf{P} + \mathbf{P}\mathbf{A} < \mathbf{0}. \tag{1.84}$$

2. For the following linear discrete-time system:

$$\mathbf{x}(\mathbf{k}+\mathbf{1}) = \mathbf{A}\mathbf{x}(\mathbf{k}), \tag{1.85a}$$

$$\mathbf{y}(\mathbf{k}) = \mathbf{C}\mathbf{x}(\mathbf{k}), \tag{1.85b}$$

let us consider the following Lyapunov function:

$$\mathbf{V}(\mathbf{k}) = \mathbf{x}^{\mathbf{T}}(\mathbf{k})\mathbf{P}\mathbf{x}(\mathbf{k}), \tag{1.86}$$

where matrix  $\mathbf{P} > \mathbf{0}$ .

Then the discrete evolution of  $\mathbf{V}$  is given by

$$\begin{aligned} \Delta \mathbf{V}(\mathbf{k}) &= \mathbf{V}(\mathbf{k}+1) - \mathbf{V}(\mathbf{k}), \\ &= \mathbf{x}^{\mathrm{T}}(\mathbf{k})(\mathbf{A}^{\mathrm{T}}\mathbf{P}\mathbf{A} - \mathbf{P})\mathbf{x}(\mathbf{k}). \end{aligned} \tag{1.87}$$

In this case, system (1.85) is said to be asymptotically stable in the sense of Lyapunov if and only if there exists a matrix  $\mathbf{P} > \mathbf{0}$  satisfying

$$-\mathbf{P} + \mathbf{A}\mathbf{P}\mathbf{A}^{\mathrm{T}} < \mathbf{0}. \tag{1.88}$$

#### 1.4.5 Bounded real lemma

**Lemma 1.4.1.** [16]. The continuous-time ystem (1.1) is asymptotically stable for u = 0 and  $||Tuy||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $u \neq 0$ , if and only if there exist a matrix X > 0 and a positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the following LMI holds

$$\begin{bmatrix} A^{T}X + XA + C^{T}C & C^{T}D + XB \\ B^{T}X + D^{T}C & D^{T}D - \gamma^{2}I \end{bmatrix} < 0.$$
(1.89)

**Lemma 1.4.2.** [16]. The discrete-time ystem (1.2) is asymptotically stable for u = 0 and  $||Tuy||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $u \neq 0$ , if and only if there exist a matrix X > 0 and a positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the following LMI holds

$$\begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix}^T \begin{bmatrix} X & 0 \\ 0 & I \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} < \begin{bmatrix} X & 0 \\ 0 & -\gamma^2 I \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (1.90)

# **1.5** Structure of the thesis

The objectives of this dissertation are:

- 1. Propose a new form of  $H_{\infty}$  DO (HDO) for both continuous-time and discrete-time linear systems in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs;
- 2. By inserting the HDO into closed-loop, an observer-based control is proposed for uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances;
- 3. By extending the obtained results to LSS, solve the decentralized observer-based control design problem of large-scale uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances.

The thesis is organized as follows: Chapter 1 is devoted to a presentation of background philosophy of our research work. In particular, we give an introduction to the observer firstly. Several kinds of observers for linear systems are presented. Then, we introduce the LSS and decentralized observer-based control. Thereafter, we give some lemmas and theorems that will be used in the following chapters.

Chapter 2 concerns the observer design problem for linear systems with unknown inputs and disturbances. For these systems, we propose a new form of HDO, which generalizes the results on the existing observers such as PO and PIO. Based on the parameterization of algebraic constraints obtained from the analysis of the estimation error, the observer design problem is reduced to the determination of one parameter matrix. Then the determination problem is formulated as an optimization problem in terms of LMIs. Both continuous-time and discrete-time systems are considered. Numerical examples are presented to illustrate the design procedure and the performances of the proposed HDO.

Furthermore, it is shown that the HDO design problem of uncertain systems in the presence of unknown inputs and disturbances can be transformed into an observer design problem of descriptor systems.

In Chapter 3, an observer-based control is proposed for uncertain system in the presence of disturbances, based on the HDO presented in Chapter 2. The uncertainty is time varying and assumed to be norm bounded. By using Lyapunov function approach, the control design problem is formulated as a bilinear matrix inequality (BMI) optimization problem. A two-step algorithm is proposed to transform the BMI into an LMI. A numerical example is presented to show the performance of the proposed observer-based control.

Both the results of Chapters 2 and 3 are extended to LSS in Chapter 4. For the large-scale uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances, we propose an  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control. These systems are composed of a set of subsystems, where the interconnections are assumed to be nonlinear and satisfy quadratic constraints. The control design is derived from the solution of BMI. A numerical example is presented to illustrate the performance of the proposed control.

In Chapter 5, the conclusions of our research work are presented and some perspectives for the future work are proposed.

CHAPTER

# 2

# New $H_{\infty}$ dynamic observer design

## Contents

2.1	Introduction					
2.2	<b>2</b> A new $H_{\infty}$ dynamic observer design for continuous-time systems					
	2.2.1	Observer design for systems without disturbances	32			
	2.2.2	Parameterization of algebraic constraints	34			
	2.2.3	Observer design for systems in the presence of disturbances	42			
	2.2.4	Particular cases	46			
	2.2.5	Numerical example	48			
2.3	A new	$H_\infty$ dynamic observer design for discrete-time systems $\dots \dots \dots$	58			
	2.3.1	Observer design for systems without disturbances	59			
	2.3.2	Parameterization of algebraic constraints	61			
	2.3.3	Observer design for systems in the presence of disturbances $\ldots \ldots$	64			
	2.3.4	Particular cases	68			
	2.3.5	Numerical example	70			
2.4	A new	$H_\infty$ dynamic observer design for uncertain systems	76			
2.5	Conclusions					

# 2.1 Introduction

In this chapter, we will study the observer design problem for linear systems in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs. By investigating the results on the existing observer such as PO, PIO and DO, we propose a new form of HDO. The popularly used PO and PIO can be considered as the particular cases of this observer. The observer design problem is solved by using the LMI optimization method. Both continuous-time and discrete-time systems are considered.

This chapter is organized as follows: Section 2.2 is dedicated to investigate the observer design problem for continuous-time systems. The observer design problem for discrete-time systems is solved in section 2.3. Section 2.4 is dedicated to address the observer design problem for uncertain systems. In section 2.5 some conclusions are given.

# 2.2 A new $H_{\infty}$ dynamic observer design for continuous-time systems

In this section, we will discuss the observer design problem for continuous-time systems. Let us consider the following linear system in the presence of unknown inputs and disturbances:

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu + Ld + Dw, \qquad (2.1a)$$

$$y = Cx + Ew, \tag{2.1b}$$

with the initial state  $x(0) = x_0$ .  $x \in \Re^n$  is the state vector,  $u \in \Re^m$  is the input vector,  $d \in \Re^l$  is the unknown input vector,  $w \in \Re^f$  is the disturbance vector of finite energy and  $y \in \Re^p$  is the output vector, with  $l \leq p$ . Matrices A, B, C, D, E and L are known constant and of appropriate dimensions.

**Remark 2.2.1.** The description of system (2.1) in the presence of unknown inputs and disturbances is general. In fact when the unknown input also affects the measurement y, we have the following description:

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu + Ld + Dw, \qquad (2.2a)$$

$$y = Cx + \overline{L}d + Ew, \tag{2.2b}$$

where matrix  $\overline{L}$  is known constant and of appropriate dimension. Assume that  $rank \overline{L} = l_1 \leq l$ , in this case there exist two nonsingular matrices U and V such that:

$$U\overline{L} = \begin{bmatrix} I_{l_1} & 0\\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} V.$$

Then by pre-multiplying equation (2.2b) with matrix U, we obtain

$$Uy = UCx + U\overline{L}d + UEw.$$
(2.3)

Assume that

$$Uy = \begin{bmatrix} y_1 \\ y_2 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$UC = \begin{bmatrix} C_1 \\ C_2 \end{bmatrix},$$

$$Vd = \begin{bmatrix} d_1 \\ d_2 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$UE = \begin{bmatrix} E_1 \\ E_2 \end{bmatrix},$$

then equation (2.3) can be rewritten as

$$y_1 = C_1 x + d_1 + E_1 w, (2.4a)$$

$$y_2 = C_2 x + E_2 w,$$
 (2.4b)

From equation (2.4a) we derive the following equation of  $d_1$ :

$$d_1 = y_1 - C_1 x - E_1 w. (2.5)$$

On the other hand, since matrix V is nonsingular, let also

$$LV^{-1} = \begin{bmatrix} L_1 & L_2 \end{bmatrix},$$

then we obtain the following result about equation (2.2a):

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu + LV^{-1}Vd + Dw, = Ax + Bu + L_1d_1 + L_2d_2 + Dw.$$
(2.6)

Inserting equation (2.5) into equation (2.6) yields

$$\dot{x} = Ax + Bu + L_1 y_1 - L_1 C_1 x - L_1 E_1 w + L_2 d_2 + Dw,$$
  
=  $(A - L_1 C_1) x + \begin{bmatrix} B & L_1 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} u \\ y_1 \end{bmatrix} + L_2 d_2 + (D - L_1 E_1) w.$  (2.7)

Consequently, system (2.2) can be written as

$$\dot{x} = A_1 x + B_1 u_1 + L_2 d_2 + D_1 w, \qquad (2.8a)$$

$$y_2 = C_2 x + E_2 w,$$
 (2.8b)

where matrices

$$A_1 = A - L_1 C_1,$$
  

$$B_1 = \begin{bmatrix} B & L_1 \end{bmatrix},$$
  

$$u_1 = \begin{bmatrix} u \\ y_1 \end{bmatrix},$$
  

$$D_1 = D - L_1 E_1.$$

One can see that system (2.8) is in the form (2.1).

In our thesis, for system (2.1), we propose a new form of HDO. Let us consider the following observer:

$$\dot{z} = Fz + Jy + Tu + Mv, \qquad (2.9a)$$

$$\dot{v} = Pz + Qy + Gv, \qquad (2.9b)$$

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy, \qquad (2.9c)$$

where  $z \in \Re^q$  is the state vector of the observer, with  $n-p \leq q \leq n, v \in \Re^t$  is an auxiliary vector and  $\hat{x} \in \Re^n$  is the state estimate. Matrices F, J, T, M, P, Q, G, R and S are unknown and of appropriate dimensions to be determined. Here the auxiliary vector v is similar to the additional term w(t) in PIO [11], which is used to realize the steady state performance. **Remark 2.2.2.** Note that observer (2.9) is in a general form and generalizes the existing ones such as PO, PIO and DO:

1. In fact, for matrices M = 0, P = 0, Q = 0 and G = 0, we obtain the following PO:

$$\dot{z} = Fz + Jy + Tu, \qquad (2.10a)$$

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy. \tag{2.10b}$$

# 2. For matrices P = -CR, $Q = I_p - CS$ and G = 0, we obtain the following PIO:

$$\dot{z} = Fz + Jy + Tu + Mv, \qquad (2.11a)$$

$$\dot{v} = y - C\hat{x}, \tag{2.11b}$$

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy. \tag{2.11c}$$

3. For matrices  $F = A - \overline{D}C$ ,  $J = \overline{D}$ , T = B,  $M = \overline{C}$ ,  $P = \overline{B}C$ ,  $Q = \overline{B}$  and  $G = \overline{A}$ , we obtain the following DO:

$$\dot{\hat{x}} = A\hat{x} + Bu + \xi, \qquad (2.12a)$$

$$\dot{v} = \overline{A}v + \overline{B}\mu,$$
 (2.12b)

$$\xi = Cv + D\mu, \qquad (2.12c)$$

$$\mu = y - \hat{y}. \tag{2.12d}$$

The observer (2.9) aims to estimate the state of system (2.1), therefore our research is focused on the estimation error e ( $e = \hat{x} - x$ ) and the observer design problem is to determine all the parameter matrices F, J, T, M, P, Q, G, R and S of observer (2.9) such that:

- (1) For the disturbance w = 0, the estimation error  $e(t) \to 0$  (e(t) = e) for time  $t \to \infty$ ;
- (2) For the disturbance  $w \neq 0$ , the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{we}||_{\infty} < \gamma$ ;

(3) Decoupled the estimation error e from the unknown input d.

where  $T_{we}$  represents the transfer function matrix from the disturbance w to the estimation error e and  $\gamma$  is a positive scalar.

#### 2.2.1 Observer design for systems without disturbances

In order to solve the problem, we first solve the problem for the system without disturbances (w = 0), then we will extend the result to the system in the presence of disturbances  $(w \neq 0)$ . Before solving the problem, we define an error variable as:

$$\varepsilon = z - \Phi x, \tag{2.13}$$

where  $\Phi \in \Re^{q \times n}$  is an arbitrary matrix. Then we can give the following lemma under the assumption that w = 0:

**Lemma 2.2.1.** For w = 0, observer (2.9) is an observer for system (2.1) if there exists a matrix  $\Phi$  such that:

 $F\Phi - \Phi A + JC = 0, \qquad (2.14a)$ 

$$\Phi L = 0, \qquad (2.14b)$$

$$T - \Phi B = 0, \qquad (2.14c)$$

$$P\Phi + QC = 0 \qquad (2.14d)$$

$$P\Phi + QC = 0, \qquad (2.14d)$$

$$R\Phi + SC = I_n, \qquad (2.14e)$$

and matrix

$$\mathbb{A}_1 = \begin{pmatrix} F & M \\ P & G \end{pmatrix}$$

is Hurwitz.

**Proof.** In the case where w = 0, from the definition of error  $\varepsilon$  we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \dot{\varepsilon} &= \dot{z} - \Phi \dot{x}, \\ &= Fz + Jy + Tu + Mv - \Phi Ax - \Phi Bu - \Phi Ld, \\ &= F(z - \Phi x) + F\Phi x + JCx + Tu + Mv - \Phi Ax - \Phi Bu - \Phi Ld, \\ &= F\varepsilon + (F\Phi - \Phi A + JC)x - \Phi Ld + (T - \Phi B)u + Mv. \end{aligned}$$
(2.15)

Furthermore, from equations (2.9b) and (2.9c) it follows that:

$$\dot{v} = Pz + Qy + Gv,$$
  

$$= P(z - \Phi x) + P\Phi x + QCx + Gv,$$
  

$$= P\varepsilon + (P\Phi + QC)x + Gv,$$
  

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy,$$
  

$$= R(z - \Phi x) + R\Phi x + SCx,$$
  

$$= R\varepsilon + (R\Phi + SC)x.$$
  
(2.17)

One can see from equations (2.15) and (2.16) that the derivatives of error  $\varepsilon$  and auxiliary state v are independent of the system state x, the input u and the unknown input d, if the following conditions hold

$$F\Phi - \Phi A + JC = 0,$$
  

$$\Phi L = 0,$$
  

$$T - \Phi B = 0,$$
  

$$P\Phi + QC = 0.$$

On the other hand, if the following condition holds

$$R\Phi + SC = I_n,$$

from equation (2.17) we obtain the following expression of estimation error *e*:

$$e = R\varepsilon. \tag{2.18}$$

With these results, we have the following system:

$$\dot{\eta} = \mathbb{A}_1 \eta,$$
 (2.19a)  
 $e = \mathbb{C}_1 \eta,$  (2.19b)

where

$$\eta = \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon \\ v \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$\mathbb{A}_1 = \begin{pmatrix} F & M \\ P & G \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$\mathbb{C}_1 = (R \quad 0).$$

From equation (2.18) it is obvious that the estimation error  $e \to 0$  if the error  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , when time  $t \to \infty$ . Furthermore, from system (2.19) we can see that the error  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and the vector  $v \to 0$  when time  $t \to \infty$ , if and only if matrix  $\mathbb{A}_1$  is Hurwitz, which completes the proof.

**Remark 2.2.3.** Notice that through **Lemma 2.2.1**, the estimation error *e* has been decoupled from the unknown input *d*.

Subsequently, the observer design problem for systems without disturbances is reduced to determine all parameter matrices of observer (2.9) such that algebraic constraints (2.14) are satisfied and matrix  $\mathbb{A}_1$  is Hurwitz.

#### 2.2.2 Parameterization of algebraic constraints

In this section, we shall present the parameterization for the algebraic constraints (2.14) in order to reduce the number of parameter matrices needed to be determined. First of all, from equations (2.14d) and (2.14e) we have the following equation:

$$\begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (2.20)

The necessary and sufficient condition for equation (2.20) to have a solution is that the following rank condition must be satisfied:

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \\ 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix} = rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \end{pmatrix} = n.$$
 (2.21)

Assume that the rank condition (2.21) is satisfied, and let  $\Lambda \in \Re^{q \times n}$  be an arbitrary matrix of full row rank such that:

$$rank\begin{pmatrix} \Lambda\\ C \end{pmatrix} = rank\begin{pmatrix} \Phi\\ C \end{pmatrix} = n,$$
 (2.22)

then there always exist two parameter matrices  $\Phi$  and  $\overline{K}$  such that:

$$\begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} I_q & -\overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix},$$
(2.23)

or equivalently

$$\Phi = \Lambda - \overline{K}C, \tag{2.24}$$

since matrix  $\begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix}$  is of full column rank. By inserting equation (2.23) into equation (2.20), we have

$$\begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_q & -\overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix}.$$
(2.25)

The general solution of equation (2.25) is given by

$$\begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix} \Upsilon^+ - Z(I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+) \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_q & \overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix},$$
(2.26)

where matrices  $\Upsilon = \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix}$ , and Z is an arbitrary matrix of appropriate dimension. From equation (2.26), one can easily deduce matrices P, Q, R and S as:

$$P = (I_t \ 0) \begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$= (I_t \ 0) \left[ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix} \Upsilon^+ - Z(I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+) \right] \begin{pmatrix} I_q & \overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$= -Z_2\beta_1, \qquad (2.27a)$$

$$Q = (I_t \ 0) \begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$= (I_t \ 0) \left[ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix} \Upsilon^+ - Z(I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+) \right] \begin{pmatrix} I_q & \overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$= -Z_2\beta_2, \qquad (2.27b)$$

$$R = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I_n \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$= \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I_n \end{pmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix} \Upsilon^+ - Z(I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+) \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_q & \overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$= \alpha_1 - Z_3 \beta_1,$$
 (2.27c)

$$S = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I_n \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$= \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I_n \end{pmatrix} \left[ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix} \Upsilon^+ - Z(I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+) \right] \begin{pmatrix} I_q & \overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}$$
  
$$= \alpha_2 - Z_3 \beta_2,$$
 (2.27d)

where matrices

$$\begin{cases} Z_2 = \begin{pmatrix} I_t & 0 \end{pmatrix} Z, \\ Z_3 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I_n \end{pmatrix} Z, \\ \alpha_1 = \Upsilon^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \alpha_2 = \Upsilon^+ \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K} \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_1 = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+) \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_2 = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+) \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K} \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}. \end{cases}$$
(2.28)

**Remark 2.2.4.** From the expression of the estimation error (2.18) one can see that the estimation error  $e \to 0$  when the error  $\varepsilon \to 0$ . Also we can show that the estimation error e is independent of matrix R. Then we can take matrix  $Z_3 = 0$  and obtain matrices R and S as:

$$R = \alpha_1, \tag{2.29a}$$

$$S = \alpha_2. \tag{2.29b}$$

Secondly, from equations (2.14b) and (2.24), we have the following equation:

$$KCL = \Lambda L,$$
 (2.30)

which has a solution if and only if:

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda L \\ CL \end{pmatrix} = rank \left[ \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix} L \right] = rank L = rank CL,$$
(2.31)

which is the condition presented in [27].

In this case, one solution of equation (2.30) is given by

$$\overline{K} = \Lambda L(CL)^+. \tag{2.32}$$

One can deduce matrix  $\overline{K}$  from equation (2.32) when matrix  $\Lambda$  is chosen. Then matrix  $\Phi$  can be determined from equation (2.24).

**Remark 2.2.5.** Notice that the determination of matrices  $\Phi$  and  $\overline{K}$  is based on the condition where there are unknown inputs, i.e., matrix  $L \neq 0$ . Next we will give the determination in the condition where matrix L = 0. In this case, from equation (2.24) we have

$$\begin{pmatrix} \Phi & \overline{K} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \Lambda, \tag{2.33}$$

which always has a solution since

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \\ \Lambda \end{pmatrix} = rank \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix} = n.$$
 (2.34)

In this case, one solution of equation (2.33) is given by

 $\begin{pmatrix} \Phi & \overline{K} \end{pmatrix} = \Lambda \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix}^+, \tag{2.35}$ 

or equivalently

$$\Phi = \Lambda \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix}^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (2.36)$$

$$\overline{K} = \Lambda \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix}^+ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}.$$
(2.37)

Obviously, one can also deduce matrices  $\overline{K}$  and  $\Phi$  directly according to equations (2.36) and (2.37).

Subsequently, equation (2.14a) can be rewritten as:

$$F(\Lambda - \overline{K}C) - (\Lambda - \overline{K}C)A + JC = 0,$$

or equivalently

 $F\Lambda + (J - F\overline{K})C = (\Lambda - \overline{K}C)A,$ 

which leads to

$$(F \quad \overline{K}_1) \Upsilon = \Theta,$$
 (2.38)

with matrices

$$\overline{K}_1 = J - F\overline{K}, \tag{2.39a}$$

$$\Theta = (\Lambda - KC)A. \tag{2.39b}$$

In this case, the general solution of equation(2.38) is given by

$$(F \ \overline{K}_1) = \Theta \Upsilon^+ - Z_1 (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon \Upsilon^+),$$

or equivalently

$$F = \left[\Theta\Upsilon^{+} - Z_{1}(I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^{+})\right] \begin{bmatrix} I_{q} \\ 0 \end{bmatrix},$$
  

$$= \alpha_{3} - Z_{1}\beta_{1},$$

$$\overline{K}_{1} = \left[\Theta\Upsilon^{+} - Z_{1}(I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^{+})\right] \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ I_{p} \end{bmatrix},$$
  

$$= \alpha_{4} - Z_{1}\beta_{3},$$
(2.40b)

where  $Z_1$  is an arbitrary matrix of appropriate dimension and matrices

$$\begin{cases} \alpha_{3} = \Theta \Upsilon^{+} \begin{pmatrix} I_{q} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \alpha_{4} = \Theta \Upsilon^{+} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_{p} \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_{3} = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon \Upsilon^{+}) \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_{p} \end{pmatrix}. \end{cases}$$
(2.41)

Then, from equations (2.39) and (2.40), we can deduce matrix J:

$$J = \overline{K}_1 + F\overline{K},$$
  
=  $\alpha_4 - Z_1\beta_3 + \alpha_4\overline{K} - Z_1\beta_3\overline{K},$   
=  $\Theta\alpha_2 - Z_1\beta_2.$  (2.42)

From the above results one can see that matrix  $\Lambda$  is needed to be chosen according to rank condition (2.22). Then once matrices  $Z_1$ ,  $Z_2$ , M and G are determined, all the parameter matrices of observer (2.9) can be deduced.

Furthermore, according to equations (2.27a) and (2.40a), the matrix  $\mathbb{A}_1$  of system (2.19) becomes

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathbb{A}_{1} &= \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{3} - Z_{1}\beta_{1} & M \\ -Z_{2}\beta_{1} & G \end{pmatrix}, \\
&= \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{3} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} - \begin{pmatrix} Z_{1} & M \\ Z_{2} & G \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \beta_{1} & 0 \\ 0 & -I_{t} \end{pmatrix},
\end{aligned}$$
(2.43)

and system (2.19) becomes

$$\dot{\eta} = \mathbb{A}_1 \eta, \qquad (2.44a)$$

$$e = \mathbb{C}_1 \eta, \tag{2.44b}$$

where matrices

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbb{A}_1 &= \mathbb{A}_{11} - \mathbb{Z}\mathbb{A}_{12}, \\ \mathbb{A}_{11} &= \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_3 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{Z} &= \begin{pmatrix} Z_1 & M \\ Z_2 & G \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{A}_{12} &= \begin{pmatrix} \beta_1 & 0 \\ 0 & -I_t \end{pmatrix}. \end{aligned}$$

Consequently, all the four parameter matrices  $Z_1$ ,  $Z_2$ , M and G are included in matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$ .

With all the above results we can see that in the case where the disturbance is missing (w = 0), the observer design problem is reduced to study system (2.44), in other words, to determine matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  such that system (2.44) is stable.

Before solving the design problem, we give the stability condition of system (2.44) in the following lemma:

**Lemma 2.2.2.** The necessary and sufficient condition for matrix  $\mathbb{A}_1$  to be Hurwitz is that the pair  $\begin{bmatrix} \beta_1 & 0 \\ 0 & -I_t \end{bmatrix}$ ,  $\begin{pmatrix} \alpha_3 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$  is detectable, or equivalently, for all the unstable eigenvalues  $\lambda(Re\lambda \ge 0)$  the following rank condition holds

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} \lambda I_n - A & -L \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} = n + l.$$
(2.45)

**Proof.** From equations (2.22) and (2.30), it follows that:

$$\begin{aligned} \operatorname{rank} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda I_n - A & -L \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ &= \operatorname{rank} \left[ \begin{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix} & 0 \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda I_n - A & -L \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \right] \\ &= \operatorname{rank} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda \Lambda - \Lambda A & -\Lambda L \\ \lambda C - CA & -CL \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ &= \operatorname{rank} \left[ \begin{pmatrix} I_q & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & I_p & -\lambda I_p \\ 0 & 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda \Lambda - \Lambda A & -\Lambda L \\ \lambda C - CA & -CL \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \right] \\ &= \operatorname{rank} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda \Lambda - \Lambda A & -\Lambda L \\ -CA & -CL \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ &= \operatorname{rank} \left[ \begin{pmatrix} I_q & -\Lambda L(CL)^+ & 0 \\ 0 & I_p & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda \Lambda - \Lambda A & -\Lambda L \\ -CA & -CL \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \right] \\ &= \operatorname{rank} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda \Lambda - [\Lambda - \Lambda L(CL)^+ C]A & 0 \\ -CA & -CL \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ &= \operatorname{rank} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda \Lambda - [\Lambda - \Lambda L(CL)^+ C]A & 0 \\ -CA & -CL \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ &= \operatorname{rank} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda (I_q & 0) \Upsilon - \Theta \Upsilon^+ \Upsilon & 0 \\ 0 & (CL)^+ & 0 \\ 0 & I_p - CL(CL)^+ & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda (I_q & 0) \Upsilon - \Theta \Upsilon^+ \Upsilon & 0 \\ -CA & -CL \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ &= \operatorname{rank} \begin{bmatrix} \left( I_q & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & (CL)^+ & 0 \\ 0 & I_p - CL(CL)^+ & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda (I_q & 0) \Upsilon - \Theta \Upsilon^+ \Upsilon & 0 \\ -CA & -CL \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \end{bmatrix} \\ &= \operatorname{rank} \begin{pmatrix} \left[ \lambda (I_q & 0) - \Theta \Upsilon^+ \Upsilon & 0 \\ -(CL)^+ CA & -I_l \\ -[I_p - CL(CL)^+]CA & 0 \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} \right]. \end{aligned}$$

If the rank condition (2.45) is satisfied, i.e.,

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} [\lambda(I_q \ 0) - \Theta\Upsilon^+]\Upsilon & 0\\ -(CL)^+CA & -I_l\\ -[I_p - CL(CL)^+]CA & 0\\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} = n+l,$$

we obtain

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} [\lambda(I_q \ 0) - \Theta\Upsilon^+]\Upsilon & 0\\ -(CL)^+CA & -I_l\\ -[I_p - CL(CL)^+]CA & 0\\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} = n+l,$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \operatorname{rank} \begin{pmatrix} [\lambda(I_q \ 0) - \Theta\Upsilon^+]\Upsilon\\ -[I_p - CL(CL)^+]CA\\ C \end{pmatrix} = n \\ \Leftrightarrow \operatorname{rank} \left[ \begin{pmatrix} \lambda(I_q \ 0) - \Theta\Upsilon^+\\ -[I_p - CL(CL)^+]CA\Upsilon^+\\ C\Upsilon^+ \end{pmatrix} \Upsilon \right] = \operatorname{rank} \Upsilon.$$

According to [26], the above rank condition is equivalent to

$$\begin{aligned} & \operatorname{rank} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda (I_q \ \ 0) - \Theta \Upsilon^+ \\ -[I_p - CL(CL)^+]CA\Upsilon^+ \\ C\Upsilon^+ \\ I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+ \end{pmatrix} = q + p \\ & \left( \begin{array}{c} \lambda I_q - \Theta \Upsilon^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ -[I_p - CL(CL)^+]CA\Upsilon^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ [I_{q+p} - \Gamma\Upsilon^+] \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ [I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+] \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix} = q \\ & \left( \begin{array}{c} \lambda I_q - \alpha_3 \\ \beta_1 \\ -[I_p - CL(CL)^+]CA\Upsilon^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ -[I_p - CL(CL)^+]CA\Upsilon^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix} = q \\ & \operatorname{C}\Upsilon^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix} = q \end{aligned}$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \operatorname{rank} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda I_q - \alpha_3 \\ \beta_1 \\ -[I_p - CL(CL)^+]CA\Upsilon^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix} = q. \end{aligned}$$

Furthermore, we know that matrix  $\mathbb{A}_1(\mathbb{A}_1 = \mathbb{A}_{11} - \mathbb{Z}\mathbb{A}_{12})$  is Hurwitz if and only if the pair  $[\mathbb{A}_{12}, \mathbb{A}_{12}]$  is detectable, i.e., for all unstable eigenvalues  $\lambda(Re\lambda \ge 0)$ 

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} \lambda I_q - \alpha_3 & 0\\ \beta_1 & 0\\ 0 & -I_t \end{pmatrix} = t + q$$
  
$$\Leftrightarrow rank \begin{pmatrix} \lambda I_q - \alpha_3\\ \beta_1 \end{pmatrix} = q,$$

which is equivalent to

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} \lambda I_n - A & -L \\ C & 0 \end{pmatrix} = n + l.$$

This completes the proof.

40

Now we give the following theorem to determine matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$ :

**Theorem 2.2.1.** There exists a parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  such that system (2.44) is asymptotically stable if and only if there exist a symmetric positive definite matrix  $\mathbb{P}$  and a matrix  $\mathbb{Y}$  satisfying the following condition:

$$\mathbb{A}_{11}^{T}\mathbb{P} + \mathbb{P}^{T}\mathbb{A}_{11} - \mathbb{Y}\mathbb{A}_{12} - \mathbb{A}_{12}^{T}\mathbb{Y}^{T} < 0.$$
(2.46)

In this case, matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  is determined by  $\mathbb{Z} = \mathbb{P}^{-1} \mathbb{Y}$ .

**Proof.** For system (2.44), let us choose the following Lyapunov function [107]:

$$V(\eta) = \eta^T \mathbb{P}\eta, \tag{2.47}$$

where matrix  $\mathbb{P} = \mathbb{P}^T > 0$ .

Then the derivative of Lyapunov function  $V(\eta)$  along the solution of system (2.44) is given by

$$\dot{V}(\eta) = \dot{\eta}^T \mathbb{P}\eta + \eta^T \mathbb{P}\dot{\eta}, 
= \eta^T (\mathbb{A}_{11} - \mathbb{Z}\mathbb{A}_{12})^T \mathbb{P}\eta + \eta^T \mathbb{P}(\mathbb{A}_{11} - \mathbb{Z}\mathbb{A}_{12})\eta, 
= \eta^T (\mathbb{A}_{11}^T \mathbb{P} + \mathbb{P}^T \mathbb{A}_{11} - \mathbb{Y}\mathbb{A}_{12} - \mathbb{A}_{12}^T \mathbb{Y}^T)\eta,$$
(2.48)

with matrix  $\mathbb{Y} = \mathbb{P}\mathbb{Z}$ .

One can see from equation (2.48) that  $\dot{V}(\eta) < 0$ , in other words, system (2.44) is stable, if and only if the following inequality holds

$$\mathbb{A}_{11}^T \mathbb{P} + \mathbb{P}^T \mathbb{A}_{11} - \mathbb{Y} \mathbb{A}_{12} - \mathbb{A}_{12}^T \mathbb{Y}^T < 0.$$

This completes the proof.

**Remark 2.2.6.** The determination of matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  is independent of the choice of the generalized inverse  $\Upsilon^+$ . The proof can be found in [29].

With all these results, the design procedure of the proposed observer for systems in the case where w = 0 can be obtained as follows:

- step1. Choose matrix  $\Lambda$  according to rank condition (2.22);
- step2. Compute matrices  $\overline{K}$ ,  $\Phi$  and  $\Theta$  from equations (2.32), (2.24) and (2.39b);
- step3. Compute matrices  $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3, \alpha_4, \beta_1, \beta_2$  and  $\beta_3$  according to equations (2.28) and (2.41);
- step4. Compute matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  according to **Theorem 2.2.1**;
- step5. Deduce all the parameter matrices of observer (2.9) according to equations (2.27), (2.40), (2.42) and (2.14c).

#### 2.2.3 Observer design for systems in the presence of disturbances

In this section, based on the previous results for systems without disturbances, we will design an HDO for systems in the presence of disturbances. Let us reconsider the linear system (2.1) and observer (2.9) in the case where  $w \neq 0$ .

According to Lemma 2.2.1, the derivative of error  $\varepsilon$  is given by

$$\dot{\varepsilon} = F\varepsilon + Mv + (JE - \Phi D)w. \tag{2.49}$$

Furthermore, the derivative of vector v becomes

$$\dot{v} = P\varepsilon + Gv + QEw,\tag{2.50}$$

and the expression of estimation error e becomes

$$e = R\varepsilon + SEw. \tag{2.51}$$

In this case, we obtain the following system:

$$\zeta_1 = \mathbb{A}_1 \zeta_1 + \mathbb{B}_1 w, \qquad (2.52a)$$

$$e = \mathbb{C}_1 \zeta_1 + \mathbb{D}_1 w, \qquad (2.52b)$$

where

$$\zeta_1 = \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon \\ v \end{pmatrix},$$
  

$$\mathbb{B}_1 = \begin{pmatrix} JE - \Phi D \\ QE \end{pmatrix},$$
  

$$\mathbb{D}_1 = SE.$$

**Remark 2.2.7.** According to **Remark 2.2.4**, we take matrix  $Z_3 = 0$  in the case where w = 0. In the case where  $w \neq 0$ , if we do not fix matrix  $Z_3 = 0$ , matrices R and S become

$$R = \alpha_1 - Z_3 \beta_1,$$
  

$$S = \alpha_2 - Z_3 \beta_2.$$

Consequently, matrices  $\mathbb{C}_1$  and  $\mathbb{D}_1$  become

$$\mathbb{C}_1 = \mathbb{C}_{11} - Z_3 \mathbb{C}_{12}, \tag{2.54}$$

with

$$\begin{aligned}
 \mathbb{C}_{11} &= \begin{bmatrix} \alpha_1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, \\
 \mathbb{C}_{12} &= \begin{bmatrix} \beta_1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, \\
 \mathbb{D}_1 &= \mathbb{D}_{11} - Z_3 \mathbb{D}_{12},
 \end{aligned}$$
(2.55)

with

$$\mathbb{D}_{11} = \alpha_2 E, \\ \mathbb{D}_{12} = \beta_2 E.$$

According to bounded-real lemma [16], one can know that system (2.52) is asymptotically stable for w = 0 and  $||T_{we}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $w \neq 0$ , if and only if there exist a symmetric positive definite matrix X and a given positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the following LMI is satisfied

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{A}_1^T X + X \mathbb{A}_1 + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1 & X \mathbb{B}_1 + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 \\ (X \mathbb{B}_1)^T + \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1 & \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{pmatrix} < 0.$$
 (2.56)

By inserting matrices  $\mathbb{C}_1$  and  $\mathbb{D}_1$  into LMI (2.56), we obtain

$$\mathbb{C}_{1}^{T}\mathbb{D}_{1} = \mathbb{C}_{11}^{T}\mathbb{D}_{11} - \mathbb{C}_{11}^{T}Z_{3}\mathbb{D}_{12} - \mathbb{C}_{12}^{T}Z_{3}^{T}\mathbb{D}_{11} + \mathbb{C}_{12}^{T}Z_{3}^{T}Z_{3}\mathbb{D}_{12}$$

In this case, LMI (2.56) becomes a BMI. In order to avoid this bilinearity and simplify the computation, in the case where  $w \neq 0$  we fix matrix  $Z_3 = 0$  and matrices R and S are given by equations (2.29).

**Remark 2.2.8.** According to the previous parameterization results, we can rewrite all the matrices  $A_1$ ,  $B_1$ ,  $C_1$  and  $D_1$  of system (2.52) as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbb{A}_{1} &= \mathbb{A}_{11} - \mathbb{Z}\mathbb{A}_{12}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{1} &= \mathbb{B}_{11} - \mathbb{Z}\mathbb{B}_{12}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{11} &= \begin{pmatrix} -\Phi D + \Theta \Upsilon^{+} \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K} \\ I_{p} \end{pmatrix} E \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{12} &= \begin{pmatrix} \beta_{2}E \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{C}_{1} &= (\alpha_{1} \quad 0), \\ \mathbb{D}_{1} &= \alpha_{2}E. \end{aligned}$$

With all the above results, the design problem of the proposed HDO for the system in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs is reduced to the analysis of system (2.52), in other words, to the determination of matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  such that:

- 1. For w = 0, system (2.52) is asymptotically stable;
- 2. For  $w \neq 0$ , the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{we}||_{\infty}$  is minimized.

Subsequently, we can give the following theorem to determine the parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$ :

**Theorem 2.2.2.** There exists a parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  such that system (2.52) is asymptotically stable for w = 0 and  $||T_{we}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $w \neq 0$ , if and only if there exist a symmetric positive definite matrix X, a matrix Y and a positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the following LMI is satisfied

$$\begin{bmatrix} X \mathbb{A}_{11} + \mathbb{A}_{11}^T X - Y \mathbb{A}_{12} - (Y \mathbb{A}_{12})^T + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1 & X \mathbb{B}_{11} - Y \mathbb{B}_{12} + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 \\ (X \mathbb{B}_{11} - Y \mathbb{B}_{12})^T + \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1 & \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{bmatrix} < 0.$$
(2.57)

In this case, matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  is given by  $\mathbb{Z} = X^{-1}Y$ .

**Proof.** Insert the matrices of **Remark 2.2.8** with their values into LMI (2.56) and define matrix  $Y = X\mathbb{Z}$ , then we can obtain LMI (2.57), which completes the proof.

43

Occasionally, the solution of LMI (2.57) leads to matrices M = 0, P = 0 and Q = 0. In this case, the obtained observer is of the PO type. Considering the shortcoming of PO, we propose the following theorem to derive the general solution:

**Theorem 2.2.3.** Let matrices  $\mathfrak{B} = \begin{pmatrix} -I_{q+t} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$  and  $\mathfrak{C} = (\mathbb{A}_{12} \ \mathbb{B}_{12})$ , then there exists a parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  such that system (2.52) is asymptotically stable for w = 0 and  $||T_{we}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $w \neq 0$ , if and only if there exist a symmetric positive definite matrix X and a positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the following LMIs are satisfied

$$\mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 - \gamma^2 I < 0, \tag{2.58a}$$

$$\mathfrak{C}^{T\perp} \mathbb{Q} \mathfrak{C}^{T\perp T} < 0, \tag{2.58b}$$

where matrix

$$\mathbb{Q} = \begin{pmatrix} X \mathbb{A}_{11} + \mathbb{A}_{11}^T X + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1 & X \mathbb{B}_{11} + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 \\ \mathbb{B}_{11}^T X + \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1 & \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{pmatrix}.$$
(2.59)

Suppose that the above statements hold, let matrices  $(\mathfrak{B}_l, \mathfrak{B}_r)$  and  $(\mathfrak{C}_l, \mathfrak{C}_r)$  be any full rank factors of matrices  $\mathfrak{B}$  and  $\mathfrak{C}$ , i.e.  $\mathfrak{B} = \mathfrak{B}_l \mathfrak{B}_r$  and  $\mathfrak{C} = \mathfrak{C}_l \mathfrak{C}_r$ . In this case, matrices  $\mathbb{Z} = X^{-1}Y$  and Y is given by

$$Y = \mathfrak{B}_r^+ \mathbb{K} \mathfrak{C}_l^+ + \mathfrak{Z} - \mathfrak{Z} \mathfrak{C}_l \mathfrak{C}_l^+, \qquad (2.60)$$

where  $\mathfrak{Z}$  is an arbitrary matrix and

$$\mathbb{K} \triangleq -\mathbb{R}^{-1}\overline{\Phi}\mathfrak{C}_r^T (\mathfrak{C}_r\overline{\Phi}\mathfrak{C}_r^T)^{-1} + \mathbb{S}^{1/2}\mathbb{L}(\mathfrak{C}_r\overline{\Phi}\mathfrak{C}_r^T)^{-1/2},$$
(2.61)

$$\mathbb{S} \triangleq \mathbb{R}^{-1} - \mathbb{R}^{-1} [\overline{\Phi} - \overline{\Phi} \mathfrak{C}_r^T (\mathfrak{C}_r \overline{\Phi} \mathfrak{C}_r^T)^{-1} \mathfrak{C}_r \overline{\Phi}] \mathbb{R}^{-1}, \qquad (2.62)$$

 $\mathbb{L}$  is an arbitrary matrix such that  $\|\mathbb{L}\| < 1$  and  $\mathbb{R}$  is an arbitrary positive definite matrix such that:

$$\overline{\Phi} \triangleq (\mathbb{R}^{-1} - \mathbb{Q})^{-1} > 0.$$
(2.63)

**Proof.** We can rewrite LMI (2.57) as:

$$\begin{pmatrix} \Pi & X \mathbb{B}_{11} - Y \mathbb{B}_{12} + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 \\ \mathbb{B}_{11}^T X - \mathbb{B}_{12}^T Y^T + \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1 & \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{pmatrix} < 0,$$
  
$$\Leftrightarrow \quad \mathbb{Q} + \mathfrak{B} Y \mathfrak{C} + (\mathfrak{B} Y \mathfrak{C})^T < 0, \qquad (2.64)$$

where matrices

$$\begin{split} \Pi &= X \mathbb{A}_{11} + \mathbb{A}_{11}^T X - Y \mathbb{A}_{12} - \mathbb{A}_{12}^T Y^T + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1, \\ \mathbb{Q} &= \begin{pmatrix} X \mathbb{A}_{11} + \mathbb{A}_{11}^T X + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1 & X \mathbb{B}_{11} + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 \\ \mathbb{B}_{11}^T X + \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1 & \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathfrak{B} &= \begin{pmatrix} -I_{q+t} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } \mathfrak{C} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{A}_{12} & \mathbb{B}_{12} \end{pmatrix}. \end{split}$$

According to [106], matrix inequality (2.64) is equivalent to

$$\mathfrak{B}^{\perp} \mathbb{Q} \mathfrak{B}^{\perp T} < 0, \qquad (2.65a)$$
  
$$\mathfrak{C}^{T \perp} \mathbb{Q} \mathfrak{C}^{T \perp T} < 0. \qquad (2.65b)$$

In this case, matrix Y can be obtained by:

$$Y = \mathfrak{B}_r^+ \mathbb{K} \mathfrak{C}_l^+ + \mathfrak{Z} - \mathfrak{B}_r^+ \mathfrak{B}_r \mathfrak{Z} \mathfrak{C}_l \mathfrak{C}_l^+, \qquad (2.66)$$

where 3 is an arbitrary matrix and

$$\mathbb{K} \triangleq -\mathbb{R}^{-1}\mathfrak{B}_l^T \overline{\Phi} \mathfrak{C}_r^T (\mathfrak{C}_r \overline{\Phi} \mathfrak{C}_r^T)^{-1} + \mathbb{S}^{1/2} \mathbb{L} (\mathfrak{C}_r \overline{\Phi} \mathfrak{C}_r^T)^{-1/2},$$
(2.67)

$$\mathbb{S} \triangleq \mathbb{R}^{-1} - \mathbb{R}^{-1} \mathfrak{B}_{l}^{T} [\overline{\Phi} - \overline{\Phi} \mathfrak{C}_{r}^{T} (\mathfrak{C}_{r} \overline{\Phi} \mathfrak{C}_{r}^{T})^{-1} \mathfrak{C}_{r} \overline{\Phi}] \mathfrak{B}_{l} \mathbb{R}^{-1},$$
(2.68)

 $\mathbb{L}$  is an arbitrary matrix such that  $\|\mathbb{L}\| < 1$  and  $\mathbb{R}$  is an arbitrary positive definite matrix such that:

$$\overline{\Phi} \triangleq (\mathfrak{B}_l \mathbb{R}^{-1} \mathfrak{B}_l^T - \mathbb{Q})^{-1} > 0.$$
(2.69)

Furthermore, since matrix  $\mathfrak{B} = \begin{pmatrix} -I_{q+t} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$ , we obtain the following results:

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathfrak{B}^{\perp} &= \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -I_f \end{pmatrix}, \\
\mathfrak{B}_l &= I_{q+t+f}, \\
\mathfrak{B}_r &= \begin{pmatrix} -I_{q+t} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\
\mathfrak{B}_r^+ &= \begin{pmatrix} -I_{q+t} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.
\end{aligned}$$
(2.70)

Replacing matrices (2.70) into equations (2.66)-(2.68) and inequality (2.69) leads to equations (2.60)-(2.62) and inequality (2.63). In this case, matrix inequalities (2.65) become (2.58). The proof is completed.  $\Box$ 

**Remark 2.2.9.** In **Theorem 2.2.3**, matrices  $\mathfrak{Z}$ ,  $\mathbb{L}$ ,  $\mathbb{R}$  can be chosen by adding additional constraints, such as the pole location of observer in special region of complex plane. If there is no extra additional constraints, matrices  $\mathfrak{Z}$ ,  $\mathbb{L}$ ,  $\mathbb{R}$  can be chosen according to **Theorem 2.2.3**.

Now, with all the above results, the design procedure of the HDO for systems in the presences of disturbances and unknown inputs can be summarized as the following algorithm:

- step1. Choose matrix  $\Lambda$  according to rank condition (2.22);
- step2. Compute matrices  $\overline{K}$ ,  $\Phi$  and  $\Theta$  from equations (2.32), (2.24) and (2.39b);
- step3. Compute matrices  $\alpha_1$ ,  $\alpha_2$ ,  $\alpha_3$ ,  $\alpha_4$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_2$  and  $\beta_3$  according to equations (2.28) and (2.41);
- step4. Compute matrices  $\mathbb{A}_{11}$ ,  $\mathbb{A}_{12}$ ,  $\mathbb{B}_{11}$ ,  $\mathbb{B}_{12}$ ,  $\mathbb{C}_1$  and  $\mathbb{D}_1$  according to **Remark 2.2.8**;
- step5. Compute matrices  $\mathbb{Q}$  and *X* from **Theorem 2.2.3**;
- step6. Choose matrices  $\mathbb{L}$ ,  $\mathbb{R}$  and  $\mathfrak{Z}$  according to **Theorem 2.2.3** and compute matrix *Y*.
- step7. Compute matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  from  $\mathbb{Z} = X^{-1}Y$ ;
- step8. Deduce all the parameter matrices of observer (2.9) according to equations (2.27), (2.40), (2.42) and (2.14c).

# 2.2.4 Particular cases

As it is discussed previously, the proposed observer generalizes the results on the existing observers PO and PIO. Thus in this section, we shall show how to obtain the LMI formulations for the two particular cases:

### 2.2.4.1 Proportional observer

As shown in **Remark 2.2.2**, the PO corresponds to matrices M = 0, P = 0, Q = 0 and G = 0. In this case, we obtain the following PO:

$$\dot{z} = Fz + Jy + Tu, \tag{2.71a}$$

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy, \qquad (2.71b)$$

and system (2.52) becomes

$$\dot{\zeta}_2 = \mathbb{A}_2 \zeta_2 + \mathbb{B}_2 w, \qquad (2.72a)$$

$$e = \mathbb{C}_2\zeta_2 + \mathbb{D}_2 w, \qquad (2.72b)$$

where vector  $\zeta_2 = \varepsilon$  and matrices

$$A_{2} = A_{21} - \mathbb{Z}_{2}A_{22},$$

$$A_{21} = \alpha_{3}, A_{22} = \beta_{1},$$

$$B_{2} = \mathbb{B}_{21} - \mathbb{Z}_{2}\mathbb{B}_{22},$$

$$B_{21} = \Theta\alpha_{2}E - \Phi D, B_{22} = \beta_{2}E,$$

$$\mathbb{C}_{2} = \alpha_{1}, \mathbb{D}_{2} = \alpha_{2}E,$$

$$\mathbb{Z}_{2} = Z_{1}.$$

Consequently, matrices  $\mathbb{Q}, \mathfrak{B}, \mathfrak{C}$  of Theorem 2.2.3 become

$$\mathbb{Q} = \begin{pmatrix} X \mathbb{A}_{21} + \mathbb{A}_{21}^T X + \mathbb{C}_2^T \mathbb{C}_2 & X \mathbb{B}_{21} + \mathbb{C}_2^T \mathbb{D}_2 \\ (X \mathbb{B}_{21} + \mathbb{C}_2^T \mathbb{D}_2)^T & \mathbb{D}_2^T \mathbb{D}_2 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{pmatrix},$$
$$\mathfrak{B} = \begin{pmatrix} -I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \mathfrak{C} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{A}_{22} & \mathbb{B}_{22} \end{pmatrix}.$$

The parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  can be determined by

$$\mathbb{Z}_2 = X^{-1}Y.$$

#### 2.2.4.2 Proportional integral observer

As shown in **Remark 2.2.2**, the PIO corresponds to matrices  $P = -CR, Q = I_p - CS$ , and G = 0. In this case we obtain the following PIO:

$$\dot{z} = Fz + Jy + Tu + Mv, \qquad (2.73a)$$

$$\dot{v} = y - C\hat{x}, \tag{2.73b}$$

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy, \qquad (2.73c)$$

and system (2.52) becomes

$$\dot{\zeta}_3 = \mathbb{A}_3 \zeta_3 + \mathbb{B}_3 w, \qquad (2.74a)$$

$$e = \mathbb{C}_3\zeta_3 + \mathbb{D}_3 w, \qquad (2.74b)$$

where vector  $\zeta_3 = \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon \\ v \end{pmatrix}$  and matrices

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{A}_{3} &= \mathbb{A}_{31} - \mathbb{A}_{32} \mathbb{Z}_{3} \mathbb{A}_{33}, \\ \mathbb{A}_{31} &= \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{3} & 0 \\ -C\alpha_{1} & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \mathbb{A}_{32} &= \begin{pmatrix} I_{q} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \mathbb{A}_{33} &= \begin{pmatrix} \beta_{1} & 0 \\ 0 & -I_{p} \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{3} &= \mathbb{B}_{31} - \mathbb{B}_{32} \mathbb{Z}_{3} \mathbb{B}_{33}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{31} &= \begin{pmatrix} \Theta \alpha_{2} E - \Phi D \\ D_{2} - C\alpha_{2} E \end{pmatrix}, \mathbb{B}_{32} &= \begin{pmatrix} I_{q} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \mathbb{B}_{33} &= \begin{pmatrix} \beta_{2} E \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{C}_{3} &= (\alpha_{1} \quad 0), \mathbb{D}_{3} = \alpha_{2} E \\ \mathbb{Z}_{3} &= (Z_{1} \quad M) . \end{split}$$

Consequently, matrices  $\mathbb{Q}, \mathfrak{B}, \mathfrak{C}$  of Theorem 2.2.3 become

$$\mathbb{Q} = \begin{pmatrix} X \mathbb{A}_{31} + \mathbb{A}_{31}^T X + \mathbb{C}_3^T \mathbb{C}_3 & X \mathbb{B}_{31} + \mathbb{C}_3^T \mathbb{D}_3 \\ (X \mathbb{B}_{31} + \mathbb{C}_3^T \mathbb{D}_3)^T & \mathbb{D}_3^T \mathbb{D}_3 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{pmatrix}, \\
\mathfrak{B} = \begin{pmatrix} -X \mathbb{A}_{32} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \mathfrak{C} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{A}_{33} & \mathbb{B}_{33} \end{pmatrix}.$$

The parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_3$  can be determined by

$$\mathbb{Z}_3 = Y.$$

Furthermore, we can see that the orthogonal complement of matrix  $\mathfrak B$  is

$$\mathfrak{B}^{\perp} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{A}_{32}^{\perp} X^{-1} & 0 \\ 0 & I_f \end{pmatrix}.$$

In this case, we can use equations (2.66) - (2.68) and inequality (2.69) to obtain the parameter matrices Y and  $\mathbb{Z}_3$ .

## 2.2.5 Numerical example

In the previous sections, we have solved the design problem of HDO for linear systems in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs. In this section, a numerical example is presented to illustrate the design procedure and its performances of the proposed observer. Let us consider a system of the form (2.1) with:

$$A = \begin{bmatrix} -2 & 2 & 1 \\ 0 & -3 & 2 \\ 0 & 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$B = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 2 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}, F = \begin{bmatrix} 0.1 \\ 0.5 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}, D_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 0.1 \\ 1 \\ 0.5 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$C = \begin{bmatrix} 0.5 & 1 & 1 \end{bmatrix}, D_2 = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \end{bmatrix}.$$

The initial conditions are  $x_1(0) = 1$ ,  $x_2(0) = 1.1$  and  $x_3(0) = 0.5$ .

#### 2.2.5.1 Observer design

For the above system, we design an HDO by using the previously proposed method. According to the design procedure, we first choose matrix

$$\Lambda = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 2 & 1 \\ 2 & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix},$$

according to rank condition (2.22). Then by choosing matrices

,

we obtain the following results:

$$X = \begin{bmatrix} 0.6470 & 0.3359 & 0.0352 & 0 \\ 0.3359 & 0.6470 & -0.0352 & 0 \\ 0.0352 & -0.0352 & 0.2385 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0.9829 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix},$$

2.2. A new  $H_\infty$  dynamic observer design for continuous-time systems

$Y = 1.0e^{+13} \times$	$\begin{bmatrix} -0.3601 \\ 0.0523 \\ 0.1899 \\ -0.1539 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.8232 \\ -0.2650 \\ -0.9616 \\ 0.7791 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.7841 \\ -0.1140 \\ -0.4136 \\ 0.3351 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.7315 \\ -0.1063 \\ -0.3858 \\ 0.3126 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} -0.0000 \\ -0.0000 \\ -0.0000 \\ -0.0000 \end{array}$	,
$\mathbb{Z} = 1.0e^{+13} \times$	$\begin{bmatrix} -0.9358\\ 0.6227\\ 1.0265\\ -0.1566 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{array}{r} 4.7378 \\ -3.1524 \\ -5.1966 \\ 0.7927 \end{array}$	2.0376 -1.3558 -2.2349 0.3409	$\begin{array}{c} 1.9010 \\ -1.2649 \\ -2.0851 \\ 0.3181 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} -0.0000\\ -0.0000\\ -0.0000\\ -0.0000\end{array}$	

 $\gamma = 0.9.$ 

Consequently, the obtained HDO is given by

$$\begin{split} \dot{z}_{g} &= \begin{bmatrix} -2.5340 & 0.8257 & 0.0 \\ 2.1018 & -1.2241 & -0.0 \\ -0.0627 & 1.4076 & -3.0 \end{bmatrix} z_{g} + \begin{bmatrix} -0.7815 \\ 0.7920 \\ 2.4943 \end{bmatrix} y \\ &+ \begin{bmatrix} -1.2581 \\ 1.2581 \\ 2.4194 \end{bmatrix} u + \begin{bmatrix} -0.0529 \\ -0.1506 \\ -0.4253 \end{bmatrix} v_{g}, \\ \dot{v}_{g} &= \begin{bmatrix} -0.1060 & -0.0889 & 0.0000 \end{bmatrix} z_{g} + 0.0053 y \\ &+ & 0.3205 v_{g}, \\ \dot{x}_{g} &= \begin{bmatrix} 0.3333 & -0.3333 & 0.6667 \\ -0.6667 & 0.6667 & -0.3333 \\ 0.8333 & -0.1667 & 0.0000 \end{bmatrix} z_{g} + \begin{bmatrix} 0.0645 \\ 0.3226 \\ 0.6452 \end{bmatrix} y. \end{split}$$

**Remark 2.2.10.** The obtained HDO is a full-order observer, for the dimension of observer q = 3. We can also design a reduced-order HDO by choosing q = 2, for the dimension of output is 1.

In order to give a comparison with PO and PIO, we also design a PO and a PIO, which are designed under the same condition where  $\gamma = 0.9$ . The obtained PO is given by

$$\begin{split} \dot{z}_p &= \begin{bmatrix} -2.2242 & 1.5515 & 0.5515 \\ -0.7573 & -4.5146 & 0.4854 \\ -0.7076 & -1.4151 & -2.4151 \end{bmatrix} z_p \\ &+ \begin{bmatrix} -1.2581 \\ 1.2581 \\ 2.4194 \end{bmatrix} u + \begin{bmatrix} 0.4485 \\ 1.5146 \\ 1.4151 \end{bmatrix} y. \\ \dot{x}_p &= \begin{bmatrix} 0.3333 & -0.3333 & 0.6667 \\ -0.6667 & 0.6667 & -0.3333 \\ 0.8333 & -0.1667 & 0.0000 \end{bmatrix} z_p + \begin{bmatrix} 0.0645 \\ 0.3226 \\ 0.6452 \end{bmatrix} y. \end{split}$$

The obtained PIO is given by

$$\begin{aligned} \dot{z}_{pi} &= \begin{bmatrix} -2.2244 & 1.0336 & -0.0 \\ 1.6071 & -1.6510 & -0.0 \\ -1.4666 & 0.1140 & -3.0 \end{bmatrix} z_{pi} + \begin{bmatrix} -0.8117 \\ 0.8117 \\ 2.5286 \end{bmatrix} y \\ &+ \begin{bmatrix} -1.2581 \\ 1.2581 \\ 2.4194 \end{bmatrix} u + \begin{bmatrix} -10.6338 \\ -11.9765 \\ -4.5172 \end{bmatrix} v_{pi}, \\ \dot{v}_{pi} &= y - C\hat{x}_{pi}, \\ \dot{x}_{pi} &= \begin{bmatrix} 0.3333 & -0.3333 & 0.6667 \\ -0.6667 & 0.6667 & -0.3333 \\ 0.8333 & -0.1667 & 0.0000 \end{bmatrix} z_{pi} + \begin{bmatrix} 0.0645 \\ 0.3226 \\ 0.6452 \end{bmatrix} y. \end{aligned}$$

## 2.2.5.2 Simulation results

In order to study the performances of our observer, we do some simulations with the obtained observer. Firstly, we investigate the convergence of the proposed observer.

The simulation results are shown in the following figures. Figure 2.1 represents the input added in the simulation. Figures 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6 and 2.7 represent the results with initial conditions  $z_1(0) = 0.3$ ,  $z_2(0) = 0.1$ ,  $z_3(0) = 0.5$  and v(0) = 0.1.

Figures 2.2, 2.4, and 2.6 represent the states and theirs estimates obtained from HDO. The solid line represents the original state and the dashed line represents the estimates. Figures 2.3, 2.5, and 2.7 represent the estimation errors obtained from HDO.



Figure 2.1: Control input



Figure 2.2: State  $x_1$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dashed line: estimate)



Figure 2.3: Estimation error  $e_1$ 



Figure 2.4: State  $x_2$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dashed line: estimate)





Figure 2.6: State  $x_3$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dashed line: estimate)



Figure 2.7: Estimation error  $e_3$ 

From the above figures, we can see the convergence performances of the proposed observer. Although the initial conditions of observer are different from the initial conditions of system, the estimate converges to the system state. Furthermore, we add a parametric uncertainty  $\Delta A_1$  to system matrix A. In this case, the disturbed matrix becomes  $A + \Delta A_1$ , where

$$\Delta A_1 = [0.5 + 0.1\sin(\pi/10)t]\delta,$$

and

$$\delta = \begin{bmatrix} 0.1 & 0.2 & 0.1 \\ 1 & 0.1 & 0.5 \\ 0.5 & 0.3 & 0.1 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Then we compare the proposed observer with the designed PO and PIO, in the presence of disturbances, unknown inputs and uncertainties.

Figure 2.8 represents the control input, the unknown input and the disturbance used in the simulation. The control input is added from 15s to 35s. The unknown input is added in the beginning and ends at 100s. The disturbance appears from 18s to 30s.

Figures 2.9, 2.10, 2.13, 2.14, 2.17 and 2.18 represent the original system states and their estimates obtained from HDO, PO and PIO, respectively. Figures 2.9, 2.13 and 2.17 represent the time interval from the time 0s to 200s, while figures 2.10, 2.14 and 2.18 represent the time interval from the time 0s to 40s. The solid line represents the original system state. The dashed line, dotted line and dash-dotted line represent the state estimates obtained from HDO, PO and PIO, respectively.

Figures 2.11, 2.12, 2.15, 2.16, 2.19 and 2.20 represent the estimation errors obtained from HDO, PO and PIO, respectively. Figures 2.11, 2.15 and 2.19 represent the time interval from the time 0s to 200s, while figures 2.12, 2.16 and 2.20 represent the time interval from the time 0s to 40s. The dashed line, dotted line and dash-dotted line represent the estimation errors obtained from HDO, PO and PIO, respectively.



Figure 2.8: All inputs (solid line: control input; dashed line: unknown input; dash-dotted line: disturbance)



Figure 2.9: State  $x_1$  and its estimates for 200s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.10: State  $x_1$  and its estimates for 40s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.11: Estimation error  $e_1$  for 200s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)


Figure 2.12: Estimation error  $e_1$  for 40s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.13: State  $x_2$  and its estimates for 200s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.14: State  $x_2$  and its estimates for 40s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.15: Estimation error  $e_2$  for 200s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.16: Estimation error  $e_2$  for 40s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.17: State  $x_3$  and its estimates for 200s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.18: State  $x_3$  and its estimates for 40s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.19: Estimation error  $e_3$  for 200s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.20: Estimation error  $e_3$  for 40s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)

From these figures, we can see the performances of the proposed observer and its behavior in the presence of an additional parameter uncertainty  $\Delta A_1$ , compared with PO and PIO. The influence of the disturbance on the estimate is minimized directly by using the  $H_{\infty}$  theory (see Figure 2.9 and Figure 2.10 more clearly).

Take Figure 2.11 for example. One can see clearly that there is a static error in the estimate obtained from PO, while in the estimates obtained from both HDO and PIO, there are no static errors.

One can also see from these figures that the behavior of the proposed HDO is nearly the same as that of PIO in the steady state regime. The difference is in the transient regime. Take Figure 2.10 and Figure 2.12 for example. One can see that the estimate obtained from PIO presents some oscillations in the transient regime, compared with the HDO, while in the case of HDO, there are no oscillations.

Globally, we can see that the proposed HDO generalizes the existing observers PO and PIO and has better behavior than these observers in both transient regime and steady state regime.

# **2.3** A new $H_{\infty}$ dynamic observer design for discrete-time systems

In section 2.2, we proposed a new form of HDO and solved the observer design problem for continuous-time systems. In this section, we shall investigate the observer design problem for discrete-time systems. Let us consider the following linear discrete-time system with unknown inputs and disturbances:

$$x_d(t+1) = A_d x_d(t) + B_d u_d(t) + L_d d_d(t) + D_d w_d(t),$$
(2.75a)

$$y_d(t) = C_d x_d(t) + E_d w_d(t),$$
 (2.75b)

with the initial state  $x_d(0) = x_{d0}$ .  $x_d(t) \in \Re^n$ ,  $u_d(t) \in \Re^m$ ,  $d_d(t) \in \Re^l$ ,  $w_d(t) \in \Re^f$  and  $y_d(t) \in \Re^p$  are the state, the input, the unknown input, the disturbance of finite energy and the output, respectively. Matrices  $A_d, B_d, C_d, D_d, E_d$  and  $L_d$  are known to be constant and of appropriate dimensions. The description of system (2.75) is general according to **Remark 2.2.1** of section 2.2.

Let us consider the following HDO:

$$z_d(t+1) = F_d z_d(t) + J_d y_d(t) + T_d u_d(t) + M_d v_d(t),$$
(2.76a)

$$v_d(t+1) = P_d z_d(t) + Q_d y_d(t) + G_d v_d(t),$$
 (2.76b)

$$\hat{x}_d(t) = R_d z_d(t) + S_d y_d(t),$$
 (2.76c)

where  $z_d(t) \in \Re^q$  is the state vector of the observer,  $v_d(t) \in \Re^r$  is an auxiliary vector and  $\hat{x}_d(t) \in \Re^n$  is the state estimate. Matrices  $F_d$ ,  $J_d$ ,  $T_d$ ,  $M_d$ ,  $P_d$ ,  $Q_d$ ,  $G_d$ ,  $R_d$  and  $S_d$  are unknown and of appropriate dimensions to be determined. The auxiliary vector  $v_d(t)$  is similar to the additional term  $\alpha_{k+1}$  in PIO [15].

**Remark 2.3.1.** Similar to the continuous-time case, we can obtain the PO, the PIO and the DO from the form (2.76), in fact:

1. If matrices  $M_d = 0$ ,  $P_d = 0$ ,  $Q_d = 0$  and  $G_d = 0$ , observer (2.76) becomes the PO one:

$$\begin{aligned} z_d(t+1) &= F_d z_d(t) + J_d y_d(t) + T_d u_d(t), \\ \hat{x}_d(t) &= R_d z_d(t) + S_d y_d(t). \end{aligned}$$

2. If matrices  $P_d = -C_d R_d$ ,  $Q_d = I_p - C_d S_d$  and  $G_d = 0$ , observer (2.76) becomes the PIO one:

$$\begin{aligned} z_d(t+1) &= F_d z_d(t) + J_d y_d(t) + T_d u_d(t) + M_d v_d(t), \\ v_d(t+1) &= y_d(t) - C_d \hat{x}_d(t), \\ \hat{x}_d(t) &= R_d z_d(t) + S_d y_d(t). \end{aligned}$$

3. If matrices  $F_d = A_d - \overline{D}_d C_d$ ,  $J_d = \overline{D}_d$ ,  $T_d = B_d$ ,  $M_d = \overline{C}_d$ ,  $P_d = \overline{B}_d C_d$ ,  $Q_d = \overline{B}_d$  and  $G_d = \overline{A}_d$ , observer (2.76) becomes the DO one:

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{x}_d(t+1) &= A_d \hat{x}_d(t) + B_d u(t) + \xi_d(t), \\ v_d(t+1) &= \overline{A}_d v_d(t) + \overline{B}_d \mu_d(t), \\ \xi_d(t) &= \overline{C}_d v_d(t) + \overline{D}_d \mu_d(t), \\ \mu_d(t) &= y_d(t) - \hat{y}_d(t). \end{aligned}$$

The observer design problem is to determine all the parameter matrices  $F_d$ ,  $J_d$ ,  $T_d$ ,  $M_d$ ,  $P_d$ ,  $Q_d$ ,  $G_d$ ,  $R_d$  and  $S_d$  of observer (2.76) such that:

- 1. For the disturbance  $w_d(t) = 0$ , the estimation error  $(e_d(t) = \hat{x}_d(t) x_d(t)) e_d(t) \to 0$  when  $t \to \infty$ ;
- 2. For the disturbance  $w_d(t) \neq 0$ , minimize the effect of disturbance  $w_d(t)$  on estimation error  $e_d(t)$ , i.e., find a scalar  $\gamma_{1d}$  such that  $||T_{dwe}||_{\infty} < \gamma_{1d}$ ;
- 3. Decouple the estimation error  $e_d(t)$  from the unknown input  $d_d(t)$ ,

where  $T_{dwe}$  is the transfer function from  $w_d(t)$  to  $e_d(t)$  and  $\gamma_{1d}$  is a given positive scalar.

#### 2.3.1 Observer design for systems without disturbances

In this section, we shall investigate the observer design problem of discrete-time systems without the disturbance ( $w_d(t) = 0$ ) and then extend the result to discrete-time systems with the disturbance ( $w_d(t) \neq 0$ ). Firstly, we define an error variable:

$$\varepsilon_d(t) = z_d(t) - \Phi_d x_d(t), \tag{2.78}$$

where  $\Phi_d \in \Re^{q \times n}$  is an arbitrary matrix.

The following lemma gives the conditions of system (2.76) to be an observer for system (2.75) in the case where  $w_d(t) = 0$ :

**Lemma 2.3.1.** For  $w_d(t) = 0$ , observer (2.76) will estimate the state  $x_d(t)$  of system (2.75) if there exists a matrix  $\Phi_d$  such that the following conditions hold

$$F_d \Phi_d - \Phi_d A_d + J_d C_d = 0, (2.79a)$$

$$\Phi_d L_d = 0, \tag{2.79b}$$

$$T_d - \Phi_d B_d = 0, \qquad (2.79c)$$

$$P_d \Phi_d + Q_d C_d = 0, \qquad (2.79d)$$

$$R_d \Phi_d + S_d C_d = I_n, \qquad (2.79e)$$

and matrix

$$\mathbb{A}_{1d} = \begin{pmatrix} F_d & M_d \\ P_d & G_d \end{pmatrix}$$

is Schur.

**Proof.** In the case where  $w_d(t) = 0$ , from the definition of error  $\varepsilon_d(t)$ , we obtain the discrete evolution of error  $\varepsilon_d$  as:

$$\varepsilon_{d}(t+1) = z_{d}(t+1) - \Phi_{d}x_{d}(t+1), 
= F_{d}z_{d}(t) + J_{d}y_{d}(t) + T_{d}u_{d}(t) + M_{d}v_{d}(t) 
- \Phi_{d}A_{d}x_{d}(t) - \Phi_{d}B_{d}u_{d}(t) - \Phi_{d}L_{d}d_{d}(t), 
= F_{d}\varepsilon_{d}(t) + (F_{d}\Phi_{d} - \Phi_{d}A_{d} + J_{d}C_{d})x_{d}(t) - \Phi_{d}L_{d}d_{d}(t) 
+ (T_{d} - \Phi_{d}B_{d})u_{d}(t) + M_{d}v_{d}(t).$$
(2.80)

#### Furthermore, from equations (2.76) we obtain

$$v_d(t+1) = P_d z_d(t) + Q_d y_d(t) + G_d v_d(t), = P_d \varepsilon_d(t) + (P_d \Phi_d + Q_d C_d) x_d(t) + G_d v_d(t),$$
(2.81)

and

$$\hat{x}_{d}(t) = R_{d}z_{d}(t) + S_{d}y_{d}(t), = R_{d}\varepsilon_{d}(t) + (R_{d}\Phi_{d} + S_{d}C_{d})x_{d}(t).$$
(2.82)

One can see from equations (2.80) and (2.81) that the discrete evolution  $\varepsilon_d(t+1)$  and  $v_d(t+1)$  are independent of the system state  $x_d(t)$ , the input  $u_d(t)$  and the unknown input  $d_d(t)$ , if conditions (2.79a) - (2.79d) are satisfied.

On the other hand, according to equation (2.82), if

 $R_d \Phi_d + S_d C_d = I_n,$ 

we obtain an expression of estimation error  $e_d(t)$  as follows:

$$e_d(t) = R_d \varepsilon_d(t). \tag{2.83}$$

In this case, we obtain the following system:

$$\zeta_{1d}(t+1) = \mathbb{A}_{1d}\zeta_{1d}(t),$$
 (2.84a)

$$e_d(t) = \mathbb{C}_{1d}\zeta_{1d}(t), \qquad (2.84b)$$

where

$$\begin{aligned} \zeta_{1d}(t) &= \begin{bmatrix} \varepsilon_d(t) \\ v_d(t) \end{bmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{A}_{1d} &= \begin{pmatrix} F_d & M_d \\ P_d & G_d \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{C}_{1d} &= \begin{pmatrix} R_d & 0 \end{pmatrix}. \end{aligned}$$

From equations (2.84) and (2.83), it is obvious that if  $\lim_{t\to\infty} \zeta_{1d}(t) \to 0$ , then  $\lim_{t\to\infty} e_d(t) \to 0$ . This is satisfied if matrix  $\mathbb{A}_{1d}$  is Schur, which completes the proof.  $\Box$ 

**Remark 2.3.2.** From equations (2.79b) and (2.84b), we can see that the estimation error  $e_d(t)$  has been decoupled from the unknown input  $d_d(t)$ .

Consequently, the observer design problem of discrete-time systems without the disturbance is reduced to determine all the parameter matrices such that conditions (2.79) are satisfied and matrix  $\mathbb{A}_{1d}$  is Schur.

#### 2.3.2 Parameterization of algebraic constraints

In this section, similar to the continuous-time systems, we will do some parameterizations to algebraic constraints (2.79). Firstly, from equations (2.79d) and (2.79e) we obtain the following equation:

$$\begin{pmatrix} P_d & Q_d \\ R_d & S_d \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Phi_d \\ C_d \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (2.85)

The necessary and sufficient condition for equation (2.85) to have a solution is the following rank condition must be satisfied:

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi_d \\ C_d \\ 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix} = rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi_d \\ C_d \end{pmatrix} = n.$$
(2.86)

Assume that the above rank condition is satisfied, then let  $\Lambda_d \in \Re^{q \times n}$  be an arbitrary matrix of full row rank such that:

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda_d \\ C_d \end{pmatrix} = rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi_d \\ C_d \end{pmatrix} = n.$$
(2.87)

Then there always exist two parameter matrices  $\overline{K}_d \in \Re^{q \times p}$  and  $\Phi_d$  such that

$$\begin{pmatrix} \Phi_d \\ C_d \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} I_q & -\overline{K}_d \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda_d \\ C_d \end{pmatrix},$$
(2.88)

or equivalently

$$\Phi_d = \Lambda_d - \overline{K}_d C_d. \tag{2.89}$$

According to equations (2.27), let matrix  $\Upsilon_d = \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda_d \\ C_d \end{pmatrix}$  and we can deduce matrices  $P_d, Q_d, R_d$  and  $S_d$  as:

$$P_d = -Z_{2d}\beta_{1d}, \qquad (2.90a)$$

$$Q_d = -Z_{2d}\beta_{2d},$$
 (2.90b)

$$R_d = \alpha_{1d} - Z_{3d}\beta_{1d}, \qquad (2.90c)$$

$$S_d = \alpha_{2d} - Z_{3d}\beta_{2d},$$
 (2.90d)

where matrices

$$\begin{cases} Z_{2d} = \begin{pmatrix} I_t & 0 \end{pmatrix} Z_d, \\ Z_{3d} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I_n \end{pmatrix} Z_d, \\ \alpha_{1d} = \Upsilon_d^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \alpha_{2d} = \Upsilon_d^+ \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K}_d \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_{1d} = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon_d \Upsilon_d^+) \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_{2d} = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon_d \Upsilon_d^+) \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K}_d \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}, \end{cases}$$
(2.91)

and  $\mathbb{Z}_d$  is an arbitrary matrix of appropriate dimension.

According to **Remark 2.2.4**, by taking matrix  $Z_{3d} = 0$  we obtain

$$R_d = \alpha_{1d}, \qquad (2.92a)$$

$$S_d = \alpha_{2d}. \tag{2.92b}$$

and matrix  $\overline{K}_d$  is given by

$$\overline{K}_d = \Lambda_d L_d (C_d L_d)^+.$$
(2.93)

Next we give the parameterization in the condition where matrix  $L_d = 0$ .

**Remark 2.3.3.** According to **Remark 2.2.5**, in the case where matrix  $L_d = 0$ , one can deduce matrices  $\overline{K}_d$  and  $\Phi_d$  according to the following equations:

$$\Phi_d = \Lambda_d \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C_d \end{pmatrix}^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (2.94)$$

$$\overline{K}_d = \Lambda_d \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C_d \end{pmatrix}^+ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}.$$
(2.95)

Furthermore, matrices  $F_d$ ,  $\overline{K}_{1d}$  and  $J_d$  are given by

$$F_d = \alpha_{3d} - Z_{1d}\beta_{1d},$$
 (2.96)

$$\overline{K}_{1d} = \alpha_{4d} - Z_{1d}\beta_{3d}, \qquad (2.97)$$

$$J_d = \Theta_d \alpha_{2d} - Z_{1d} \beta_{2d}. \tag{2.98}$$

with

$$\begin{aligned}
& \left( \begin{array}{l} \alpha_{3d} = \Theta_d \Upsilon_d^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \alpha_{4d} = \Theta_d \Upsilon_d^+ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_{3d} = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon_d \Upsilon_d^+) \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}, \\ \Theta_d = [\Lambda_d - \Lambda_d L_d (C_d L_d)^+ C_d] A_d. \end{aligned}$$
(2.99)

From the above results, system (2.84) becomes

$$\zeta_{1d}(t+1) = \mathbb{A}_{1d}\zeta_{1d}(t),$$
(2.100a)
  
 $e_d(t) = \mathbb{C}_{1d},$ 
(2.100b)

with matrices

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbb{A}_{1d} &= (\mathbb{A}_{11d} - \mathbb{Z}_{1d} \mathbb{A}_{12d}), \\ \mathbb{A}_{11d} &= \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{3d} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{Z}_{1d} &= \begin{pmatrix} Z_{1d} & M_d \\ Z_{2d} & G_d \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{A}_{12d} &= \begin{pmatrix} \beta_{1d} & 0 \\ 0 & -I_t \end{pmatrix}. \end{aligned}$$

Consequently the observer design problem of discrete-time systems without the disturbance is reduced to determine the parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$  such that system (2.100) is stable, i.e., matrix  $\mathbb{A}_{1d}$  is Schur.

Now we give the following theorem to determine the parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$ :

**Theorem 2.3.1.** There exists a parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$  such that system (2.100) is asymptotically stable, if and only if there exist a symmetric positive definite matrix  $\mathbb{X}_d$  and a matrix  $\mathbb{Y}_d$  such that the following LMI holds

$$\begin{bmatrix} -\mathbb{X}_d & \mathbb{A}_{11d}^T \mathbb{X}_d - \mathbb{A}_{12d}^T \mathbb{Y}_d^T \\ \mathbb{X}_d \mathbb{A}_{11d} - \mathbb{Y}_d \mathbb{A}_{12d} & -\mathbb{X}_d \end{bmatrix} < 0.$$
(2.101)

In this case, matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$  is determined by  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d} = \mathbb{X}_d^{-1} \mathbb{Y}_d$ .

**Proof.** For system (2.100), we choose the following Lyapunov function candidate:

$$V[\zeta_{1d}(t)] = \zeta_{1d}(t)^T \mathbb{X}_d \zeta_{1d}(t),$$
(2.102)

where matrix  $\mathbb{X}_d = \mathbb{X}_d^T > 0$ . The discrete evolution of  $V[\zeta_{1d}(t)]$  is  $\Delta V[\zeta_{1d}(t)]$ , which is given by

$$\begin{aligned} \Delta V[\zeta_{1d}(t)] &= V[\zeta_{1d}(t+1)] - V[\zeta_{1d}(t)], \\ &= \zeta_{1d}(t+1)^T \mathbb{X}_d \zeta_{1d}(t+1) - \zeta_{1d}(t)^T \mathbb{X}_d \zeta_{1d}(t), \\ &= \zeta_{1d}(t)^T [(\mathbb{A}_{11d} - \mathbb{Z}_{1d}\mathbb{A}_{12d})^T \mathbb{X}_d (\mathbb{A}_{11d} - \mathbb{Z}_{1d}\mathbb{A}_{12d}) - \mathbb{X}_d] \zeta_{1d}(t). \end{aligned}$$
(2.103)

From equation (2.103), it is easy to see that  $\Delta V[\zeta_{1d}(t)] < 0$ , i.e., system (2.100) is asymptotically stable, if and only if the following LMI is satisfied

$$(\mathbb{A}_{11d} - \mathbb{Z}_{1d}\mathbb{A}_{12d})^T \mathbb{X}_d (\mathbb{A}_{11d} - \mathbb{Z}\mathbb{A}_{12d}) - \mathbb{X}_d < 0.$$

$$(2.104)$$

In this case, by using Schur complement lemma, we obtain

$$\begin{bmatrix} -\mathbb{X}_d & \mathbb{A}_{11d}^T \mathbb{X}_d - \mathbb{A}_{12d}^T \mathbb{Y}_d^T \\ \mathbb{X}_d \mathbb{A}_{11d} - \mathbb{Y}_d \mathbb{A}_{12d} & -\mathbb{X}_d \end{bmatrix} < 0.$$

where matrix  $\mathbb{Y}_d = \mathbb{X}_d \mathbb{Z}_{1d}$ . This completes the proof.

From the above results, the HDO design procedure for discrete-time systems without disturbances can be summarized as follows:

- step1. Choose matrix  $\Lambda_d$  according to rank condition (2.87);
- step2. Compute matrices  $\overline{K}_d$ ,  $\Phi_d$  and  $\Theta_d$  from equations (2.93), (2.89) and (2.99);
- step3. Compute matrices  $\alpha_{1d}$ ,  $\alpha_{2d}$ ,  $\alpha_{3d}$ ,  $\alpha_{4d}$ ,  $\beta_{1d}$ ,  $\beta_{2d}$  and  $\beta_{3d}$  from equations (2.91) and (2.99);
- step4. Compute matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$  from the solution of LMI (2.101);
- step5. Deduce all the parameter matrices according to equations (2.90), (2.96), (2.98) and (2.79c).

#### 2.3.3 Observer design for systems in the presence of disturbances

In this section, the results of previous section for systems without disturbances will be applied to design an HDO for linear system (2.75) in the presence of disturbance ( $w_d(t) \neq 0$ ). By using the algebraic constraints of **lemma 2.3.1**, we obtain

$$\varepsilon_d(t+1) = F_d \varepsilon_d(t) + M_d v_d(t) + (J_d E_d - \Phi_d D_d) w_d(t), \qquad (2.105)$$

$$v_d(t+1) = P_d \varepsilon_d(t) + G_d v_d(t) + Q_d E_d w_d(t), \qquad (2.106)$$

$$e_d(t) = R_d \varepsilon_d(t) + S_d E_d w_d(t).$$
(2.107)

In this case, we obtain the following system:

$$\zeta_{1d}(t+1) = \mathbb{A}_{1d}\zeta_{1d}(t) + \mathbb{B}_{1d}w_d(t), \qquad (2.108a)$$

$$e_d(t) = \mathbb{C}_{1d}\zeta_{1d}(t) + \mathbb{D}_{1d}w_d(t), \qquad (2.108b)$$

where matrices

$$\mathbb{B}_{1d} = \begin{pmatrix} J_d E_d - \Phi_d D_d \\ Q_d E_d \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$\mathbb{D}_{1d} = S_d E_d.$$

**Remark 2.3.4.** According to the parametrization results of previous section and **Remark 2.2.7**, we can rewrite the matrices  $\mathbb{A}_{1d}$ ,  $\mathbb{B}_{1d}$ ,  $\mathbb{C}_{1d}$  and  $\mathbb{D}_{1d}$  of system (2.108) as follows:

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{A}_{1d} &= \mathbb{A}_{11d} - \mathbb{Z}_{1d} \mathbb{A}_{12d}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{1d} &= \mathbb{B}_{11d} - \mathbb{Z}_{1d} \mathbb{B}_{12d}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{11d} &= \begin{pmatrix} -\Phi_d D_d + \Theta_d \Upsilon_d^+ \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K}_d \\ I_p \end{pmatrix} E_d \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{12d} &= \begin{pmatrix} \beta_{2d} E_d \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{C}_{1d} &= (\alpha_{1d} \ 0), \\ \mathbb{D}_{1d} &= \alpha_{2d} E_d. \end{split}$$

Consequently, the design problem of the proposed observer for discrete-time systems in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs is reduced to the analysis of system (2.108), i.e., the determination of the parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$  such that:

- 1. For  $w_d(t) = 0$ , system (2.108) is stable;
- 2. For  $w_d(t) \neq 0$ , the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{dwe}||_{\infty} < \gamma_{1d}$ ;

According to **Theorem 2.2.3** for continuous-time systems, a new form of LMI is proposed to derive a more general solution of matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$ , which is presented in the following theorem:

**Theorem 2.3.2.** Let matrices  $\mathcal{B} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ -I_{q+t} \end{pmatrix}$  and  $\mathcal{C} = (\mathbb{A}_{12d} \quad \mathbb{B}_{12d} \quad 0)$ , then there exists a parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$  such that system (2.108) is asymptotically stable for  $w_d(t) = 0$  and  $||T_{dwe}||_{\infty} < \gamma_{1d}$ 

eter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$  such that system (2.108) is asymptotically stable for  $w_d(t) = 0$  and  $||T_{dwe}||_{\infty} < \gamma_{1d}$ for  $w_d(t) \neq 0$ , if and only if there exist a symmetric positive definite matrix  $\mathcal{X}$  and a positive scalar  $\gamma_{1d}$  such that the following LMIs are satisfied

$$\begin{bmatrix} -\mathcal{X} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^T \mathbb{C}_{1d} & \mathbb{C}_{1d}^T \mathbb{D}_{1d} \\ (\mathbb{C}_{1d}^T \mathbb{D}_{1d})^T & \mathbb{D}_{1d}^T \mathbb{D}_{1d} - \gamma_{1d}^2 I_f \end{bmatrix} < 0,$$
(2.109a)

$$\mathcal{C}^{T\perp}\mathcal{Q}\mathcal{C}^{T\perp T} < 0, \qquad (2.109b)$$

with

$$\mathcal{Q} = \begin{bmatrix} -\mathcal{X} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^T \mathbb{C}_{1d} & \mathbb{C}_{1d}^T \mathbb{D}_{1d} & \mathbb{A}_{11d}^T \mathcal{X} \\ (\mathbb{C}_{1d}^T \mathbb{D}_{1d})^T & \mathbb{D}_{1d}^T \mathbb{D}_{1d} - \gamma_{1d}^2 I_f & \mathbb{B}_{11d}^T \mathcal{X} \\ (\mathbb{A}_{11d}^T \mathcal{X})^T & (\mathbb{B}_{11d}^T \mathcal{X})^T & -\mathcal{X} \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (2.110)

Assume that the above LMIs hold, let matrices  $(\mathcal{B}_l, \mathcal{B}_r)$  and  $(\mathcal{C}_l, \mathcal{C}_r)$  be any full rank factors of matrices  $\mathcal{B}$  and  $\mathcal{C}$ , i.e.,  $\mathcal{B} = \mathcal{B}_l \mathcal{B}_r, \mathcal{C} = \mathcal{C}_l \mathcal{C}_r$ .

In this case, matrices  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$  can be determined by  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d} = \mathcal{X}^{-1}\mathcal{Y}$  and  $\mathcal{Y}$  is given by

$$\mathcal{Y} = \mathcal{B}_r^+ \mathcal{K} \mathcal{C}_l^+ + \mathcal{Z} - \mathcal{Z} \mathcal{C}_l \mathcal{C}_l^+, \qquad (2.111)$$

where  $\mathcal{Z}$  is an arbitrary matrix and

$$\mathcal{K} \triangleq -\mathcal{R}^{-1}\overline{\Phi}_d \mathcal{C}_r^T (\mathcal{C}_r \overline{\Phi}_d \mathcal{C}_r^T)^{-1} + \mathcal{S}^{1/2} \mathcal{L} (\mathcal{C}_r \overline{\Phi}_d \mathcal{C}_r^T)^{-1/2}, \qquad (2.112)$$

$$\mathcal{S} \triangleq \mathcal{R}^{-1} - \mathcal{R}^{-1} [\overline{\Phi}_d - \overline{\Phi}_d \mathcal{C}_r^T (\mathcal{C}_r \overline{\Phi}_d \mathcal{C}_r^T)^{-1} \mathcal{C}_r \overline{\Phi}_d] \mathcal{R}^{-1},$$
(2.113)

where  $\mathcal{L}$  is an arbitrary matrix such that  $\|\mathcal{L}\| < 1$  and  $\mathcal{R}$  is an arbitrary positive definite matrix such that

$$\overline{\Phi}_d \triangleq (\mathcal{R}^{-1} - \mathcal{Q})^{-1} > 0.$$
(2.114)

**Proof.** According to bounded-real lemma, system (2.108) is asymptotically stable for  $w_d(t) = 0$ and  $||T_{dwe}||_{\infty} < \gamma_{1d}$  for  $w_d(t) \neq 0$ , if and only if there exist a symmetric positive definite matrix  $\mathcal{X}$ and a positive scalar  $\gamma_{1d}$  such that the following LMI is satisfied

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{A}_{1d} & \mathbb{B}_{1d} \\ \mathbb{C}_{1d} & \mathbb{D}_{1d} \end{bmatrix}^T \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{X} & 0 \\ 0 & I_{q+t} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{A}_{1d} & \mathbb{B}_{1d} \\ \mathbb{C}_{1d} & \mathbb{D}_{1d} \end{bmatrix} < \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{X} & 0 \\ 0 & \gamma_{1d}^2 I_f \end{bmatrix},$$
(2.115)

which can be written as:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{A}_{1d}^T \mathcal{X} \mathbb{A}_{1d} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^T \mathbb{C}_{1d} - \mathcal{X} & \mathbb{A}_{1d}^T \mathcal{X} \mathbb{B}_{1d} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^T \mathbb{D}_{1d} \\ (\mathbb{A}_{1d}^T \mathcal{X} \mathbb{B}_{1d} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^T \mathbb{D}_{1d})^T & \mathbb{B}_{1d}^T \mathcal{X} \mathbb{B}_{1d} + \mathbb{D}_{1d}^T \mathbb{D}_{1d} - \gamma_{1d}^2 I_f \end{bmatrix} < 0.$$
(2.116)

By using Schur complement lemma and **Remark 2.3.4**, we obtain the following inequality:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{A}_{1d}^{T} \mathcal{X} \mathbb{A}_{1d} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{C}_{1d} - \mathcal{X} & \mathbb{A}_{1d}^{T} \mathcal{X} \mathbb{B}_{1d} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d} \\ (\mathbb{A}_{1d}^{T} \mathcal{X} \mathbb{B}_{1d} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d})^{T} & \mathbb{B}_{1d}^{T} \mathcal{X} \mathbb{B}_{1d} + \mathbb{D}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d} - \gamma_{1d}^{2} I_{f} \end{bmatrix} < 0,$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \quad \begin{bmatrix} -\mathcal{X} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{C}_{1d} & \mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d} & \mathbb{A}_{1d}^{T} \mathcal{X} \\ (\mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d})^{T} & \mathbb{D}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d} - \gamma_{1d}^{2} I_{f} & \mathbb{B}_{1d}^{T} \mathcal{X} \\ (\mathbb{A}_{1d}^{T} \mathcal{X})^{T} & (\mathbb{B}_{1d}^{T} \mathcal{X})^{T} & -\mathcal{X} \end{bmatrix} < 0,$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \quad \begin{bmatrix} -\mathcal{X} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{C}_{1d} & \mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d} & \Omega_{1} \\ (\mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d})^{T} & \mathbb{D}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d} - \gamma_{1d}^{2} I_{f} & \Omega_{2} \\ (\Omega_{1})^{T} & (\Omega_{2})^{T} & -\mathcal{X} \end{bmatrix} < 0,$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \quad \mathcal{Q} + \mathcal{B}\mathcal{Y}\mathcal{C} + (\mathcal{B}\mathcal{Y}\mathcal{C})^{T} < 0,$$

$$(2.117)$$

where

$$\begin{split} \Omega_{1} &= \mathbb{A}_{11d}^{T} \mathcal{X} - \mathbb{A}_{12d}^{T} \mathcal{Y}^{T}, \\ \Omega_{2} &= \mathbb{B}_{11d}^{T} \mathcal{X} - \mathbb{B}_{12d}^{T} \mathcal{Y}^{T}, \\ \mathcal{Q} &= \begin{bmatrix} -\mathcal{X} + \mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{C}_{1d} & \mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d} & \mathbb{A}_{11d}^{T} \mathcal{X} \\ (\mathbb{C}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d})^{T} & \mathbb{D}_{1d}^{T} \mathbb{D}_{1d} - \gamma_{1d}^{2} I_{f} & \mathbb{B}_{11d}^{T} \mathcal{X} \\ (\mathbb{A}_{11d}^{T} \mathcal{X})^{T} & (\mathbb{B}_{11d}^{T} \mathcal{X})^{T} & -\mathcal{X} \end{bmatrix}, \\ \mathcal{B} &= \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ -I_{q+t} \end{pmatrix}, \ \mathcal{C} = (\mathbb{A}_{12d} \quad \mathbb{B}_{12d} \quad 0) \\ \mathcal{Y} &= \mathcal{X}\mathbb{Z}_{1d}. \end{split}$$

According to [106], matrix inequality (2.117) is equivalent to

$$\mathcal{B}^{\perp}\mathcal{Q}\mathcal{B}^{\perp T} < 0, \tag{2.118}$$

$$\mathcal{C}^{T\perp}\mathcal{Q}\mathcal{C}^{T\perp T} < 0. \tag{2.119}$$

In this case, matrix  $\mathcal{Y}$  can be obtained by

$$\mathcal{Y} = \mathcal{B}_r^+ \mathcal{K} \mathcal{C}_l^+ + \mathcal{Z} - \mathcal{B}_r^+ \mathcal{B}_r \mathcal{Z} \mathcal{C}_l \mathcal{C}_l^+, \qquad (2.120)$$

where  $\mathcal{Z}$  is an arbitrary matrix and

$$\mathcal{K} \triangleq -\mathcal{R}^{-1}\overline{\Phi}_d \mathcal{C}_r^T (\mathcal{C}_r \overline{\Phi}_d \mathcal{C}_r^T)^{-1} + \mathcal{S}^{1/2} \mathcal{L} (\mathcal{C}_r \overline{\Phi}_d \mathcal{C}_r^T)^{-1/2}, \qquad (2.121)$$

$$\mathcal{S} \triangleq \mathcal{R}^{-1} - \mathcal{R}^{-1} \mathcal{B}_l^T [\overline{\Phi}_d - \overline{\Phi}_d \mathcal{C}_r^T (\mathcal{C}_r \overline{\Phi}_d \mathcal{C}_r^T)^{-1} \mathcal{C}_r \overline{\Phi}_d] \mathcal{B}_l \mathcal{R}^{-1}, \qquad (2.122)$$

where  $\mathcal{L}$  is an arbitrary matrix such that the matrix  $\|\mathcal{L}\| < 1$  and  $\mathcal{R}$  is an arbitrary positive definite matrix such that:

$$\overline{\Phi}_d \triangleq (\mathcal{B}_l \mathcal{R}^{-1} \mathcal{B}_l^T - \mathcal{Q})^{-1} > 0.$$
(2.123)

Furthermore, since matrix  $\mathcal{B} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ -I_{q+t} \end{pmatrix}$ , we have  $\begin{cases} \mathcal{B}^{\perp} = \begin{pmatrix} I_{q+t+f} & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathcal{B}_{l} = I_{q+t+f+q+t}, \\ \mathcal{B}_{r} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ -I_{q+t} \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathcal{B}_{r}^{+} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -I_{q+t} \end{pmatrix}. \end{cases}$ (2.124)

In this case, by substituting matrices (2.124) into equations (2.120)-(2.122) and inequality (2.123), we obtain equations (2.111)-(2.113) and inequality (2.114). The inequalities (2.118) and (2.119) become inequalities (2.109a) and (2.109b) respectively, which completes the proof.

From the above results, the HDO design problem for discrete-time systems in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs can be summarized as the following design procedure:

- step1. Choose matrix  $\Lambda_d$  according to rank condition (2.87);
- step2. Compute matrices  $\overline{K}_d$ ,  $\Theta$ ,  $\overline{K}_{1d}$  and  $\Phi_d$  from equations (2.93), (2.99) and (2.89);
- step3. Compute matrices  $\alpha_{1d}$ ,  $\alpha_{2d}$ ,  $\alpha_{3d}$ ,  $\alpha_{4d}$ ,  $\beta_{1d}$ ,  $\beta_{2d}$  and  $\beta_{3d}$  according to equations (2.91) and (2.99);
- step4. Compute matrices  $\mathbb{A}_{11d}$ ,  $\mathbb{A}_{12d}$ ,  $\mathbb{B}_{11d}$ ,  $\mathbb{B}_{12d}$ ,  $\mathbb{C}_{1d}$  and  $\mathbb{D}_{1d}$  according to **Remark 2.3.4**;
- step5. Compute matrices Q and X according to **Theorem 2.3.2**;
- step6. Choose matrices  $\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{R}$  and  $\mathcal{Z}$  according to **Theorem 2.3.2** and compute matrix  $\mathcal{Y}$ .
- step7. Compute matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d}$  from  $\mathbb{Z}_{1d} = \mathcal{X}^{-1}\mathcal{Y}$ ;
- step8. Deduce all matrices  $F_d$ ,  $J_d$ ,  $T_d$ ,  $M_d$ ,  $P_d$ ,  $Q_d$ ,  $G_d$ ,  $R_d$  and  $S_d$  according to equations (2.96), (2.90), (2.79c) and (2.98).

## 2.3.4 Particular cases

In the previous sections, we have solved the design problem of HDO for discrete-time systems. In this section, we shall show how to obtain the LMI formulations for these observers.

#### 2.3.4.1 Proportional observer

As it is shown in **Remark 2.3.1**, the PO corresponds to matrices  $M_d = 0$ ,  $P_d = 0$ ,  $Q_d = 0$ ,  $G_d = 0$ and is given by

$$z_d(t+1) = F_d z_d(t) + J_d y_d(t) + T_d u_d(t), \qquad (2.125a)$$

$$\hat{x}_d(t) = R_d z_d(t) + S_d y_d(t).$$
 (2.125b)

In this case, system (2.108) becomes

$$\begin{aligned} \zeta_{2d}(t+1) &= \mathbb{A}_{2d}\zeta_{2d}(t) + \mathbb{B}_{2d}w_d(t), \\ e_d(t) &= \mathbb{C}_{2d}\zeta_{2d}(t) + \mathbb{D}_{2d}w_d(t), \end{aligned}$$
(2.126b)

where vector  $\zeta_{2d}(t) = \varepsilon_d(t)$ , and matrices

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{A}_{2d} &= \mathbb{A}_{21d} - \mathbb{Z}_{2d} \mathbb{A}_{22d}, \\ \mathbb{A}_{21d} &= \alpha_{3d}, \mathbb{A}_{22d} = \beta_{1d}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{2d} &= \mathbb{B}_{21d} - \mathbb{Z}_{2d} \mathbb{B}_{22d}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{21d} &= \Theta_d \alpha_{2d} E_d - \Phi_d D_d, \mathbb{B}_{22d} = \beta_{2d} E_d, \\ \mathbb{C}_{2d} &= \alpha_{1d}, \mathbb{D}_{2d} = \alpha_{2d} E_d \\ \mathbb{Z}_{2d} &= Z_{1d}. \end{split}$$

Consequently, matrices Q, B, C of **Theorem 2.3.2** become

$$\mathcal{Q} = \begin{bmatrix} -\mathcal{X} + \mathbb{C}_{2d}^T \mathbb{C}_{2d} & \mathbb{C}_{2d}^T \mathbb{D}_{2d} & \mathbb{A}_{21d}^T \mathcal{X} \\ (\mathbb{C}_{2d}^T \mathbb{D}_{2d})^T & \mathbb{D}_{2d}^T \mathbb{D}_{2d} - \gamma_{1d}^2 I_f & \mathbb{B}_{21d}^T \mathcal{X} \\ (\mathbb{A}_{21d}^T \mathcal{X})^T & (\mathbb{B}_{21d}^T \mathcal{X})^T & -\mathcal{X} \end{bmatrix},$$
$$\mathcal{B} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ -I_q \end{pmatrix}, \mathcal{C} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{A}_{22d} & \mathbb{B}_{22d} & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

The design problem of PO is reduced to determine the parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{2d}$ , which is given by

$$\mathbb{Z}_{2d} = \mathcal{X}^{-1} \mathcal{Y}.$$

#### 2.3.4.2 Proportional integral observer

According to **Remark 2.3.1**, the PIO corresponds to matrices  $P_d = -C_d R_d$ ,  $Q_d = I_p - C_d S_d$ ,  $G_d = 0$  and is given by

$$z_d(t+1) = F_d z_d(t) + J_d y_d(t) + T_d u_d(t) + M_d v_d(t), \qquad (2.127a)$$

$$v_d(t+1) = y_d(t) - C_d \hat{x}_d(t),$$
 (2.127b)

$$\hat{x}_d(t) = R_d z_d(t) + S_d y_d(t).$$
 (2.127c)

In this case, system (2.108) becomes

$$\zeta_{3d}(t+1) = \mathbb{A}_{3d}\zeta_{3d}(t) + \mathbb{B}_{3d}w_d(t), \qquad (2.128a)$$

$$e_d(t) = \mathbb{C}_{3d}\zeta_{3d}(t) + \mathbb{D}_{3d}w_d(t),$$
 (2.128b)

where vector  $\zeta_{3d}(t) = \begin{bmatrix} \varepsilon_d(t) \\ v_d(t) \end{bmatrix}$ , and matrices  $\mathbb{A}_{3d} = \mathbb{A}_{31d} - \mathbb{A}_{32d}\mathbb{Z}_{3d}\mathbb{A}_{33d},$ 

$$\mathbb{A}_{31d} = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{3d} & 0 \\ -C_d \alpha_{1d} & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \mathbb{A}_{32d} = \begin{pmatrix} I_{q+p} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \mathbb{A}_{33d} = \begin{pmatrix} \beta_{1d} & 0 \\ 0 & -I_t \end{pmatrix},$$

 $\mathbb{B}_{3d} = \mathbb{B}_{31d} - \mathbb{B}_{32d}\mathbb{Z}_{3d}\mathbb{B}_{33d},$ 

$$\mathbb{B}_{31d} = \begin{pmatrix} \Theta_d \alpha_{2d} D_{2d} - T_d D_{1d} \\ D_{2d} - C_d \alpha_{2d} D_{2d} \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{32d} = \begin{pmatrix} I_{q+p} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{33d} = \begin{pmatrix} \beta_{2d} D_{2d} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{C}_{3d} = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{1d} & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{D}_{3d} = \alpha_{2d} D_{2d} \\ \mathbb{Z}_{3d} = \begin{pmatrix} Z_{1d} & M_d \end{pmatrix}.$$

Consequently, matrices  $\mathcal{Q}, \mathcal{B}, \mathcal{C}$  of **Theorem 2.3.2** become

$$\mathcal{Q} = \begin{bmatrix} -\mathcal{X} + \mathbb{C}_{3d}^T \mathbb{C}_{3d} & \mathbb{C}_{3d}^T \mathbb{D}_{3d} & \mathbb{A}_{31d}^T \mathcal{X} \\ (\mathbb{C}_{3d}^T \mathbb{D}_{3d})^T & \mathbb{D}_{3d}^T \mathbb{D}_{3d} - \gamma_{1d}^2 I_f & \mathbb{B}_{31d}^T \mathcal{X} \\ (\mathbb{A}_{31d}^T \mathcal{X})^T & (\mathbb{B}_{31d}^T \mathcal{X})^T & -\mathcal{X} \end{bmatrix}$$
$$\mathcal{B} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ -X \mathbb{A}_{32} \end{pmatrix}, \mathcal{C} = (\mathbb{A}_{33d} \ \mathbb{B}_{33d} \ 0).$$

The design problem of PIO is to determine the parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_{3d}$ , which is given by

$$\mathbb{Z}_{3d} = \mathcal{Y}.$$

Furthermore, the orthogonal complement of matrix  $\mathcal{B}$  becomes

$$\mathcal{B}^{\perp} = \begin{pmatrix} I_{q+t} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & I_f & 0\\ 0 & 0 & \mathbb{A}_{32}^{\perp} X^{-1} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (2.129)

,

In this case, we can determine matrices  $\mathbb{Z}_{3d}$  and  $\mathcal{Y}$  according to inequalities (2.118), (2.119) and (2.123) and equations (2.120) - (2.122).

## 2.3.5 Numerical example

So far, we have solved the HDO design problem for discrete-time systems in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs. In this section, a numerical example is presented to illustrate the design procedure and the performance of the proposed observer. Let us consider the following linear discrete-time system of the form (2.75) with:

$$A_{d} = \begin{bmatrix} 0.1370 & 0.0990 & 0.2840 \\ 0.0118 & 0.2990 & 0.4700 \\ 0.8940 & 0.6610 & 0.0650 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$B_{d} = \begin{bmatrix} 0.25 \\ 0.6 \\ 0.1 \end{bmatrix}, L_{d} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$D_{d} = \begin{bmatrix} 0.5 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}, C_{d} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, E_{d} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0.5 \end{bmatrix}.$$

The initial conditions are  $x_{d1}(0) = 0.1$ ,  $x_{d2}(0) = 0.1$  and  $x_{d3}(0) = 0.2$ .

#### 2.3.5.1 Observer design

For the above system, we design an HDO by using the previously proposed method. According to the design procedure proposed, we first choose matrix

$$\Lambda_d = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 2 & 1 \\ 2 & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix},$$

according to rank condition (2.87).

Then, by choosing matrices:

we obtain the following results:

$$\begin{split} \gamma_{1d} &= 1.8, \\ \mathcal{X} &= \begin{bmatrix} 1.8979 & 0.0256 & -0.0256 & 0 & 0 \\ 0.0256 & 1.7184 & -0.0256 & 0 & 0 \\ -0.0256 & -0.0256 & 1.7249 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1.6672 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1.6672 \end{bmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{Z}_{1d} &= \begin{bmatrix} 0.0014 & -0.0014 & 0.0019 & -0.0025 & 0.0008 & -0.0022 & -0.0022 \\ 0.0015 & -0.0015 & 0.0021 & -0.0028 & 0.0009 & -0.0024 & -0.0024 \\ 0.0015 & -0.0015 & 0.0022 & -0.0028 & 0.0009 & -0.0024 & -0.0024 \\ 0.0016 & -0.0016 & 0.0022 & -0.0029 & 0.0009 & -0.0024 & -0.0024 \\ 0.0016 & -0.0016 & 0.0022 & -0.0029 & 0.0009 & -0.0024 & -0.0024 \end{bmatrix}. \end{split}$$

Consequently, the obtained HDO is given by

$$\begin{aligned} z_d(t+1) &= \begin{bmatrix} -0.0860 & 0.1510 & 0.3065\\ 0.1124 & 0.2366 & 0.3115\\ 0.3955 & 0.1725 & 0.0082 \end{bmatrix} z_d(t) + \begin{bmatrix} 0.1300 & 0.661\\ 0.1715 & 0.760\\ 0.0851 & 0.198 \end{bmatrix} y_d(t) \\ &+ \begin{bmatrix} 0.1\\ 0.35\\ 0.5 \end{bmatrix} u_d(t) - \begin{bmatrix} 0.0022 & 0.0022\\ 0.0024 & 0.0024 \end{bmatrix} v_d(t), \\ v_d(t+1) &= \begin{bmatrix} -0.0016 & 0.0016 & -0.0022\\ -0.0016 & 0.0016 & -0.0022 \end{bmatrix} z_d(t) + \begin{bmatrix} 0.0029 & 0\\ 0.0029 & 0 \end{bmatrix} y_d(t) \\ &- \begin{bmatrix} -0.0024 & -0.0024\\ -0.0024 & -0.0024 \end{bmatrix} v_d(t), \\ \hat{x}_d &= \begin{bmatrix} 0.0769 & -0.0769 & 0.3846\\ -0.3077 & 0.3077 & -0.0385\\ 0.7692 & 0.2308 & -0.1538 \end{bmatrix} z_d(t) + \begin{bmatrix} 0.3077 & 0\\ -0.2308 & 1\\ 0.0769 & 0 \end{bmatrix} y_d(t). \end{aligned}$$

Similar to continuous-time systems, in order to provide a comparison with PO and PIO, we also design a PO and a PIO. The PO and PIO are designed under the same condition where  $\gamma_{1d} = 1.8$ . The obtained PO is given by

$$z_{p}(t+1) = \begin{bmatrix} -0.1037 & 0.1569 & 0.2825\\ 0.0922 & 0.2439 & 0.2849\\ 0.3753 & 0.1797 & -0.0189 \end{bmatrix} z_{p}(t) \\ + \begin{bmatrix} 0.1642 & 0.6175\\ 0.2091 & 0.7128\\ 0.1242 & 0.1502 \end{bmatrix} y_{d}(t) + \begin{bmatrix} 0.1\\ 0.35\\ 0.5 \end{bmatrix} u_{d}(t), \\ \hat{x}_{p}(t) = \begin{bmatrix} 0.0769 & -0.0769 & 0.3846\\ -0.3077 & 0.3077 & -0.0385\\ 0.7692 & 0.2308 & -0.1538 \end{bmatrix} z_{p}(t) + \begin{bmatrix} 0.3077 & 0\\ -0.2308 & 1\\ 0.0769 & 0 \end{bmatrix} y_{d}(t).$$

The obtained PIO is given by

$$\begin{aligned} z_{pi}(t+1) &= \begin{bmatrix} -0.0923 & 0.1573 & 0.2966\\ 0.1061 & 0.2429 & 0.3018\\ 0.3894 & 0.1786 & -0.0013 \end{bmatrix} z_{pi}(t) \\ &+ \begin{bmatrix} 0.1435 & 0.661\\ 0.1845 & 0.76\\ 0.0980 & 0.198 \end{bmatrix} y_d(t) + \begin{bmatrix} 0.1\\ 0.35\\ 0.5 \end{bmatrix} u_d(t) \\ &+ \begin{bmatrix} -1.7657 & -0.0129\\ 3.1576 & -0.0129\\ -0.5348 & -0.0129 \end{bmatrix} v_{pi}(t), \\ v_{pi}(t+1) &= y_d(t) - C\hat{x}_{pi}, \\ \hat{x}_{pi}(t) &= \begin{bmatrix} 0.0769 & -0.0769 & 0.3846\\ -0.3077 & 0.3077 & -0.0385\\ 0.7692 & 0.2308 & -0.1538 \end{bmatrix} z_{pi}(t) + \begin{bmatrix} 0.3077 & 0\\ -0.2308 & 1\\ 0.0769 & 0 \end{bmatrix} y_d(t). \end{aligned}$$

#### 2.3.5.2 Simulation results

In order to show the performances of the proposed observer, we do some simulations with the obtained observer. Furthermore, in the simulation we have considered the system with uncertainty  $\Delta A_{1d}$  in the state matrix  $A_d$ . In this case the system matrix becomes  $A_d + \Delta A_{1d}$  where:

$$\Delta A_{1d} = [0.1 + 0.01\sin(20t)]\Delta$$

and

$$\Delta = \begin{bmatrix} 0.1 & 0.2 & 0.1 \\ 1 & 0.1 & 0.5 \\ 0.2 & 0.3 & 0.1 \end{bmatrix}.$$

The simulation results are shown in the following figures. Figure 2.21 shows all the inputs used in the simulation. The control input is zero. The dashed line represents the unknown input which is used in the simulation, and the dash-dotted line represents the disturbance of finite energy in the time interval from the time 2s to 3s.

Figures 2.22, 2.25 and 2.28 represent the original system states and their estimates obtained from HDO, PO and PIO, respectively. The solid line represents the original state. The dashed line represents the state estimate obtained from HDO, the dotted line represents the state estimate obtained from PO and the dash-dotted line represents the state estimate obtained from PIO.

Figures 2.23, 2.24, 2.26, 2.27, 2.29 and 2.30 represent the estimation errors obtained from HDO, PO and PIO, respectively. Figures 2.23, 2.26 and 2.29 are the steady behavior of estimation errors. Figures 2.24, 2.27 and 2.30 represent the estimation errors for 1s. The dashed line represents the estimation error of HDO. The dotted line represents the estimation error of PO and the dash-dotted line represents the estimation error of PIO.



Figure 2.21: All inputs (dashed line: unknown input; dash-dotted line: disturbance)



Figure 2.22: State  $x_1$  and its estimates for 5s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.23: Estimation error  $e_1$  for 5s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.24: Estimation error  $e_1$  for 1s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.25: State  $x_2$  and its estimates for 5s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.26: Estimation error  $e_2$  for 5s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.27: Estimation error  $e_2$  for 1s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.28: State  $x_3$  and its estimates for 5s (solid line: original state; dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.29: Estimation error  $e_3$  for 5s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)



Figure 2.30: Estimation error  $e_3$  for 1s (dashed line: HDO; dotted line: PO; dash-dotted line: PIO)

From the above figures one can see the performances of the proposed HDO in the presence of an additional parameter uncertainty  $\Delta A_{1d}$ , compared with PO and PIO. The influence of the disturbance on the estimate is minimized by using  $H_{\infty}$  theory (see Figure 2.29 from the time 2s to 3s).

In the steady state regime, the HDO and PIO have the same better behaviors than PO. Take Figure 2.23 for example. One can see that there is a static error in the estimation error of PO, while in the estimation errors of HDO and PIO, there are no static errors.

Furthermore, in the transient regime, the estimation error of PIO presents greater oscillations (see Figure 2.27 for example), compared with HDO, while in the case of HDO, there are no oscillations.

In general, one can see that the proposed HDO generalizes the existing observers PO and PIO and has better behavior than these observers, in both transient regime and steady state regime.

# **2.4** A new $H_{\infty}$ dynamic observer design for uncertain systems

In the previous sections, we have investigated the observer design problem for systems in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs. In this section, we will investigate the observer design problem for uncertain systems.

One can see from previous sections that the observer design of discrete-time systems is similar to that of continuous-time systems. The difference is the formulation of LMIs. Therefore, in this section we only discuss the observer design problem for uncertain continuous-time systems.

Let us consider the following linear uncertain system in the presence of unknown inputs and disturbances:

$$\dot{x} = (A + \Delta A)x + Ld + Dw, \qquad (2.130a)$$

$$y = Cx + Ew, \tag{2.130b}$$

with the initial state  $x(0) = x_0$ . Assume that the rank of matrix L is rank L = r. In order to simplify, we also assume that control input u = 0.

 $\Delta A$  is an unknown matrix representing the time-varying parameter uncertainties [1], assumed to be of the following form:

$$\Delta A = \mathscr{MF}(t)\mathscr{N},\tag{2.131}$$

where  $\mathcal{M}$  and  $\mathcal{N}$  are known real constant matrices and of appropriate dimensions.  $\mathcal{F}(t)$  is an unknown real-valued time-varying matrix satisfying

$$\mathscr{F}^{T}(t)\mathscr{F}(t) \le I. \tag{2.132}$$

In order to decouple the unknown input, by pre-multiplying equation (2.130a) with matrix  $L^{\perp}(L^{\perp} \in \Re^{(n-r) \times n})$ , we obtain the following descriptor system:

$$\mathscr{E}\dot{x} = \mathscr{A}x + \mathscr{A}\mathscr{A}x + \mathscr{B}w, \qquad (2.133a)$$

$$y = Cx + Ew, \tag{2.133b}$$

where matrices

$$\mathscr{E} = L^{\perp},$$
  
 $\mathscr{A} = L^{\perp}A,$   
 $\mathscr{B} = L^{\perp}D$ 

 $\Delta \mathscr{A} = \overline{\mathscr{M}} \mathscr{F}(t) \overline{\mathscr{N}},$ 

 $\Delta \mathscr{A}$  is bounded by

where  $\overline{\mathcal{M}} = L^{\perp} \mathcal{M}$  and  $\overline{\mathcal{N}} = \mathcal{N}$ 

One can see from system (2.133) that the observer design problem of uncertain systems (2.130) in the presence of unknown inputs and disturbances is transformed into the observer design problem of descriptor systems.

Next we give the following assumptions which is necessary for the observer design problem of descriptor systems:

Assumption 2.4.1. For descriptor system (2.133), we assume

 $rank \begin{bmatrix} \mathscr{E} \\ C \end{bmatrix} = n \tag{2.135}$ 

which is equivalent to

$$rank(CL) = rank L \tag{2.136}$$

according to [26] and [31].

Assumption 2.4.2. Descriptor system (2.133) is impulse free, in other words,

$$\det(s\mathscr{E} - \mathscr{A}) \neq 0.$$

(2.134)

The following lemma will be used in the design procedure:

**Lemma 2.4.1.** [125] Let  $\mathcal{D}, \mathcal{E}$  and  $\mathcal{F}$  be real matrices of appropriate dimensions and  $\mathcal{F}$  satisfies  $\mathcal{F}^T \mathcal{F} \leq I$ . Then for any scalar  $\rho > 0$  and vectors  $x, y \in \mathfrak{R}^n$ , we have

$$2x^T \mathcal{DFE} y \leqslant \rho^{-1} x^T \mathcal{DD}^T x + \rho y^T \mathcal{E}^T \mathcal{E} y.$$

Now for descriptor system (2.133), let us consider the following HDO:

$$\dot{z} = Fz + Jy + Mv, \qquad (2.137a)$$

$$\dot{v} = Pz + Qy + Gv, \qquad (2.137b)$$

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy, \qquad (2.137c)$$

where matrix T = 0 since there is no control inputs (u = 0).

Firstly, we define an error variable as:

$$\varepsilon = z - \Phi \mathscr{E} x. \tag{2.138}$$

Similar to the previous sections, we obtain the following results:

$$\begin{aligned} \dot{\varepsilon} &= \dot{z} - \Phi \mathscr{E} \dot{x}, \\ &= Fz + Jy + Mv - \Phi \mathscr{A} x - \Phi \mathscr{A} \mathscr{A} x - \Phi \mathscr{B} w, \\ &= F\varepsilon + Mv + (JE - \Phi \mathscr{B})w + (F\Phi \mathscr{E} - \Phi \mathscr{A} + JC)x - \Phi \mathscr{A} \mathscr{A} x, \\ \dot{v} &= P\varepsilon + Gv + QEw + (P\Phi \mathscr{E} + QC)x, \end{aligned}$$
(2.139)

$$\hat{x} = R\varepsilon + SEw + (R\Phi\mathscr{E} + SC)x.$$
(2.141)

Then, the algebraic constraints (2.14) of Lemma 2.2.1 become

$$F\Phi\mathscr{E} - \Phi\mathscr{A} + JC = 0, \qquad (2.142a)$$

$$P\Phi\mathscr{E} + QC = 0, \qquad (2.142b)$$

$$R\Phi \mathscr{E} + SC = I_n, \qquad (2.142c)$$

and equation (2.20) becomes

$$\begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \mathscr{E} \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (2.143)

The necessary and sufficient condition for equation (2.143) to have a solution is that the following rank condition must be satisfied

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \mathscr{E} \\ C \\ 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix} = rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \mathscr{E} \\ C \end{pmatrix} = n.$$
 (2.144)

Assume that above rank condition holds, and let  $\Lambda$  be an arbitrary matrix of full row rank such that:

$$rank\begin{pmatrix} \Lambda\\ C \end{pmatrix} = rank\begin{pmatrix} \Phi \mathscr{E}\\ C \end{pmatrix} = n.$$
 (2.145)

In this case, equation (2.24) becomes

$$\Phi \mathscr{E} + \overline{K}C = \Lambda, \tag{2.146}$$

or equivalently

$$\begin{pmatrix} \Phi & \overline{K} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \mathscr{E} \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \Lambda. \tag{2.147}$$

One solution of equation (2.147) is given by

$$\Phi = \Lambda \begin{pmatrix} \mathscr{E} \\ C \end{pmatrix}^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_{n-r} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (2.148)$$

$$\overline{K} = \Lambda \begin{pmatrix} \mathscr{E} \\ C \end{pmatrix}^+ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}. \tag{2.149}$$

Furthermore, matrices P and Q are given by equations (2.27) and (2.28). Matrices R and S are given by equations (2.29). Matrices F,  $\overline{K}_1$  and J are given by equations (2.40), (2.41) and (2.42), where matrix  $\Theta = \Phi \mathscr{A}$ .

With the above parameterization results, system (2.52) becomes

$$\dot{\zeta}_1 = \mathbb{A}_1 \zeta_1 + \mathbb{B}_1 w + \mathbb{E}_1 \Delta \mathscr{A} x,$$
 (2.150a)

$$e = \mathbb{C}_1 \zeta_1 + \mathbb{D}_1 w, \qquad (2.150b)$$

with matrices

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \mathbb{A}_{1} &=& \mathbb{A}_{11} - \mathbb{Z}\mathbb{A}_{12}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{1} &=& \mathbb{B}_{11} - \mathbb{Z}\mathbb{B}_{12}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{11} &=& \begin{pmatrix} -\Phi \mathscr{B} + \Theta \Upsilon^{+} \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K} \\ I_{p} \end{pmatrix} E \\ & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{B}_{12} &=& \begin{pmatrix} \beta_{2} E \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{C}_{1} &=& \begin{pmatrix} \beta_{2} E \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{D}_{1} &=& \alpha_{2} E, \\ \mathbb{E}_{1} &=& \begin{pmatrix} -\Phi \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}. \end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c} (2.151) \\ (2.151) \end{array}$$

With all the above results, we can see that the observer design problem of uncertain systems (2.130) in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs is reduced to study system (2.150), in other words, to determine matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  such that:

- 1. For w = 0, matrix  $\mathbb{A}_1$  is a stability matrix;
- 2. For  $w \neq 0$ , the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{we}||_{\infty}$  is minimized.

The parameter matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  can be determined by using the following theorem:

**Theorem 2.4.1.** System (2.150) is asymptotically stable for w = 0 and  $||T_{we}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $w \neq 0$ , if there exist two symmetric positive definite matrices  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ , a matrix  $\mathbb{Y}$  and a given positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the following matrix inequality holds

$$\Omega = \begin{bmatrix} \Omega_1 & \mathscr{E}^T P_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}} & 0 & 0 & \mathscr{E}^T P_1 \mathscr{B} \\ \star & -I & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \Omega_2 & P_2 \mathbb{E}_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}} & \Omega_3 \\ \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{bmatrix} < 0$$
(2.152)

where

$$\begin{aligned} \Omega_1 &= \mathscr{A}^T P_1 \mathscr{E} + \mathscr{E}^T P_1 \mathscr{A} + 2 \overline{\mathscr{N}}^T \overline{\mathscr{N}}, \\ \Omega_2 &= \mathbb{A}_{11}^T P_2 + P_2 \mathbb{A}_{11} - A_{12}^T \mathbb{Y}^T - \mathbb{Y} \mathbb{A}_{12} + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1, \\ \Omega_3 &= P_2 \mathbb{B}_{11} - \mathbb{Y} \mathbb{B}_{12} + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1. \end{aligned}$$

In this case, matrix  $\mathbb{Z}$  is given by  $\mathbb{Z} = P_2^{-1} \mathbb{Y}$ .

**Proof.** For system (2.150), let us choose a Lyapunov function as follows:

$$V = V_1 + V_2, (2.153)$$

where Lyapunov functions  $V_1 = (\mathscr{E}x)^T P_1(\mathscr{E}x)$  and  $V_2 = \zeta_1^T P_2 \zeta_1$ . Matrices  $P_1 > 0$  and  $P_2 > 0$ . Subsequently, the derivative of  $V_1$  along the solution of system (2.133) is given by

$$\dot{V}_{1} = (\mathscr{E}\dot{x})^{T} P_{1}\mathscr{E}x + (\mathscr{E}x)^{T} P_{1}(\mathscr{E}\dot{x}), 
= x^{T} (\mathscr{A}^{T} P_{1}\mathscr{E} + \mathscr{E}^{T} P_{1}\mathscr{A})x 
+ 2x^{T} \mathscr{E}^{T} P_{1} \Delta \mathscr{A}x + x^{T} \mathscr{E}^{T} P_{1} \mathscr{B}w + w^{T} \mathscr{B}^{T} P_{1} \mathscr{E}x.$$
(2.154)

According to Lemma 2.4.1 and conditions (2.131) and (2.132), by choosing  $\rho = 1$ , we obtain the following inequality:

$$\dot{V}_{1} \leqslant x^{T}(\mathscr{A}^{T}P_{1}\mathscr{E} + \mathscr{E}^{T}P_{1}\mathscr{A})x + x^{T}\mathscr{E}^{T}P_{1}\mathscr{B}w + w^{T}\mathscr{B}^{T}P_{1}\mathscr{E}x 
+ x^{T}\mathscr{E}^{T}P_{1}\overline{\mathscr{M}}(\mathscr{E}^{T}P_{1}\overline{\mathscr{M}})^{T}x + x^{T}\overline{\mathscr{N}}^{T}\overline{\mathscr{N}}x.$$
(2.155)

On the other hand, the derivative of  $V_2$  along the solution of system (2.150) is given by

$$\dot{V}_{2} = \dot{\zeta}_{1}^{T} P_{2} \zeta_{1} + \zeta_{1}^{T} P_{2} \dot{\zeta}_{1} 
= \zeta_{1}^{T} (\mathbb{A}_{1}^{T} P_{2} + P_{2} \mathbb{A}_{1}) \zeta_{1} + \zeta_{1}^{T} P_{2} \mathbb{B}_{1} w + w^{T} \mathbb{B}_{1}^{T} P_{2} \zeta_{1} + 2\zeta_{1}^{T} P_{2} \mathbb{E}_{1} \Delta \mathscr{A} x.$$
(2.156)

According to Lemma 2.4.1 and conditions (2.131) and (2.132), and by choosing  $\rho = 1$ , we have the following inequality:

$$\dot{V}_{2} \leqslant \zeta_{1}^{T} [\mathbb{A}_{1}^{T} P_{2} + P_{2} \mathbb{A}_{1} + P_{2} \mathbb{E}_{1} \overline{\mathscr{M}} (P_{2} \mathbb{E}_{1} \overline{\mathscr{M}})^{T}] \zeta_{1} + x^{T} \overline{\mathscr{N}}^{T} \overline{\mathscr{N}} x + \zeta_{1}^{T} P_{2} \mathbb{B}_{1} w + w^{T} \mathbb{B}_{1}^{T} P_{2} \zeta_{1}.$$

$$(2.157)$$

Finally, we obtain the following results on  $\dot{V}$ :

$$\dot{V} = \dot{V}_{1} + \dot{V}_{2},$$

$$\leq x^{T} [\mathscr{A}^{T} P_{1} \mathscr{E} + \mathscr{E}^{T} P_{1} \mathscr{A} + \mathscr{E}^{T} P_{1} \overline{\mathscr{M}} (\mathscr{E}^{T} P_{1} \overline{\mathscr{M}})^{T} + 2 \overline{\mathscr{N}}^{T} \overline{\mathscr{N}}] x$$

$$+ x^{T} \mathscr{E}^{T} P_{1} \mathscr{B} w + w^{T} \mathscr{B}^{T} P_{1} \mathscr{E} x$$

$$+ \zeta_{1}^{T} [\mathbb{A}_{1}^{T} P_{2} + P_{2} \mathbb{A}_{1} + P_{2} \mathbb{E}_{1} \overline{\mathscr{M}} (P_{2} \mathbb{E}_{1} \overline{\mathscr{M}})^{T}] \zeta_{1}$$

$$+ \zeta_{1}^{T} P_{2} \mathbb{B}_{1} w + w^{T} \mathbb{B}_{1}^{T} P_{2} \zeta_{1},$$

$$\leq [x^{T} \zeta_{1}^{T} w^{T}] \Omega' [x^{T} \zeta_{1}^{T} w^{T}]^{T},$$
(2.158)

where matrices

$$\Omega' = \begin{bmatrix} \Omega_1' & 0 & \mathscr{E}^T P_1 \mathscr{B} \\ \star & \Omega_2' & P_2 \mathbb{B}_1 \\ \star & \star & 0 \end{bmatrix},$$
  
$$\Omega_1' = \mathscr{A}^T P_1 \mathscr{E} + \mathscr{E}^T P_1 \mathscr{A} + \mathscr{E}^T P_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}} (\mathscr{E}^T P_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}})^T + 2 \overline{\mathscr{N}}^T \overline{\mathscr{N}},$$
  
$$\Omega_2' = \mathbb{A}_1^T P_2 + P_2 \mathbb{A}_1 + P_2 \mathbb{E}_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}} (P_2 \mathbb{E}_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}})^T.$$

From equation (2.150b) and inequality (2.158), we obtain

$$\dot{V} + e^{T}e - \gamma^{2}w^{T}w$$

$$\leq x^{T}[\mathscr{A}^{T}P_{1}\mathscr{E} + \mathscr{E}^{T}P_{1}\mathscr{A} + \mathscr{E}^{T}P_{1}\overline{\mathscr{M}}(\mathscr{E}^{T}P_{1}\overline{\mathscr{M}})^{T} + 2\overline{\mathscr{N}}^{T}\overline{\mathscr{N}}]x$$

$$+ x^{T}\mathscr{E}^{T}P_{1}\mathscr{B}w + w^{T}\mathscr{B}^{T}P_{1}\mathscr{E}x$$

$$+ \zeta_{1}^{T}[\mathbb{A}_{1}^{T}P_{2} + P_{2}\mathbb{A}_{1} + P_{2}\mathbb{E}_{1}\overline{\mathscr{M}}(P_{2}\mathbb{E}_{1}\overline{\mathscr{M}})^{T} + \mathbb{C}_{1}^{T}\mathbb{C}_{1}]\zeta_{1}$$

$$+ \zeta_{1}^{T}(P_{2}\mathbb{B}_{1} + \mathbb{C}_{1}^{T}\mathbb{D}_{1})w + w^{T}(\mathbb{B}_{1}^{T}P_{2} + \mathbb{D}_{1}^{T}\mathbb{C}_{1})\zeta_{1}$$

$$+ w^{T}(\mathbb{D}_{1}^{T}\mathbb{D}_{1} - \gamma^{2}I_{f})w,$$

$$\leq [x^{T} \zeta_{1}^{T} w^{T}]\overline{\Omega}[x^{T} \zeta_{1}^{T} w^{T}]^{T},$$
(2.159)

where matices

$$\overline{\Omega} = \begin{bmatrix} \Omega_1' & 0 & \mathscr{E}^T P_1 \mathscr{B} \\ \star & \Omega_2'' & P_2 \mathbb{B}_1 + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 \\ \star & \star & \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{bmatrix},$$
  
$$\Omega_2'' = \mathbb{A}_1^T P_2 + P_2 \mathbb{A}_1 + P_2 \mathbb{E}_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}} (P_2 \mathbb{E}_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}})^T + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1.$$

Notice that if  $\overline{\Omega} < 0$ , we have

$$\dot{V} + e^T e - \gamma^2 w^T w < 0. (2.160)$$

By integrating inequality (2.160) it follows

$$V(\infty) - V(0) < \gamma^2 \int w^T w dt - \int e^T e dt.$$
(2.161)

Under the zero initial state, we obtain

$$V(\infty) < \gamma^2 \int w^T w dt - \int e^T e dt$$
  

$$\Leftrightarrow \quad 0 < \gamma^2 \int w^T w dt - \int e^T e dt$$
  

$$\Leftrightarrow \quad \int e^T e dt < \gamma^2 \int w^T w dt,$$

or equivalently

$$|T_{we}||_{\infty} < \gamma.$$

With the above results, it is obvious that for system (2.150), the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{we}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  if inequality  $\overline{\Omega} < 0$  holds.

On the other hand, in the case where w = 0, inequality (2.159) becomes

$$\dot{V} \le \begin{bmatrix} x^T & \zeta_1^T & 0 \end{bmatrix} \overline{\Omega} \begin{bmatrix} x^T & \zeta_1^T & 0 \end{bmatrix}^T - e^T e.$$
(2.162)

One can see from inequality (2.162) that if  $\overline{\Omega} < 0$ , then  $\dot{V} < 0$ , since it is alway satisfied that  $e^T e \ge 0$ .

In summary, we know that a sufficient condition for system (2.150) to be stable when w = 0 and  $||T_{we}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  when  $w \neq 0$  is that inequality  $\overline{\Omega} < 0$  must hold.

Subsequently, by inserting the matrices A and  $\mathbb{B}$  of equation (2.151) into inequality  $\overline{\Omega} < 0$ , the latter becomes:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \Omega_1' & 0 & \mathscr{E}^T P_1 \mathscr{B} \\ \star & \Omega_2''' & P_2 \mathbb{B}_{11} - P_2 \mathbb{Z} \mathbb{B}_{12} + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 \\ \star & \star & \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{bmatrix} < 0$$
(2.163)

where

$$\Omega_2^{\prime\prime\prime} = \mathbb{A}_{11}^T P_2 - A_{12}^T \mathbb{Z}^T P_2 + P_2 \mathbb{A}_{11} - P_2 \mathbb{Z} \mathbb{A}_{12} + P_2 \mathbb{E}_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}} (P_2 \mathbb{E}_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}})^T + \mathbb{C}_1^T \mathbb{C}_1.$$

In this case, by using Schur complement lemma and defining matrix  $\mathbb{Y} = P_2\mathbb{Z}$ , inequality (2.163) becomes (2.152), which completes the proof.

Notice that matrix inequality (2.152) is bilinear. In order to solve the matrix inequality, we can rewrite matrix inequality (2.152) as:

$$\mathfrak{Q} + \overline{\mathfrak{B}} P_1 \overline{\mathfrak{C}} + (\overline{\mathfrak{B}} P_1 \overline{\mathfrak{C}})^T < 0, \qquad (2.164)$$

where matrices

$$\mathfrak{Q} = \begin{bmatrix} 2\overline{\mathscr{N}}^T \overline{\mathscr{N}} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & -I & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \Omega_2 & P_2 \mathbb{E}_1 \overline{\mathscr{M}} & \Omega_3 \\ \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \mathbb{D}_1^T \mathbb{D}_1 - \gamma^2 I_f \end{bmatrix},$$
(2.165)

$$\overline{\mathfrak{B}} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathscr{E}^{T} \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}, \overline{\mathfrak{C}} = \begin{bmatrix} A & \overline{\mathscr{M}} & 0 & 0 & \mathscr{B} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(2.166)

Then we can use **Theorem 2.2.3** to solve the matrix inequality (2.164).

# 2.5 Conclusions

In this chapter, a new form of HDO has been proposed for linear systems in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs. The proposed observer generalizes the results on the existing observers such as PO and PIO.

Firstly, we investigated the observer design problem for continuous-time systems. Based on the parameterization of the algebraic constraints obtained from the analysis of the estimation error, the observer design problem was reduced to the determination of one parameter matrix. Then the determination problem was formulated as an optimization problem in terms of LMIs, based on bounded real lemma. Subsequently, the results of continuous-time systems were extended to discrete-time systems. The observer design was derived from the solution of LMIs, based on bounded-real lemma and Schur complement lemma.

Numerical examples were presented to illustrate the design procedure and the performances of the proposed HDO for both continuous-time systems and discrete-time systems. The performances of the proposed observer were shown to be better in both transient regime and steady state regime, compared with PO and PIO.

In the end, we discussed the observer design problem of uncertain systems. One can see that the design problem of uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs can be transformed into the observer design problem of descriptor systems.

CHAPTER

3

# $H_{\infty}$ dynamic-observer-based control design

## Contents

3.1	Introduction	86
3.2	Problem formulation	86
3.3	Algebraic constraints and parameterizations	87
	3.3.1 Algebraic constraints	87
	3.3.2 Parameterizations	90
3.4	$H_\infty$ dynamic-observer-based control design $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots $	93
3.5	Numerical example	97
	3.5.1 Observer-based control design	98
	3.5.2 Simulation results	99
3.6	Conclusions	02

# 3.1 Introduction

As a challenging problem, observer-based control has been an active research area in the past decades. The important use of observer is to realize observer-based control design, in which a state feedback law has to be implemented when the states of system are not accessible. A sub-sequent development of this is the requirement of making the observer optimal and robust due to inevitable presence of uncertainties in the system. Several approaches have been presented in [57, 85, 54, 149].

It is well known that the observer-based control design can be realized by using the separation principle. This principle permits to design the observer independently of the control, and the eigenvalues of the closed-loop system are formed by those of the observer and those of the control. The most existing results take the use of PO [39, 75, 84, 114] or PIO [44].

In Chapter 2, we have proposed a new form of HDO. The performances of the proposed observer were shown to be better than other observers such as PO and PIO. Therefore, in this chapter, the new HDO will be inserted into the closed-loop and an  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observer-based control design is proposed for uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances. The parameter uncertainties are time-varying and norm-bounded. The design problem is formulated as a BMI optimization problem.

This chapter is organized as follows. In section 3.2, the observer-based control design problem of uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances is presented. The algebraic constraints are derived through the analysis of the estimation error and the parameterization results are presented in section 3.3. In section 3.4, the control design problem is formulated as a BMI optimization problem and a two-step algorithm is proposed to solve this problem. A numerical example is provided to illustrate the performance of the proposed control in section 3.5. Finally, some conclusions are given in section 3.6.

# 3.2 Problem formulation

Let us consider the following uncertain system in the presence of disturbances:

$$\dot{x} = (A + \Delta A)x + Bu + Dw, \qquad (3.1a)$$

$$y = Cx + Ew, \tag{3.1b}$$

with initial state  $x(0) = x_0$ .  $x \in \Re^n$ ,  $u \in \Re^m$ ,  $w \in \Re^f$  and  $y \in \Re^p$  are the system state, the control input, the exogenous disturbance of finite energy and the output, respectively. Matrices *A*, *B*, *C*, *D* and *E* are known constant and of appropriate dimensions.

 $\Delta A$  is an unknown matrix representing the time-varying parameter uncertainty, which is assumed to be norm bounded and has the following structure [1]:

$$\Delta A = \mathcal{MF}(t)\mathcal{N},\tag{3.2}$$

where M and N are known real constant matrices and of appropriate dimensions. F(t) is an unknown matrix function satisfying

$$\mathcal{F}^T(t)\mathcal{F}(t) \le I. \tag{3.3}$$

The observer we consider is the HDO proposed in Chapter 2, which is given by

$$\dot{z} = Fz + Jy + Tu + Mv, \tag{3.4a}$$

$$\dot{v} = Pz + Qy + Gv, \tag{3.4b}$$

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy, \tag{3.4c}$$

where  $z \in \Re^q$  is the state of observer,  $v \in \Re^v$  is an auxiliary vector and  $\hat{x} \in \Re^n$  is the estimate of system states. Matrices F, J, T, M, P, Q, G, R and S are unknown and of appropriate dimensions to be determined.

The control law for system (3.1) is expressed as

$$u = K\hat{x},\tag{3.5}$$

where K is an unknown matrix and of appropriate dimension. The control we use is an observerbased control where K is the gain matrix to be determined.

With all the presentations, the design problem of  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observer-based control for uncertain systems (3.1) in the presence of disturbances is reduced to determine the parameter matrices F, J, T, M, P, Q, G, R and S of observer (3.4) and the matrix K of control (3.5) such that the following two conditions are satisfied:

- 1. For w = 0, the estimation error  $e(t) \to 0$  when  $t \to \infty$ , and the closed-loop system obtained from the system (3.1), the observer (3.4) and the control (3.5) is stable;
- 2. For  $w \neq 0$ , minimize the effect of w on the output y.

## 3.3 Algebraic constraints and parameterizations

Similar to Chapter 2, in this section we shall present some algebraic constraints and parameterizations before solving the control design problem, based on a new defined error variable and the analysis of the estimation error.

### 3.3.1 Algebraic constraints

Firstly, we define an error variable:

$$\varepsilon = z - \Phi x,\tag{3.6}$$

where vector  $\varepsilon \in \Re^q$  and  $\Phi \in \Re^{q \times n}$  is an arbitrary matrix.

Different from the analysis in Chapter 2, there is an uncertain term  $\Delta A$  in system (3.1). In this case, the derivative of error  $\varepsilon$  is given by

$$\dot{\varepsilon} = \dot{z} - \Phi \dot{x},$$

$$= Fz + JCx + JEw + Tu + Mv$$

$$-\Phi(A + \Delta A)x - \Phi Bu - \Phi Dw,$$

$$= F(z - \Phi x) + F\Phi x + JCx + JEw + Tu + Mv$$

$$-\Phi Ax - \Phi \Delta Ax - \Phi Bu - \Phi Dw,$$

$$= F\varepsilon + Mv + (JE - \Phi D)w - \Phi \Delta Ax$$

$$+ (F\Phi + JC - \Phi A)x + (T - \Phi B)u.$$
(3.7)

Furthermore, from observer (3.4) it follows that:

$$\dot{v} = Pz + Qy + Gv,$$
  
=  $P\varepsilon + Gv + QEw + (P\Phi + QC)x.$  (3.8)

and

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy,$$
  
=  $R\varepsilon + SEw + (R\Phi + SC)x.$  (3.9)

On the other hand, inserting control (3.5) into system (3.1) yields

$$\dot{x} = Ax + \Delta Ax + BK\hat{x} + Dw,$$
  

$$= Ax + \Delta Ax + BK(Rz + Sy) + Dw,$$
  

$$= Ax + \Delta Ax + BK[R(z - \Phi x) + R\Phi x + SCx + SEw] + Dw,$$
  

$$= [A + BK(R\Phi + SC)]x + BKR\varepsilon + (D + BKSE)w + \Delta Ax.$$
(3.10)

Notice that if the following algebraic constraints hold

$$F\Phi + JC - \Phi A = 0, \qquad (3.11a)$$

$$T - \Phi B = 0, \qquad (3.11b)$$

$$P\Phi + QC = 0, \qquad (3.11c)$$

$$R\Phi + SC = I_n, \tag{3.11d}$$

equations (3.10), (3.7) and (3.8) become

$$\dot{x} = (A + BK)x + BKR\varepsilon + (D + BKSE)w + \Delta Ax,$$
(3.12)

$$\dot{\varepsilon} = F\varepsilon + Mv + (JE - \Phi D)w - \Phi \Delta Ax, \qquad (3.13)$$

$$\dot{v} = P\varepsilon + Gv + QEw,\tag{3.14}$$

and we obtain an expression of estimation error e as follows:

$$e = R\varepsilon + SEw. \tag{3.15}$$

In this case, we obtain the following system:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{x} \\ \dot{\varepsilon} \\ \dot{v} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} A + BK & BKR & 0 \\ 0 & F & M \\ 0 & P & G \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} x \\ \varepsilon \\ v \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} D + BKSE \\ JE - \Phi D \\ QE \end{bmatrix} w$$

$$+ \begin{bmatrix} \Delta A & 0 & 0 \\ -\Phi \Delta A & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} x \\ \varepsilon \\ v \end{bmatrix},$$

$$y = \begin{bmatrix} C & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} x \\ \varepsilon \\ v \end{bmatrix} + Ew,$$

or equivalently

$$\dot{\xi} = \mathbb{A}\xi + \mathbb{B}w + \Delta \mathbb{A}\xi,$$

$$y = \mathbb{C}\xi + \mathbb{D}w,$$

$$(3.16a)$$

$$(3.16b)$$

where

$$\begin{cases} \xi = \begin{bmatrix} x \\ \varepsilon \\ v \end{bmatrix} = \xi(t), \\ \mathbb{A} = \begin{bmatrix} A + BK & BKR & 0 \\ 0 & F & M \\ 0 & P & G \end{bmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{B} = \begin{bmatrix} D + BKSE \\ JE - \Phi D \\ QE \end{bmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{C} = \begin{bmatrix} C & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{D} = E. \end{cases}$$
(3.17)

 $\varDelta\mathbb{A}$  is given by

$$\Delta A = \begin{bmatrix} \Delta A & 0 & 0 \\ -\Phi \Delta A & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix},$$
  
$$= \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{M} \\ -\Phi \mathcal{M} \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \mathcal{F}(t) \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{N} & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix},$$
  
$$= \mathbb{M} \mathcal{F}(t) \mathbb{N}, \qquad (3.18)$$

where matrices  $\mathbb{M} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{M} \\ -\Phi \mathcal{M} \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}$  and  $\mathbb{N} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{N} & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$ .

With all the above results, the  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observer-based control design problem is reduced to study system (3.16) in the presence of disturbances and uncertainties. In detail, we must determine all the parameter matrices of system (3.16) such that:

- 1. Conditions (3.11) are satisfied;
- 2. For w = 0, the augmented system (3.16) must be asymptotically stable;
- 3. For  $w \neq 0$ , minimize the effect of w on y, i.e., the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$ ,

where  $T_{wy}$  is the transfer function matrix from w to y and  $\gamma$  is a given positive scalar.

## 3.3.2 Parameterizations

In this section, in order to simplify the problem, we will do some parameterizations to algebraic constraints (3.11). The procedure is similar to the parametrization presented in Chapter 2. Firstly, from equations (3.11c) and (3.11d) we obtain the following equation:

$$\begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.19)

The necessary and sufficient condition for equation (3.19) to have a solution is that the following rank condition must be satisfied:

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \\ 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix} = rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \end{pmatrix} = n.$$
(3.20)

Assume that the rank condition (3.20) holds, and let  $\Lambda$  ( $\Lambda \in \Re^{q \times n}$ ) be an arbitrary full row rank matrix satisfying

$$rank\begin{pmatrix} \Lambda\\ C \end{pmatrix} = rank\begin{pmatrix} \Phi\\ C \end{pmatrix} = n,$$
 (3.21)

then there always exist two parameter matrices  $\overline{K}$  ( $\overline{K} \in \Re^{q \times p}$ ) and  $\Phi$  such that:

$$\begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} I_q & -\overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.22)

which leads to

$$\Phi = \Lambda - \overline{K}C, \tag{3.23}$$

also equivalently,

$$\begin{pmatrix} \Phi & \overline{K} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \Lambda. \tag{3.24}$$

In this case, a solution of equation (3.24) is given by

$$\begin{pmatrix} \Phi & \overline{K} \end{pmatrix} = \Lambda \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix}^+, \qquad (3.25)$$

or equivalently,

$$\Phi = \Lambda \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix}^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (3.26)$$

$$\overline{K} = \Lambda \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix}^+ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.27)

Consequently, by inserting equation (3.22) into equation (3.19) we obtain

$$\begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_q & -\overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.28)
and matrices P, Q, R and S are given as follows:

$$P = -Z_2\beta_1, \qquad (3.29a)$$

$$Q = -Z_2\beta_2, \qquad (3.29b)$$

$$B = \alpha_1 - Z_2\beta_2 \qquad (3.29c)$$

$$\kappa = \alpha_1 - \lambda_3 \beta_1, \qquad (3.290)$$

$$S = \alpha_2 - Z_3 \beta_2, \qquad (3.29d)$$

with

$$\begin{cases} Z_{2} = \begin{pmatrix} I_{t} & 0 \end{pmatrix} Z, \\ Z_{3} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I_{n} \end{pmatrix} Z, \\ \alpha_{1} = \Upsilon^{+} \begin{pmatrix} I_{q} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \alpha_{2} = \Upsilon^{+} \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K} \\ I_{p} \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_{1} = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^{+}) \begin{pmatrix} I_{q} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_{2} = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^{+}) \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K} \\ I_{p} \end{pmatrix}, \\ \Upsilon = \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix}, \end{cases}$$
(3.30)

and Z is an arbitrary matrix of appropriate dimension.

**Remark 3.3.1.** According to **Remark 2.2.7**, we know that if we take matrix  $Z_3 = 0$ , we can avoid the bilinearity. In this case, matrices R and S are given by

$$R = \alpha_1, \tag{3.31}$$

$$S = \alpha_2. \tag{3.32}$$

On the other hand, matrices F and  $\overline{K}_1$  are given by:

$$F = \alpha_3 - Z_1 \beta_1, \qquad (3.33a)$$

$$\overline{K}_1 = \alpha_4 - Z_1 \beta_3, \tag{3.33b}$$

with matrices

$$\begin{cases} \alpha_{3} = \Theta \Upsilon^{+} \begin{pmatrix} I_{q} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \alpha_{4} = \Theta \Upsilon^{+} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_{p} \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_{3} = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon \Upsilon^{+}) \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_{p} \end{pmatrix}, \\ \Theta = \Phi A. \end{cases}$$
(3.34)

Furthermore, matrix J is given by

$$J = \Theta \alpha_2 - Z_1 \beta_2. \tag{3.35}$$

Based on the above developments, we obtain the following results on the matrices  $\mathbb{A}$  and  $\mathbb{B}$  of system (3.16):

$$\mathbb{A} = \begin{bmatrix}
A + BK & BKR & 0 \\
0 & F & M \\
0 & P & G
\end{bmatrix},$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix}
A + BK & BKR & 0 \\
0 & \alpha_3 - Z_1\beta_1 & M \\
0 & -Z_2\beta_1 & G
\end{bmatrix},$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix}
A + BK & (BKR & 0) \\
0 & A_1 - Z_1A_2
\end{bmatrix},$$
(3.36)

where matrices

$$\mathbb{A}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha_3 & 0\\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, \mathbb{Z}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} Z_1 & M\\ Z_2 & G \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } \mathbb{A}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta_1 & 0\\ 0 & -I_t \end{bmatrix},$$
(3.37)

and

$$\mathbb{B} = \begin{bmatrix} D + BKSE \\ JE - \Phi D \\ QE \end{bmatrix},$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} D + BKSE \\ \Theta \alpha_2 E - Z_1 \beta_2 E - \Phi D \\ -Z_2 \beta_2 E \end{bmatrix},$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} D + BKSE \\ \mathbb{B}_1 - \mathbb{Z}_1 \mathbb{B}_2 \end{bmatrix},$$
(3.38)

where matrices

$$\mathbb{B}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \Theta \alpha_2 E - \Phi D \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } \mathbb{B}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta_2 E \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(3.39)

**Remark 3.3.2.** The determination of matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_1$  is independent of the choice of the generalized inverse  $\Upsilon^+$ . The proof can be found in [29].

Notice that once matrices K,  $Z_1$ ,  $Z_2$ , M and G, i.e., matrices K and  $\mathbb{Z}_1$  are determined, we can deduce all the parameter matrices of observer (3.4) and control (3.5) according to equations (3.29), (3.30), (3.33), (3.34) and (3.35). Therefore the control design problem is reduced to determine parameter matrices K and  $\mathbb{Z}_1$  such that:

- 1. For w = 0, the augmented state  $\xi(t) \to 0$  when  $t \to \infty$ ;
- 2. For  $w \neq 0$ , the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$ .

# 3.4 $H_{\infty}$ dynamic-observer-based control design

With the help of the previous works, the observer-based control design problem is reduced to determine two parameter matrices K and  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ . In this section, the method to determine these matrices will be investigated. Firstly, we give the following theorem:

**Theorem 3.4.1.** System (3.16) is asymptotically stable for w = 0 and  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $w \neq 0$ , if there exist two symmetric positive definite matrices  $X_1$ ,  $X_2$ , and a given positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the following matrix inequality holds

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^T \mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^T + \mathbb{N}^T \mathbb{N} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{C} & \mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{D} \\ (\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{D})^T & \mathbb{D}^T \mathbb{D} - \gamma^2 I_f \end{bmatrix} < 0.$$
(3.40)

**Proof.** For system (3.16), we choose the flollowing Lyapunov function:

$$V(\xi) = \xi^T \mathbb{X}\xi,\tag{3.41}$$

where matices  $\mathbb{X} = diag(\mathbb{X}_1, \mathbb{X}_2)$  and  $\mathbb{X}_j^T = \mathbb{X}_j > 0$  (j = 1, 2). Then the derivative of Lyapunov function  $V(\xi)$  along the solution of system (3.16) is given by

$$\dot{V}(\xi) = \dot{\xi}^T \mathbb{X}\xi + \xi^T \mathbb{X}\dot{\xi}, 
= [\mathbb{A}\xi + \mathbb{B}w + \Delta\mathbb{A}\xi]^T \mathbb{X}\xi + \xi^T \mathbb{X}[\mathbb{A}\xi + \mathbb{B}w + \Delta\mathbb{A}\xi], 
= \xi^T (\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^T \mathbb{X})\xi + \xi^T \mathbb{X}\mathbb{B}w + w^T \mathbb{B}^T \mathbb{X}\xi + 2\xi^T \mathbb{X}\Delta\mathbb{A}\xi.$$
(3.42)

According to Lemma 2.4.1 and inequality (3.18), and by choosing  $\rho = 1$ , we obtain the following result:

$$\dot{V}(\xi) = \xi^{T}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X})\xi + \xi^{T}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B}w + w^{T}\mathbb{B}^{T}\mathbb{X}\xi + 2\xi^{T}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}\mathcal{F}(t)\mathbb{N}\xi, 
\leq \xi^{T}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X})\xi + \xi^{T}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B}w + w^{T}\mathbb{B}^{T}\mathbb{X}\xi + \xi^{T}[\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^{T} + \mathbb{N}^{T}\mathbb{N}]\xi, 
\leq \xi^{T}[\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^{T} + \mathbb{N}^{T}\mathbb{N}]\xi + \xi^{T}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B}w + w^{T}\mathbb{B}^{T}\mathbb{X}\xi.$$
(3.43)

Subsequently, from inequality (3.43) and equation (3.16b), we obtain

$$\dot{V}(\xi) + y^{T}y - \gamma^{2}w^{T}w \leq \xi^{T}[\mathbb{XA} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{XM}(\mathbb{XM})^{T} + \mathbb{N}^{T}\mathbb{N}]\xi \\
+ \xi^{T}\mathbb{XB}w + w^{T}\mathbb{B}^{T}\mathbb{X}\xi \\
+ (\mathbb{C}\xi + \mathbb{D}w)^{T}(\mathbb{C}\xi + \mathbb{D}w) - \gamma^{2}w^{T}w, \\
\leq \xi^{T}[\mathbb{XA} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{XM}(\mathbb{XM})^{T} + \mathbb{N}^{T}\mathbb{N} + \mathbb{C}^{T}\mathbb{C}]\xi \\
+ \xi^{T}(\mathbb{XB} + \mathbb{C}^{T}\mathbb{D})w + [\xi^{T}(\mathbb{XB} + \mathbb{C}^{T}\mathbb{D})w]^{T} \\
+ w^{T}(\mathbb{D}^{T}\mathbb{D} - \gamma^{2}I_{f})w,$$
(3.44)

or equivalently

$$\dot{V}(\xi) + y^T y - \gamma^2 w^T w \le \begin{bmatrix} \xi^T & w^T \end{bmatrix} \Omega \begin{bmatrix} \xi^T & w^T \end{bmatrix}^T,$$
(3.45)

where matrix

$$\Omega = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^T \mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^T + \mathbb{N}^T \mathbb{N} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{C} & \mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{D} \\ (\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{D})^T & \mathbb{D}^T \mathbb{D} - \gamma^2 I_f \end{bmatrix}.$$

From inequality (3.45) we can see that if  $\Omega < 0$ , we have

$$\dot{V}(\xi) + y^T y - \gamma^2 w^T w < 0.$$
(3.46)

Then by integrating inequality (3.46) it follows that:

$$V(\infty) - V(0) < \gamma^2 \int w^T w dt - \int y^T y dt.$$

It is easy to see that under the zero initial state, the above inequality is equivalent to

$$||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma.$$

One can see from the above results that in the case where  $w \neq 0$ , the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$ , if inequality  $\Omega < 0$  holds.

Next let us consider the case where w = 0. If w = 0, inequalities (3.45) becomes

$$\dot{V}(\xi) \le \begin{bmatrix} \xi^T & 0 \end{bmatrix} \Omega \begin{bmatrix} \xi^T & 0 \end{bmatrix}^T - y^T y,$$
(3.47)

In this case, it is obvious that if  $\Omega < 0$ , then  $\dot{V}(\xi) < 0$  since it is always satisfied that  $y^T y \ge 0$ . In other words, system (3.16) is stable, if inequality  $\Omega < 0$  holds.

With all the above results, one can know that system (3.16) is asymptotically stable for w = 0 and  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $w \neq 0$ , if there exist two symmetric positive definite matrices  $X_1, X_2$ , and a given positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the matrix inequality  $\Omega < 0$  holds, i.e., the matrix inequality (3.40) holds. The proof is completed.

According to **Theorem 3.4.1**, we obtain the following theorem to determine the two matrices  $\mathbb{Z}_1$  and *K*:

**Theorem 3.4.2.** System (3.16) is asymptotically stable for w = 0 and  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $w \neq 0$ , if there exist two symmetric positive definite matrices  $X_1$  and  $X_2$ , three matrices  $Q_1$ ,  $Q_2$  and K of appropriate dimensions, and a given positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the following matrix inequality holds

$$\begin{bmatrix} \Omega_1 & (BKR & 0) & \Omega_3 & \mathbb{X}_1^{-1}\mathcal{N}^T & \mathcal{M} & \mathbb{X}_1^{-1}C^T \\ \star & \Omega_2 & \mathbb{X}_2\mathbb{B}_1 - \mathbb{Q}_2\mathbb{B}_2 & 0 & \mathbb{X}_2\begin{pmatrix} -\Phi\mathcal{M} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & 0 \\ \star & \star & E^TE - \gamma^2 I_f & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \end{bmatrix} < 0, \quad (3.48)$$

where

$$\Omega_{1} = A(\mathbb{X}_{1}^{T})^{-1} + B\mathbb{Q}_{1} + [A(\mathbb{X}_{1}^{T})^{-1} + B\mathbb{Q}_{1}]^{T}, \mathbb{Q}_{1} = K(\mathbb{X}_{1}^{T})^{-1}, 
\Omega_{2} = \mathbb{X}_{2}\mathbb{A}_{1} - \mathbb{Q}_{2}\mathbb{A}_{2} + (\mathbb{X}_{2}\mathbb{A}_{1} - \mathbb{Q}_{2}\mathbb{A}_{2})^{T}, 
\Omega_{3} = D + BKSE + \mathbb{X}_{1}^{-1}C^{T}E.$$

In this case, matrices  $K = \mathbb{Q}_1 \mathbb{X}_1$  and  $\mathbb{Z}_1 = \mathbb{X}_2^{-1} \mathbb{Q}_2$ .

**Proof.** *By using Schur complement lemma, equality* (3.40) *can be rewritten as:* 

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X} & \mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^{T}\mathbb{D} & \mathbb{N}^{T} & \mathbb{X}\mathbb{M} & \mathbb{C}^{T} \\ \star & \mathbb{D}^{T}\mathbb{D} - \gamma^{2}I_{f} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & -I & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & -I \end{bmatrix} < 0.$$
(3.49)

In this case, substituting matrices of equations (3.17), (3.29), (3.30), (3.33), (3.34) and (3.36) into matrix inequality (3.49) yields

or equivalently

$$\begin{bmatrix} \Omega_1' & (\mathbb{X}_1 B K R & 0) & \Omega_3' & \mathcal{N}^T & \mathbb{X}_1 \mathcal{M} & C^T \\ \star & \Omega_2 & \mathbb{X}_2 \mathbb{B}_1 - \mathbb{Q}_2 \mathbb{B}_2 & 0 & \mathbb{X}_2 \begin{pmatrix} -\Phi \mathcal{M} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & 0 \\ \star & \star & E^T E - \gamma^2 I_f & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \end{bmatrix} < 0, \quad (3.51)$$

where

$$\Omega_1' = \mathbb{X}_1 A + \mathbb{X}_1 B K + (\mathbb{X}_1 A + \mathbb{X}_1 B K)^T,$$
  

$$\Omega_2 = \mathbb{X}_2 \mathbb{A}_1 - \mathbb{Q}_2 \mathbb{A}_2 + (\mathbb{X}_2 \mathbb{A}_1 - \mathbb{Q}_2 \mathbb{A}_2)^T, \mathbb{Q}_2 = \mathbb{X}_2 \mathbb{Z}_1,$$
  

$$\Omega_3' = \mathbb{X}_1 (D + BKSE) + C^T E.$$

Then.	by pre-	and pos	t-multiplving	matrix inec	nualitv	(3.51)	with	matrices
	<i>c</i> , <i>p</i> , <i>c</i>	00.000 p 000	e meeterpe e enco		10000000)	(2.22)		

$\lceil \mathbb{X}_1^{-1} \rceil$	0	0	0	0	0
0	Ι	0	0	0	0
0	0	Ι	0	0	0
0	0	0	Ι	0	0
0	0	0	0	Ι	0
0	0	0	0	0	I

and

$$\begin{bmatrix} (\mathbb{X}_{1}^{T})^{-1} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & I & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & I & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & I & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & I \end{bmatrix}$$

matrix equality (3.51) becomes

$$\begin{bmatrix} \Omega_{1}^{\prime\prime} & (BKR \ \ 0) & \Omega_{3} & \mathbb{X}_{1}^{-1}\mathcal{N}^{T} & \mathcal{M} & \mathbb{X}_{1}^{-1}C^{T} \\ \star & \Omega_{2} & \mathbb{X}_{2}\mathbb{B}_{1} - \mathbb{Q}_{2}\mathbb{B}_{2} & 0 & \mathbb{X}_{2} \begin{pmatrix} -\Phi\mathcal{M} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & 0 \\ \star & \star & E^{T}E - \gamma^{2}I_{f} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \end{bmatrix} < 0, \quad (3.52)$$

where

$$\Omega_1'' = A(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1} + BK(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1} + [A(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1} + BK(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1}]^T,$$
  

$$\Omega_3 = D + BKSE + \mathbb{X}_1^{-1}C^T E.$$

In this case, by defining matrix

$$\mathbb{Q}_1 = K(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1},$$

we can obtain matrix inequality (3.48), which completes the proof.

With all the above results, one can see that the  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observer-based control design problem for uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances is reduced to solve matrix inequality (3.48). Unfortunately, matrix inequality (3.48) is a BMI so that the problem is not convex. In order to solve it, we propose the following two-step algorithm:

s1: Determine matrices  $\mathbb{Q}_1$  and  $\mathbb{X}_1$  from solving the following LMI:

$$A(\mathbb{X}_{1}^{T})^{-1} + B\mathbb{Q}_{1} + [A(\mathbb{X}_{1}^{T})^{-1} + B\mathbb{Q}_{1}]^{T} < 0$$
(3.53)

which corresponds to the first block of matrix inequality (3.48), i.e., matrix inequality

$$\Omega_1 < 0.$$

In this case, matrix K can be deduced by

$$K = \mathbb{Q}_1 \mathbb{X}_1.$$

s2: By inserting the matrices K and  $X_1$  obtained from the first step into matrix inequality (3.48), then matrix inequality (3.48) becomes an LMI and the solution of this LMI permits to deduce matrix  $Z_1$  by

$$\mathbb{Z}_1 = \mathbb{X}_2^{-1} \mathbb{X}_3 \tag{3.54}$$

So far, we have investigated the  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observer-based control design problem for uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances. The control design can be summarized as the following design procedure:

- step1. Choose matrix  $\Lambda$  according to condition (3.21);
- step2. Compute matrices  $\Phi$ ,  $\overline{K}$  and  $\Theta$  from equations (3.26), (3.27) and (3.34);
- step3. Compute matrices  $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3, \alpha_4, \beta_1, \beta_2$  and  $\beta_3$  according to equations (3.30) and (3.34);
- step4. Compute matrices A<sub>1</sub>, A<sub>2</sub>, B<sub>1</sub>, B<sub>2</sub>, C and D according to equations (3.17), (3.36), (3.37), (3.38) and (3.39);
- step5. Determine matrices *K* and  $X_1$  by solving LMI (3.53);
- step6. By inserting matrices K and  $X_1$  into matrix inequality (3.48) and solving the deduced LMI, compute matrix  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ ;
- step7. Deduce all the parameter matrices of observer (3.4) according to equations (3.29), (3.33), (3.35) and (3.11b).

## 3.5 Numerical example

In the previous sections, we have solved the observer-based control design problem for uncertain system in the presence of disturbances. In this section, a numerical example is presented to illustrate the design procedure and the performances of the proposed control. Let us consider the following system of the form (3.1):

$$A = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 2 & 1 \\ 0 & -2 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$B = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 2 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}, D = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$C = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, E = 0.1,$$
$$\mathcal{M} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}, \mathcal{N} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 2 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$
$$\mathcal{F}(t) = 0.5 \sin 0.04\pi t,$$

The initial conditions are  $x_1 = 1, x_2 = 1$  and  $x_3 = 0.5$ .

It is easy to see that the above system is unstable, since the first eigenvalue is 1, which is on the right side of the complex plane. The control aim is to stabilize the system, i.e., place all eigenvalues on the left complex plane, by using the control (3.5) based on the proposed HDO (3.4).

#### 3.5.1 Observer-based control design

For the above system, we design an  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observer-based control by using the proposed method. According to the design procedure presented in section 3.4, we first choose matrix

$$\Lambda = \begin{bmatrix} 2 & 0 & 0 \\ 2 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix},$$

according to rank condition (3.20).

Then, by following the design procedure, we obtain

$$\begin{split} K &= \begin{bmatrix} -1.3263 & 0.5386 & -0.3288 \end{bmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{Z}_1 &= \begin{bmatrix} -23.4341 & 2.3202 & 0.1615 & 48.7380 & 0.3305 \\ -57.2720 & 5.9519 & 0.4177 & 119.3283 & 0.8779 \\ -11.4150 & 1.2071 & 0.0852 & 23.7986 & 0.1861 \\ 0.0000 & -0.0000 & -0.0000 & -0.0000 & -0.5000 \end{bmatrix}, \\ \gamma &= 0.9. \end{split}$$

Consequently, the obtained HDO is given by:

$$\begin{aligned} \dot{z} &= \begin{bmatrix} -26.5820 & 4 & -10 \\ -59.9857 & 2 & -6 \\ -11.8024 & 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix} z + \begin{bmatrix} 47.1640 \\ 117.9714 \\ 23.6048 \end{bmatrix} y \\ &+ \begin{bmatrix} 2 \\ 7 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix} u + \begin{bmatrix} 0.3305 \\ 0.8779 \\ 0.1861 \end{bmatrix} v, \\ \dot{v} &= \begin{bmatrix} 0.2014 & 0.001 & -0.001 \end{bmatrix} z - \begin{bmatrix} 0.4027 \end{bmatrix} y - \begin{bmatrix} 0.5 \end{bmatrix} v, \\ \hat{x} &= \begin{bmatrix} 0.4 & 0 & 0 \\ -0.8 & 1 & -3 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix} z + \begin{bmatrix} 0.2 \\ -0.4 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} y. \end{aligned}$$

The obtained observer is full-order observer. One can also design a reduced-order observer by choosing q = 2.

The obtained control is given by

$$u = K\hat{x} = \begin{bmatrix} -1.3263 & 0.5386 & -0.3288 \end{bmatrix} \hat{x}.$$

Based on the determined HDO and control, the eigenvalues of the closed-loop system are:

$$\begin{bmatrix} -0.5070 + 2.7492i, & -0.5070 - 2.7492i, & -1.5639 \end{bmatrix}.$$

One can see from the results that all the eigenvalues are on the left side of the complex plane. In other words, the controlled system becomes stable by using the proposed  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observer-based control.

### 3.5.2 Simulation results

In order to show the performances of the proposed control, we have done some simulations with the determined observer and control. Furthermore, we consider another uncertainty  $\Delta \overline{A}$  in the state matrix  $(A + \Delta A + \Delta \overline{A})$  where

$$\Delta \overline{A} = \Delta \sin 2\pi t$$

and

$$\Delta = \begin{bmatrix} 0.2 & 0.1 & 0.2 \\ 0.2 & 0.3 & 0.1 \\ 0 & 0.2 & 0.1 \end{bmatrix}.$$

The simulation results are shown in the following figures.

Figure 3.1 represents the disturbance of finite energy used in the simulation.

Figures 3.2, 3.4 and 3.6 represent the original system states and their estimates obtained from the proposed HDO. The solid line represents the original system state. The dotted line represents the state estimate.

Figures 3.3, 3.5 and 3.7 represent the estimation errors of each system state obtained from the proposed HDO.

Figure 3.8 represents the output of system.



Figure 3.1: Disturbance



Figure 3.2: State  $x_1$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)



Figure 3.3: Estimation error  $e_1$ 



Figure 3.4: State  $x_2$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)



Figure 3.5: Estimation error  $e_2$ 



Figure 3.6: State  $x_3$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)



Figure 3.7: Estimation error  $e_3$ 



Figure 3.8: Output *y* 

From the above figures one can see the performances of the proposed  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observerbased control, in the presence of an additional uncertainty.

Take Figure 3.8 for example. The control stabilizes the unstable system. After a period of oscillation, the controlled system becomes asymptotically stable. In the case when the disturbance appears, the control can guarantee the asymptotic stability of system and minimize the effect of disturbance on the controlled output.

Furthermore, we can see from Figures 3.2 and 3.3 that the influence of disturbances on the estimate is minimized. Besides, both the proposed control and observer are insensitive to the uncertainty (see Figures 3.8 and 3.3 from time 45s to 55s for example).

Generally, we can see that the proposed  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observer-based control can guarantee the asymptotic stability of the closed-loop system and handle the uncertainty and disturbance very well.

## 3.6 Conclusions

This chapter focused on the  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observer-based control design problem for uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances, based on the HDO proposed in Chapter 2. The uncertainty was time varying and assumed to be norm bounded.

Firstly, through the analysis of the estimation error, the algebraic constraints were obtained. Then the control design problem was reduced to the determination of two parameter matrices, based on the parameterizations of the algebraic constraints. Thereafter, the determination problem was formulated as a BMI optimization problem and a two-step algorithm was proposed to solve the problem.

A numerical example that contained an unstable system was presented to illustrate the design procedure of the  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic-observer-based control. One can see that the proposed control can guarantee the asymptotic stability of closed-loop system and was insensitive to uncertainties and disturbances.

CHAPTER **4** 

# $H_{\infty}$ decentralized dynamic-observerbased control for large-scale uncertain systems

#### Contents

4.1	Introduction
4.2	Problem formulation 104
4.3	Algebraic constraints and parameterizations
	4.3.1 Algebraic constraints
	4.3.2 Parameterizations
4.4	$H_\infty$ decentralized dynamic-observer-based control design
4.5	Numerical example 118
	4.5.1 Observer-based control design
	4.5.2 Simulation results
4.6	Conclusions

## 4.1 Introduction

In the past several years, the system of large-scale has gained considerable attention. In order to solve the problem of LSS, the decentralized observer-based control has been developed. For example, the observer-based decentralized control scheme for stability analysis of networked systems was proposed in [38]. In [71], the observer-based decentralized control was designed to enhance the power system dynamic stability. The authors of [74] proposed a reduced-order observer-based control design, by using LMI approach. The usage of decentralized observer was extended to continuous moving web in [95].

In recent years, the decentralized control has been developed for large-scale uncertain systems. In [88], the observer-based decentralized control was designed for large uncertain multivariable plants. In [89], the authors solved the problem of decentralized stabilization and output tracking for large uncertain systems. On the other hand, in order to deal with the disturbance, the decentralized  $H_{\infty}$  filtering problem for linear systems was solved by using LMI technique in [133]. In [140], the authors proposed an observer-based decentralized  $H_{\infty}$  control for interconnected systems. Furthermore, the applications of decentralized control for uncertain systems with disturbances can be found in [8, 49, 118] and references therein.

In this chapter, by using the HDO proposed in Chapter 2, we propose an  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control for large-scale uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances. These systems are composed of a set of interconnected subsystems of lower dimensions, where the interconnections are assumed to be nonlinear and satisfy quadratic constraints. First we do parameterizations to the algebraic constraints obtained from the analysis of the estimation error. Then based on the parameterization, Lyapunov function approach and Schur complement lemma, the control design problem is formulated as an BMI optimization problem and a two-step algorithm is proposed to solve the problem.

The rest of this chapter is organized as follows. In section 4.2, the  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamicobserver-based control design problem for large-scale uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances is presented. The algebraic constraints are derived through the analysis of the estimation error and parameterizations of these constraints are presented in section 4.3. In section 4.4, the design problem is reduced to a BMI optimization problem and a two-step algorithm is presented to solve the problem. A numerical example consisting of two unstable subsystems is presented to illustrate the design procedure and the performance of the proposed control in section 4.5. Finally, some conclusions are given in section 4.6.

## 4.2 Problem formulation

Let us consider the following large-scale uncertain system in the presence of disturbances, which is composed of N subsystems and the *i*-th subsystem is described by the following model:

$$\dot{x}_i = (A_i + \Delta A_i)x_i + B_i u_i + D_i w_i + h_i(t, x),$$
(4.1a)

$$y_i = C_i x_i + E_i w_i, \qquad i = 1, \dots, N,$$
 (4.1b)

where  $x_i \in \Re^{n_i}$ ,  $u_i \in \Re^{m_i}$ ,  $w_i \in \Re^{f_i}$  and  $y_i \in \Re^{p_i}$  are the system state, the control input, the exogenous disturbance of finite energy and the output, respectively. Matrices  $A_i$ ,  $B_i$ ,  $C_i$ ,  $D_i$  and  $E_i$  are known constant and of appropriate dimensions.

 $h_i(t, x)$  represent the interconnections of N - 1 subsystems with the *i*-th subsystem. We take the representations of interconnections presented in [139], which are assumed to satisfy the

following quadratic constraint:

$$h_i^T(t,x)h_i(t,x) \le a_i^2 x^T H_i^T H_i x,$$
(4.2)

where scalars  $a_i$  are bounding parameters and matrices  $H_i \in \Re^{l_i \times n}$  are constant bounding matrices.

 $\Delta A_i$  are unknown matrices representing the time-varying parameter uncertainties, assumed to be norm bounded and has the following structure:

$$\Delta A_i = \mathcal{M}_i \mathcal{F}_i(t) \mathcal{N}_i, \tag{4.3}$$

where  $M_i$  and  $N_i$  are known real constant matrices and of appropriate dimensions.  $F_i(t)$  are unknown matrix functions satisfying

$$\mathcal{F}_i^T(t)\mathcal{F}_i(t) \le I. \tag{4.4}$$

Next let us consider the proposed HDO for each subsystem, which is presented by:

$$\dot{z}_i = F_i z_i + J_i y_i + T_i u_i + M_i v_i,$$
 (4.5a)

$$\dot{v}_i = P_i z_i + Q_i y_i + G_i v_i, \tag{4.5b}$$

$$\hat{x}_i = R_i z_i + S_i y_i, \tag{4.5c}$$

where  $z_i \in \Re^{q_i}$  is the state of observer,  $v_i \in \Re^{t_i}$  is an auxiliary vector,  $\hat{x}_i \in \Re^{n_i}$  is the state estimate. Matrices  $F_i$ ,  $J_i$ ,  $T_i$ ,  $M_i$ ,  $P_i$ ,  $Q_i$ ,  $G_i$ ,  $R_i$  and  $S_i$  are unknown and of appropriate dimensions to be determined.

The observer-based control of each subsystem is expressed as

$$u_i = K_i \hat{x}_i,\tag{4.6}$$

where  $K_i$  are unknown matrices and of appropriate dimensions to be determined.

From the representation of subsystems (4.1), the global system can be described by the following state representation:

$$\dot{x} = (A + \Delta A)x + Bu + Dw + h(t, x), \tag{4.7a}$$

$$y = Cx + Ew, \tag{4.7b}$$

where vectors

$$\begin{split} & x \in \Re^n (n = \Sigma_{i=1}^N n_i, x = [x_1^T, \dots, x_N^T]^T), \\ & u \in \Re^m (m = \Sigma_{i=1}^N m_i, u = [u_1^T, \dots, u_N^T]^T), \\ & w \in \Re^f (f = \Sigma_{i=1}^N f_i, w = [w_1^T, \dots, w_N^T]^T), \\ & y \in \Re^p (p = \Sigma_{i=1}^N p_i, y = [y_1^T, \dots, y_N^T]^T), \\ & h(t, x) = [h_1^T(t, x), \dots, h_N^T(t, x)]^T. \\ & \text{Matrices } A = diag(A_i), B = diag(B_i), C = diag(C_i), D = diag(D_i) \text{ and } E = diag(E_i). \end{split}$$

h(t, x) represents the interconnection of the global system, which is assumed to meet the following quadratic constraint:

$$h^{T}(t,x)h(t,x) \leq \alpha_{1}^{2}x^{T}H_{1}^{T}H_{1}x + \dots + \alpha_{N}^{2}x^{T}H_{N}^{T}H_{N}x,$$

$$\leq x^{T} \begin{bmatrix} H_{1} \\ \vdots \\ H_{N} \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} \alpha_{1}^{2} & \dots & 0 \\ \star & \ddots & 0 \\ \star & \star & \alpha_{N}^{2} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} H_{1} \\ \vdots \\ H_{N} \end{bmatrix} x,$$

$$\leq x^{T}H^{T}\Psi^{-1}Hx, \qquad (4.8)$$

where matrices  $H = [H_1^T, \ldots, H_N^T]^T$  is a  $l \times n$  matrix  $(l = \sum_{i=1}^N l_i)$ ,  $\Psi = diag(\Psi_i)$  with  $\Psi_i = \lambda_i I$  and  $\lambda_i = 1/a_i^2$ .

 $\Delta A$  represents the time-varying parameter uncertainty of the global system, defined in the following form:

$$\Delta A = \mathcal{MF}(t)\mathcal{N},\tag{4.9}$$

where  $\Delta A = diag(\Delta A_i)$ , matrices  $\mathcal{M} = diag(\mathcal{M}_i)$  and  $\mathcal{N} = diag(\mathcal{N}_i)$ .  $\mathcal{F}(t) = diag(\mathcal{F}_i(t))$  satisfies

$$\mathcal{F}^{T}(t)\mathcal{F}(t) \le I. \tag{4.10}$$

Furthermore, the global observer composed of N local HDOs (4.5) is given by

$$\dot{z} = Fz + Jy + Tu + Mv, \tag{4.11a}$$

$$\dot{v} = Pz + Qy + Gv, \tag{4.11b}$$

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy, \tag{4.11c}$$

where vectors

 $\begin{aligned} z \in \mathfrak{R}^q (q = \Sigma_{i=1}^N q_i, z = [z_1^T, \dots, z_N^T]^T), \\ v \in \mathfrak{R}^t (t = \Sigma_{i=1}^N t_i, v = [v_1^T, \dots, v_N^T]^T), \\ \hat{x} \in \mathfrak{R}^n, \hat{x} = [\hat{x}_1^T, \dots, \hat{x}_N^T]^T. \end{aligned}$ 

Matrices  $F = diag(F_i)$ ,  $J = diag(J_i)$ ,  $T = diag(T_i)$ ,  $M = diag(M_i)$ ,  $P = diag(P_i)$ ,  $Q = diag(Q_i)$ ,  $G = diag(G_i)$ ,  $R = diag(R_i)$  and  $S = diag(S_i)$  are unknown and of appropriate dimensions to be determined.

The observer-based control law of global system (4.7) is expressed as

$$u = K\hat{x},\tag{4.12}$$

where  $K = diag(K_i)(K_i \in \Re^{m_i \times n_i})$  is unknown matrix to be determined.

Consequently, with all the above presentations, the  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control for large-scale uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances (4.7) is reduced to determine all the parameter matrices of observer (4.11) and control (4.12) such that:

- 1. For w = 0, the estimation error  $e(t) \to 0$  when  $t \to \infty$  and the closed-loop system obtained from system(4.7), observer (4.11) and control (4.12) is stable;
- 2. For  $w \neq 0$ , minimize the effect of w on y, i.e., minimize the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty}$ .

The following lemma will be used in the control design procedure:

**Lemma 4.2.1.** [35] For any matrices (or vectors)  $\mathfrak{X}$  and  $\mathfrak{Y}$  of appropriate dimensions, the following inequality holds

$$\mathfrak{X}^{T}\mathfrak{Y} + \mathfrak{Y}^{T}\mathfrak{X} \leq \mathfrak{X}^{T}\Pi\mathfrak{X} + \mathfrak{Y}^{T}\Pi^{-1}\mathfrak{Y}$$
(4.13)

where  $\Pi$  is any positive definite symmetric matrix.

## 4.3 Algebraic constraints and parameterizations

In this section, similar to the previous chapters, we shall present some algebraic constraints and parameterization results.

#### 4.3.1 Algebraic constraints

Firstly, we define an error variable:

$$\varepsilon = z - \Phi x, \tag{4.14}$$

where  $\varepsilon \in \mathfrak{R}^q(\varepsilon = [\varepsilon_1^T, \dots, \varepsilon_N^T]^T)$  and  $\Phi \in \mathfrak{R}^{q \times n}(\Phi = diag(\Phi_i), \Phi_i \in \mathfrak{R}^{q_i \times n_i})$  is an arbitrary matrix.

Then the derivative of error  $\varepsilon$  is given by

$$\dot{\varepsilon} = \dot{z} - \Phi \dot{x},$$

$$= Fz + JCx + JEw + Tu + Mv,$$

$$-\Phi(A + \Delta A)x - \Phi Bu - \Phi Dw - \Phi h(t, x)$$

$$= F(z - \Phi x) + F\Phi x + JCx + JEw + Tu + Mv,$$

$$-\Phi Ax - \Phi \Delta Ax - \Phi Bu - \Phi Dw - \Phi h(t, x)$$

$$= F\varepsilon + Mv + (JE - \Phi D)w - \Phi h(t, x) - \Phi \Delta Ax$$

$$+ (F\Phi + JC - \Phi A)x + (T - \Phi B)u. \qquad (4.15)$$

From observer (4.11) it follows

$$\dot{v} = Pz + Qy + Gv,$$
  
=  $P\varepsilon + Gv + QEw + (P\Phi + QC)x,$  (4.16)

and

$$\hat{x} = Rz + Sy,$$
  
=  $R\varepsilon + SEw + (R\Phi + SC)x.$  (4.17)

On the other hand, by inserting control (4.12) into system (4.7), the system equation (4.7a) becomes

$$\dot{x} = (A + \Delta A)x + BK\hat{x} + Dw + h(t, x),$$

$$= Ax + BK[R(z - \Phi x) + R\Phi x + SCx + SEw]$$

$$+\Delta Ax + Dw + h(t, x),$$

$$= [A + BK(R\Phi + SC)]x + BKR\varepsilon + (D + BKSE)w$$

$$+\Delta Ax + h(t, x).$$
(4.18)

Notice that if the following conditions hold

$$F\Phi + JC - \Phi A = 0, \qquad (4.19a)$$

$$T - \Phi B = 0, \tag{4.19b}$$

$$P\Phi + QC = 0, \qquad (4.19c)$$

$$R\Phi + SC = I_n, \tag{4.19d}$$

we obtain the following results on the derivative of state x, error  $\varepsilon$  and auxiliary vector v:

$$\dot{x} = (A + BK)x + BKR\varepsilon + (D + BKSE)w + h(t, x) + \Delta Ax,$$
(4.20)

$$\dot{\varepsilon} = F\varepsilon + Mv + (JE - \Phi D)w - \Phi h(t, x) - \Phi \Delta Ax, \tag{4.21}$$

$$\dot{v} = P\varepsilon + Gv + QEw,\tag{4.22}$$

Furthermore, the expression of the estimation error e is given by

$$e = R\varepsilon + SEw. \tag{4.23}$$

Consequently, we obtain the following system:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{x} \\ \dot{\varepsilon} \\ \dot{v} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} A + BK & BKR & 0 \\ 0 & F & M \\ 0 & P & G \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} x \\ \varepsilon \\ v \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} D + BKSE \\ JE - \Phi D \\ QE \end{bmatrix} w + \begin{bmatrix} I_n \\ -\Phi \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} h(t, x) + \begin{bmatrix} I_n \\ -\Phi \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \Delta Ax,$$
(4.24a)

$$y = \begin{bmatrix} C & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} x \\ \varepsilon \\ v \end{bmatrix} + Ew,$$
(4.24b)

or equivalently,

$$\dot{\xi} = \mathbb{A}\xi + \mathbb{B}w + h(t,\xi) + \Delta\mathbb{A}\xi,$$
(4.25a)

$$y = \mathbb{C}\xi + \mathbb{D}w, \tag{4.25b}$$

where

$$\begin{cases} \xi = \begin{bmatrix} x \\ \varepsilon \\ v \end{bmatrix} = \xi(t), \\ \mathbb{A} = \begin{bmatrix} A + BK & BKR & 0 \\ 0 & F & M \\ 0 & P & G \end{bmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{B} = \begin{bmatrix} D + BKSE \\ JE - \Phi D \\ QE \end{bmatrix}, \\ h(t, \xi) = \Gamma h(t, x), \Gamma = \begin{bmatrix} I_n \\ -\Phi \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}, \\ \mathbb{C} = \begin{bmatrix} C & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } \mathbb{D} = E. \end{cases}$$

$$(4.26)$$

 $h(t,\xi)$  is assumed to satisfy the following constraint inequality:

$$h^{T}(t,\xi)h(t,\xi) \leq x^{T}H^{T}\Gamma^{T}\Psi^{-1}\Gamma Hx,$$

$$\leq \begin{bmatrix} x\\ \varepsilon\\ v \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} H^{T}\Gamma^{T}\Psi^{-1}\Gamma H & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} x\\ \varepsilon\\ v \end{bmatrix},$$

$$\leq \xi^{T}\mathbb{H}^{T}\Psi^{-1}\mathbb{H}\xi,$$

$$(4.27)$$

with matrix  $\mathbb{H} = \begin{bmatrix} \Gamma H & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$ .

 $\Delta A$  is similar to the uncertainty  $\Delta A$  in system (4.7). It is used to represent the uncertainty which is assumed to satisfy the following equation:

$$\Delta \mathbb{A} = \mathbb{M}\mathcal{F}(t)\mathbb{N}, \tag{4.28}$$

where matrices  $\mathbb{M} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{M} \\ -\Phi \mathcal{M} \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}$  and  $\mathbb{N} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{N} & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$ .

Consequently, one can see from the above developments that the  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamicobserver-based control design problem is reduced to study the augmented uncertain system (4.25), in other words, to determine all the parameter matrices of observer (4.11) and control (4.12) such that:

- p1. Constraint conditions (4.19) are satisfied;
- p2. For w = 0, the augmented state  $\xi(t) \to 0$  when  $t \to \infty$ ;
- p3. For  $w \neq 0$ , the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$ .

### 4.3.2 Parameterizations

Subsequently, we shall do some parameterizations to the constraints condition (4.19). We only present the results, since the procedure is similar to the previous chapters. From equations (4.19c) and (4.19d) we obtain the following equation:

$$\begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.29)

The necessary and sufficient condition for equation (4.29) to have a solution is that the following rank condition must be satisfied:

$$rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \\ 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix} = rank \begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \end{pmatrix} = n.$$
(4.30)

Assume that rank condition (4.30) holds, and let  $\Lambda \in \Re^{q \times n}$   $(\Lambda = diag(\Lambda_i), \Lambda_i \in \Re^{q_i \times n_i})$  be an arbitrary full row rank matrix such that:

$$rank\begin{pmatrix} \Lambda\\ C \end{pmatrix} = rank\begin{pmatrix} \Phi\\ C \end{pmatrix} = n.$$
 (4.31)

Then there always exist two parameter matrices  $\overline{K} = diag(\overline{K}_i)$  ( $\overline{K}_i \in \Re^{q_i \times p_i}$ ) and  $\Phi$  such that

$$\begin{pmatrix} \Phi \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} I_q & -\overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.32)

which leads to

$$\Phi = \Lambda - \overline{K}C,\tag{4.33}$$

or equivalently,

$$\begin{pmatrix} \Phi & \overline{K} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \Lambda. \tag{4.34}$$

One solution of equation (4.34) is given by

$$\Phi = \Lambda \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix}^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (4.35)$$

$$\overline{K} = \Lambda \begin{pmatrix} I_n \\ C \end{pmatrix}^+ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.36)

By inserting equation (4.32) into equation (4.29), we have

$$\begin{pmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_q & -\overline{K} \\ 0 & I_p \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_n \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.37)

In this case, matrices P, Q, R and S are given by

$$P = -Z_2\beta_1, \qquad (4.38a)$$
$$Q = -Z_2\beta_2 \qquad (4.38b)$$

$$Q = -Z_2 \beta_2,$$
 (4.380)  
 $R = \alpha_1 - Z_2 \beta_1,$  (4.38c)

$$b = \alpha_2 - Z_3 \beta_2,$$
 (4.38d)

where matrices

$$\begin{cases} Z_2 = (I_t \quad 0) Z, \\ Z_3 = (0 \quad I_n) Z, \\ \Upsilon = \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda \\ C \end{pmatrix}, \\ \alpha_1 = \Upsilon^+ \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \alpha_2 = \Upsilon^+ \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K} \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_1 = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+) \begin{pmatrix} I_q \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ \beta_2 = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon\Upsilon^+) \begin{pmatrix} \overline{K} \\ I_p \end{pmatrix}. \end{cases}$$
(4.39)

and Z is an arbitrary matrix of appropriate dimension.

Remark 4.3.1. According to Remark 2.2.7, in order to avoid the the bilineaity, we take matrix  $Z_3 = 0$  and obtain

$$R = \alpha_1, \tag{4.40}$$

$$S = \alpha_2. \tag{4.41}$$

On the other hand, matrices F and  $\overline{K}_1$  are given by

$$F = \alpha_3 - Z_1 \beta_1, \qquad (4.42a)$$

$$\overline{K}_1 = \alpha_4 - Z_1 \beta_3, \tag{4.42b}$$

where  $Z_1$  is an arbitrary matrix of appropriate dimension, and matrices

$$\begin{cases}
\alpha_{3} = \Theta \Upsilon^{+} \begin{pmatrix} I_{q} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \\
\alpha_{4} = \Theta \Upsilon^{+} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_{p} \end{pmatrix}, \\
\beta_{3} = (I_{q+p} - \Upsilon \Upsilon^{+}) \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ I_{p} \end{pmatrix}, \\
\Theta = \Phi A.
\end{cases}$$
(4.43)

Furthermore, matrix J is given by

$$J = \Theta \alpha_2 - Z_1 \beta_2. \tag{4.44}$$

Consequently, based on the above parameterizations, the matrices A and B of augmented system (4.25) can be written as:

$$A = \begin{bmatrix} A + BK & BKR & 0 \\ 0 & F & M \\ 0 & P & G \end{bmatrix}, \\ = \begin{bmatrix} A + BK & BKR & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_3 - Z_1\beta_1 & M \\ 0 & -Z_2\beta_1 & G \end{bmatrix}, \\ = \begin{bmatrix} A + BK & (BKR & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & A_1 - Z_1A_2 \end{bmatrix},$$
(4.45)

where matrices

$$\mathbb{A}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha_3 & 0\\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, \mathbb{Z}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} Z_1 & M\\ Z_2 & G \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } \mathbb{A}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta_1 & 0\\ 0 & -I_t \end{bmatrix},$$
(4.46)

and

$$\mathbb{B} = \begin{bmatrix} D + BKSE \\ JE - \Phi D \\ QE \end{bmatrix},$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} D + BKSE \\ \Theta \alpha_2 E - Z_1 \beta_2 E - \Phi D \\ -Z_2 \beta_2 E \end{bmatrix},$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} D + BKSE \\ \mathbb{B}_1 - \mathbb{Z}_1 \mathbb{B}_2 \end{bmatrix},$$
(4.47)

where matrices

$$\mathbb{B}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \Theta \alpha_2 E - \Phi D \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } \mathbb{B}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta_2 E \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(4.48)

With all these results, one can see that matrix  $\Lambda$  is needed to be choosen according to rank condition (4.31). In this case, once matrices K,  $Z_1$ ,  $Z_2$ , M and G, i.e., matrices K and  $\mathbb{Z}_1$  are determined, we can deduce all the parameter matrices of the observer (4.11) and control (4.12) according to equations (4.38), (4.39), (4.40), (4.41), (4.42) and (4.44). Thus the  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control design problem is reduced to the determination of parameter matrices K and  $\mathbb{Z}_1$  such that the purposes p2 and p3 are satisfied.

# 4.4 $H_{\infty}$ decentralized dynamic-observer-based control design

In previous sections, based on the parameterization of algebraic constraints, the control design problem is reduced to the determination of two parameter matrices K and  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ . In this section, we will solve the determination problem. Firstly, we give the following theorem:

**Theorem 4.4.1.** With  $\Psi = diag(\Psi_i)$  ( $\Psi_i = \lambda_i I$  and  $\lambda_i = 1/a_i^2$ ), system (4.25) is asymptotically stable for w = 0 and  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $w \neq 0$ , if there exist two symmetric positive definite matrices  $X_1 > 0$ ,  $X_2 > 0$ , and a given positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the following matrix inequality holds

$$\Omega = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^T \mathbb{X} + \mathbb{H}^T \Psi^{-1} \mathbb{H} + \mathbb{X}^T \mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^T + \mathbb{N}^T \mathbb{N} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{C} & \mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{D} \\ (\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{D})^T & \mathbb{D}^T \mathbb{D} - \gamma^2 I_f \end{bmatrix} < 0.$$
(4.49)

**Proof.** For system (4.25), we choose the following Lyapunov function:

$$V(\xi) = \xi^T \mathbb{X}\xi,\tag{4.50}$$

where matrix  $\mathbb{X} = diag(\mathbb{X}_1, \mathbb{X}_2)$  and  $\mathbb{X}_j > 0 (j = 1, 2)$ .

Then the derivative of Lyapunov function  $V(\xi)$  along the solution of system (4.25) is given by

$$\dot{V}(\xi) = \dot{\xi}^T \mathbb{X}\xi + \xi^T \mathbb{X}\dot{\xi}, 
= [\mathbb{A}\xi + \mathbb{B}w + h(t,\xi) + \Delta\mathbb{A}\xi]^T \mathbb{X}\xi 
+ \xi^T \mathbb{X}[\mathbb{A}\xi + \mathbb{B}w + h(t,\xi) + \Delta\mathbb{A}\xi], 
= \xi^T (\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^T \mathbb{X})\xi + \xi^T \mathbb{X}\mathbb{B}w + w^T \mathbb{B}^T \mathbb{X}\xi 
+ \xi^T \mathbb{X}h(t,\xi) + h^T(t,\xi) \mathbb{X}\xi + 2\xi^T \mathbb{X}\Delta\mathbb{A}\xi.$$
(4.51)

According to Lemma 2.4.1 and the expression of uncertainty  $\Delta \mathbb{A}$  (4.28), by choosing  $\rho = 1$ , we obtain the following inequality:

$$\dot{V}(\xi) = \xi^{T}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X})\xi + \xi^{T}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B}w + w^{T}\mathbb{B}^{T}\mathbb{X}\xi 
+\xi^{T}\mathbb{X}h(t,\xi) + h^{T}(t,\xi)\mathbb{X}\xi + 2\xi^{T}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}\mathcal{F}(t)\mathbb{N}\xi, 
\leq \xi^{T}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X})\xi + \xi^{T}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B}w + w^{T}\mathbb{B}^{T}\mathbb{X}\xi 
+\xi^{T}\mathbb{X}h(t,\xi) + h^{T}(t,\xi)\mathbb{X}\xi + \xi^{T}[\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^{T} + \mathbb{N}^{T}\mathbb{N}]\xi.$$
(4.52)

According to Lemma 4.2.1 and the constraint of interconnection  $h(t,\xi)$  (4.27), by choosing  $\Pi = I$ , we obtain the following inequality:

$$\dot{V}(\xi) \leq \xi^{T}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X})\xi + \xi^{T}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B}w + w^{T}\mathbb{B}^{T}\mathbb{X}\xi 
+ h^{T}(t,\xi)h(t,\xi) + \xi^{T}\mathbb{X}^{T}\mathbb{X}\xi + \xi[\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^{T} + \mathbb{N}^{T}\mathbb{N}]\xi, 
\leq \xi^{T}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X})\xi + \xi^{T}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B}w + w^{T}\mathbb{B}^{T}\mathbb{X}\xi 
+ \xi^{T}[\mathbb{H}^{T}\Psi^{-1}\mathbb{H} + \mathbb{X}^{T}\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^{T} + \mathbb{N}^{T}\mathbb{N}]\xi.$$
(4.53)

From inequality (4.53) and system equation (4.25b), we have

$$\begin{split} \dot{V}(\xi) + y^{T}y - \gamma^{2}w^{T}w &= \dot{V}(\xi) + (\mathbb{C}\xi + \mathbb{D}w)^{T}(\mathbb{C}\xi + \mathbb{D}w) - \gamma^{2}w^{T}w, \\ &\leq \xi^{T}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X})\xi + \xi^{T}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B}w + w^{T}\mathbb{B}^{T}\mathbb{X}\xi \\ &+ \xi^{T}[\mathbb{H}^{T}\Psi^{-1}\mathbb{H} + \mathbb{X}^{T}\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^{T} + \mathbb{N}^{T}\mathbb{N}]\xi \\ &+ \xi^{T}\mathbb{C}^{T}\mathbb{C}\xi + \xi^{T}\mathbb{C}^{T}\mathbb{D}w + w^{T}\mathbb{D}^{T}\mathbb{C}\xi + w^{T}\mathbb{D}^{T}\mathbb{D}w - \gamma^{2}w^{T}w, \\ &\leq \xi^{T}[\mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{H}^{T}\Psi^{-1}\mathbb{H} + \mathbb{X}^{T}\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^{T} \\ &+ \mathbb{N}^{T}\mathbb{N} + \mathbb{C}^{T}\mathbb{C}]\xi + \xi^{T}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^{T}\mathbb{D})w \\ &+ [\xi^{T}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^{T}\mathbb{D})w]^{T} + w^{T}(\mathbb{D}^{T}\mathbb{D} - \gamma^{2}I_{f})w, \end{split}$$
(4.54)

or equivalently

$$\dot{V}(\xi) + y^T y - \gamma^2 w^T w \le \begin{bmatrix} \xi^T & w^T \end{bmatrix} \Omega \begin{bmatrix} \xi^T & w^T \end{bmatrix}^T,$$
(4.55)

where

$$\Omega = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^T \mathbb{X} + \mathbb{H}^T \Psi^{-1} \mathbb{H} + \mathbb{X}^T \mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{X}\mathbb{M})^T + \mathbb{N}^T \mathbb{N} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{C} & \mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{D} \\ (\mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^T \mathbb{D})^T & \mathbb{D}^T \mathbb{D} - \gamma^2 I_f \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (4.56)

Notice that if  $\Omega < 0$ , we have

$$\dot{V}(\xi) + y^T y - \gamma^2 w^T w < 0, \tag{4.57}$$

which is equivalent to

$$\|T_{wy}\|_{\infty} < \gamma. \tag{4.58}$$

One can see from the above results that for system (4.25), the  $H_{\infty}$  norm  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  in the case where  $w \neq 0$ , if inequality  $\Omega < 0$  holds.

On the other hand, in the case where w = 0, if  $\Omega < 0$  we have the following results:

$$\dot{V}(\xi) + y^T y < 0,$$
  

$$\Rightarrow \quad \dot{V}(\xi) < -y^T y \le 0,$$
(4.59)

since it is always satisfied that  $y^T y \ge 0$ . In this case, one can see that system (4.25) is stable.

With all the results, we can see that system (4.25) is stable for w = 0 and  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $w \neq 0$ , if matrix inequality (4.49) is satisfied. This completes the proof.

Subsequently, from **Theorem 4.4.2**, we obtain the following theorem to determine the parameter matrices K and  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ :

**Theorem 4.4.2.** With  $\Psi = diag(\Psi_i)$  ( $\Psi_i = \lambda_i I$  and  $\lambda_i = 1/a_i^2$ ), system (4.25) is asymptotically stable for w = 0 and  $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$  for  $w \neq 0$ , if there exist two symmetric positive definite matrices  $\mathbb{X}_1 = diag(\mathbb{X}_{11}, \mathbb{X}_{12})$  and  $\mathbb{X}_2 = diag(\mathbb{X}_{21}, \mathbb{X}_{22})$ , matrices  $\mathbb{Q}_1 = diag(\mathbb{Q}_{11}, \mathbb{Q}_{12})$ ,  $\mathbb{Q}_2 = diag(\mathbb{Q}_{21}, \mathbb{Q}_{22})$  and K of appropriate dimensions, and a given positive scalar  $\gamma$  such that the following matrix inequality holds

$\Gamma\Omega_1$	$\begin{pmatrix} BKR & 0 \end{pmatrix}$	$\Omega_3$	$\mathbb{X}_1^{-1}\mathcal{N}^T$	$\mathcal{M}$	$\mathbb{X}_1^{-1}H^T\Gamma^T$	Ι	0	$\mathbb{X}_1^{-1}C^T$	
*	$\Omega_2$	$\Omega_4$	$\begin{pmatrix} 0\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$	$\mathbb{X}_2\begin{pmatrix}-\Phi\mathcal{M}\\0\end{pmatrix}$	$\begin{pmatrix} 0\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$	0	$\mathbb{X}_2$	$\begin{pmatrix} 0\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$	
*	*	$E^T E - \gamma^2 I_f$	0	0	0	0	0	0	
*	*	*	-I	0	0	0	0	0	< 0
*	*	*	*	-I	0	0	0	0	< 0
*	*	*	*	*	$-\Psi$	0	0	0	
*	*	*	*	*	*	-I	0	0	
*	*	*	*	*	*	*	-I	0	
L *	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	-I	
								(	4.60)

where

$$\Omega_{1} = A(\mathbb{X}_{1}^{T})^{-1} + B\mathbb{Q}_{1} + [A(\mathbb{X}_{1}^{T})^{-1} + B\mathbb{Q}_{1}]^{T}, \mathbb{Q}_{1} = K(\mathbb{X}_{1}^{T})^{-1},$$
  

$$\Omega_{2} = \mathbb{X}_{2}\mathbb{A}_{1} - \mathbb{Q}_{2}\mathbb{A}_{2} + (\mathbb{X}_{2}\mathbb{A}_{1} - \mathbb{Q}_{2}\mathbb{A}_{2})^{T}, \mathbb{Q}_{2} = \mathbb{X}_{2}\mathbb{Z}_{1},$$
  

$$\Omega_{3} = D + BKSE + \mathbb{X}_{1}^{-1}C^{T}E,$$
  

$$\Omega_{4} = \mathbb{X}_{2}\mathbb{B}_{1} - \mathbb{Q}_{2}\mathbb{B}_{2}.$$

In this case, matrices  $K = \mathbb{Q}_1 \mathbb{X}_1$  and  $\mathbb{Z}_1 = \mathbb{X}_2^{-1} \mathbb{Q}_2$ .

**Proof.** Matrix inequality (4.49) can be rewritten as

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{X}\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{A}^{T}\mathbb{X} & \mathbb{X}\mathbb{B} + \mathbb{C}^{T}\mathbb{D} & \mathbb{N}^{T} & \mathbb{X}\mathbb{M} & \mathbb{H}^{T} & \mathbb{X}^{T} & \mathbb{C}^{T} \\ \star & \mathbb{D}^{T}\mathbb{D} - \gamma^{2}I_{f} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & -I & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & -I \end{bmatrix} < 0,$$
(4.61)

by using Schur complement lemma.

*Subsequently, substituting the matrices of equations* (4.45), (4.46), (4.47), (4.48), (4.38), (4.39), (4.42) *and* (4.43) *into matrix inequality* (4.61) *yields* 

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{X}_{1} & 0\\ 0 & \mathbb{X}_{2} \end{pmatrix} \times \begin{bmatrix} A + BK & (BKR & 0)\\ 0 & \mathbb{A}_{1} - \mathbb{Z}_{1}\mathbb{A}_{2} \end{bmatrix}^{+} \begin{bmatrix} A + BK & (BKR & 0)\\ 0 & \mathbb{A}_{1} - \mathbb{Z}_{1}\mathbb{A}_{2} \end{bmatrix}^{T} \times \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{X}_{1} & 0\\ 0 & \mathbb{X}_{2} \end{pmatrix}$$

$$\begin{array}{c} \star \\ \star \end{array}$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{X}_{1} & 0 \\ 0 & \mathbb{X}_{2} \end{pmatrix} \times \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{M} \\ \left( \stackrel{-\Phi \mathcal{M}}{0} \right) \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{H}^{T} \\ \left( \stackrel{0}{0} \right) \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{X}_{1} & 0 \\ 0 & \mathbb{X}_{2} \end{pmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} C^{T} \\ \left( \stackrel{0}{0} \right) \end{bmatrix} \\ \begin{array}{c} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ -I & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \star & -I & 0 & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & -I & 0 \\ \star & \star & \star & -I \end{bmatrix} < < 0, \ (4.62)$$

which is equivalent to

where

$$\Omega_1' = \mathbb{X}_1 A + \mathbb{X}_1 B K + (\mathbb{X}_1 A + \mathbb{X}_1 B K)^T,$$
  

$$\Omega_2' = \mathbb{X}_2 \mathbb{A}_1 - \mathbb{X}_2 \mathbb{Z}_1 \mathbb{A}_2 + (\mathbb{X}_2 \mathbb{A}_1 - \mathbb{X}_2 \mathbb{Z}_1 \mathbb{A}_2)^T,$$
  

$$\Omega_3' = \mathbb{X}_1 (D + BKSE) + C^T E,$$
  

$$\Omega_4' = \mathbb{X}_2 \mathbb{B}_1 - \mathbb{X}_2 \mathbb{Z}_1 \mathbb{B}_2.$$

Then, by pre- and post-multiplying inequality (4.63) with matices

Γ	$\mathbb{X}_1^{-1}$	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	0	Ι	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	0	0	Ι	0	0	0	0	0	0
	0	0	0	Ι	0	0	0	0	0
	0	0	0	0	Ι	0	0	0	0
	0	0	0	0	0	Ι	0	0	0
	0	0	0	0	0	0	Ι	0	0
	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Ι	0
L	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Ι

and

$\lceil (\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1} \rceil$	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	[0	
0	Ι	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
0	0	Ι	0	0	0	0	0	0	
0	0	0	Ι	0	0	0	0	0	
0	0	0	0	Ι	0	0	0	0	,
0	0	0	0	0	Ι	0	0	0	
0	0	0	0	0	0	Ι	0	0	
0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Ι	0	
L 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	I	

we obtain

$\Gamma \Omega_1''$	(BKR	0)	$\Omega_3$	$\mathbb{X}_1^{-1}\mathcal{N}^T$	${\mathcal M}$	$\mathbb{X}_1^{-1}H^T\Gamma^T$	Ι	0	$\mathbb{X}_1^{-1}C^T$	
*	$\Omega_2'$	,	$\Omega_4'$	$\begin{pmatrix} 0\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$	$\mathbb{X}_2\begin{pmatrix}-\Phi\mathcal{M}\\0\end{pmatrix}$	$\begin{pmatrix} 0\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$	0	$\mathbb{X}_2$	$\begin{pmatrix} 0\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$	
*	*		$E^T E - \gamma^2 I_f$	0	0	0	0	0	0	
*	*		*	-I	0	0	0	0	0	< 0
*	*		*	*	-I	0	0	0	0	< 0,
*	*		*	*	*	$-\Psi$	0	0	0	
*	*		*	*	*	*	-I	0	0	
*	*		*	*	*	*	*	-I	0	
L *	*		*	*	*	*	*	*	-I	
									(	(4.64)

where

$$\Omega_1'' = A(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1} + BK(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1} + [A(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1} + BK(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1}]^T,$$
  

$$\Omega_3 = (D + BKSE) + \mathbb{X}_1^{-1}C^TE.$$

In this case, by defining matrices  $\mathbb{Q}_1 = K(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1}$  and  $\mathbb{Q}_2 = \mathbb{X}_2\mathbb{Z}_1$ , matrix inequality (4.64) becomes matrix inequality (4.60), which completes the proof.

Consequently, the  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control design problem of largescale uncertain systems (4.7) is formulated as a matrix inequality optimization problem. Notice that matrix inequality (4.60) is a BMI and in order to solve the problem, we propose the following two-step algorithm:

s1: Determine matrices  $\mathbb{Q}_1$  and  $\mathbb{X}_1$  by solving the following LMI:

$$A(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1} + B\mathbb{Q}_1 + [A(\mathbb{X}_1^T)^{-1} + B\mathbb{Q}_1]^T < 0,$$
(4.65)

which corresponds to the first block of inequality (4.60), i.e., matrix inequality  $\Omega_1 < 0$ . In this case, matrix K can be deduced by

$$K = \mathbb{Q}_1 \mathbb{X}_1. \tag{4.66}$$

s2: By inserting the matrices K and  $X_1$  derived from the first step into inequality (4.60), the latter becomes an LMI and the solution of this LMI permits to deduce matrices  $Z_1$  by

$$\mathbb{Z}_1 = \mathbb{X}_2^{-1} \mathbb{Q}_2. \tag{4.67}$$

With all the above results, we have presented a method to solve the design problem of  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control for large-scale uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances. The above results can be summarized in the following design procedure:

- step1: Choose matrix  $\Lambda$  according to rank condition (4.31);
- step2: Compute matrices  $\Phi$ ,  $\overline{K}$  and  $\Theta$  according to equations (4.35), (4.36) and (4.43);
- step3: Compute matrices  $\alpha_1$ ,  $\alpha_2$ ,  $\alpha_3$ ,  $\alpha_4$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_1$  and  $\beta_3$  according to equations (4.39) and (4.43);
- step4: Comput matrices R and S according to equation (4.40) and (4.41);
- step5: Comput matrices  $\mathbb{A}_1$ ,  $\mathbb{A}_1$ ,  $\mathbb{B}_1$ ,  $\mathbb{B}_2$ ,  $\mathbb{C}$  and  $\mathbb{D}$  according to equations (4.46), (4.48), (4.26);
- step6: Determine matrices *K* and  $X_1$  from solving the LMI (4.65);
- step7: Insert the obtained values of matrices K and  $X_1$  into inequality (4.60), and solve the LMI (4.60) to determine parameters  $Z_1$ ,  $\gamma$  and  $a_i$ ;
- step8: Deduce all the parameter matrices of observer (4.11) according to equations (4.38), (4.42) and (4.44).

## 4.5 Numerical example

In the precedent sections, we have solved the  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control design problem for large-scale uncertain systems subject to disturbances. In this section, a numerical example is presented to illustrate the design procedure and the performances of the proposed control. Let us consider a large-scale uncertain system consisting of two subsystems which are described by

Subsystem 1: 
$$A_{1} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 2 & 3 \\ 0 & -1 & 2 \\ 0 & 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$B_{1} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0.5 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}, D_{1} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$C_{1} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, E_{1} = 0.1,$$
$$\mathcal{M}_{1} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}, \mathcal{N}_{1} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 2 & 1 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$F_{1}(t) = 0.5 \sin 0.04\pi t,$$

Subsystem 2: 
$$A_{2} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 2 \\ 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$B_{2} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}, D_{2} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$C_{2} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, E_{2} = 0.2,$$
$$\mathcal{M}_{2} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0.1 \end{bmatrix}, \mathcal{N}_{2} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$F_{2}(t) = 0.5 \sin \pi t.$$

The interconnections between the two subsystems are

Subsystem 1: 
$$h_1(t, x) = a_1 \sin(5t/\pi)H_1x$$
,  
 $H_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$ ,  
Subsystem 2:  $h_2(t, x) = a_2 \sin(2.5t/\pi)H_2x$ ,  
 $H_2 = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$ .

The initial conditions of the two subsystems are:

$$x_{11} = 1, x_{12} = 0, x_{13} = 0.5$$

and

$$x_{21} = 1.1, x_{22} = 1.$$

It is easy to see that both the two subsystems are unstable. The eigenvalues of subsystem 1 are 1, -1 and -1. The eigenvalues of subsystem 2 are 1 and -1.

Our control aim is to design an  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control in order to stabilize the large-scale uncertain system formed by the above two subsystems.

## 4.5.1 Observer-based control design

In this section, we will determine all the parameter matrices of the observer (4.11) and control (4.12) by using the proposed method. According to the design procedure, firstly we choose matrices  $\Lambda_1$  and  $\Lambda_2$  according to rank condition (4.31). The two matrices  $\Lambda_1$  and  $\Lambda_2$  we choose are:

$$\Lambda_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 4 & 0 & 0 \\ 4 & 1 & 0 \\ 2 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$

and

$$\Lambda_2 = \begin{bmatrix} 4 & 0 \\ 2 & 1 \end{bmatrix}.$$

By following the design procedure, we obtain

$$K_1 = \begin{bmatrix} -1.8126 & -1.2469 & 0.7254 \end{bmatrix},$$
  
 $K_2 = \begin{bmatrix} -1.5 & -2 \end{bmatrix},$   
 $a_1 = 0.3, a_2 = 0.4,$ 

 $\gamma=0.9.$ 

Then, the obtained local HDOs for each subsystem are given by

subsystem 1: 
$$\dot{z}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} -11.8038 & 4 & 6 \\ -12.5619 & 3 & 8 \\ -8.0209 & 2 & 2 \end{bmatrix} z_1 + \begin{bmatrix} 11.6077 \\ 13.1238 \\ 11.0419 \end{bmatrix} y_1 \\ + \begin{bmatrix} 2 \\ 2.5 \\ 2 \end{bmatrix} u_1 + 10^3 \begin{bmatrix} 0.5344 & 0.4276 & 0.3577 \\ 0.4616 & 1.1218 & 0.6230 \\ 0.2171 & 0.3686 & 0.7405 \end{bmatrix} v_1, \\ \dot{v}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 0.0718 & 0 & 0 \\ 0.0524 & 0 & 0 \\ 0.0326 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} z_1 + \begin{bmatrix} -0.1436 \\ -0.1048 \\ -0.0653 \end{bmatrix} y_1 \\ + \begin{bmatrix} -724.2775 & 0.5073 & 0.2197 \\ 0.5029 & -725.5666 & 0.3709 \\ 0.2131 & 0.3691 & -725.9822 \end{bmatrix} v_1, \\ \dot{x}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 0.4 & 0 & 0 \\ -0.8 & 1 & 0 \\ -0.4 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix} z_1 + \begin{bmatrix} 0.2 \\ -0.4 \\ -0.2 \end{bmatrix} y_1.$$

subsystem 2: 
$$\dot{z}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} -4.3399 & 4 \\ -3.0088 & 1 \end{bmatrix} z_2 + \begin{bmatrix} 6.6797 \\ 6.0176 \end{bmatrix} y_2$$

$$\begin{aligned} &+ \begin{bmatrix} 2\\1 \end{bmatrix} u_2 + \begin{bmatrix} 643.6592 & 361.0189\\317.1734 & 731.9549 \end{bmatrix} v_2, \\ \dot{v}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} -0.1299 & 0\\-0.0327 & 0 \end{bmatrix} z_2 + \begin{bmatrix} 0.2599\\0.0655 \end{bmatrix} y_2 \\ &+ \begin{bmatrix} -726.1181 & -0.0082\\-0.0082 & -726.1654 \end{bmatrix} v_2, \\ \dot{x}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} 0.4 & 0\\-0.4 & 1 \end{bmatrix} z_2 + \begin{bmatrix} 0.2\\-0.2 \end{bmatrix} y_2. \end{aligned}$$

The observers we designed are full-order observers. One can also design reduced-order observers, by choosing  $q_1 = 2$ ,  $t_1 = 1$ ,  $q_2 = 1$  and  $t_2 = 1$ .

Subsequently, the obtained local controls for each subsystem are given by

subsystem 1: 
$$u_1 = \begin{bmatrix} -1.8126 & -1.2469 & 0.7254 \end{bmatrix} \hat{x}_1$$
.  
subsystem 2:  $u_2 = \begin{bmatrix} -1.5 & -2 \end{bmatrix} \hat{x}_2$ .

With the determined observers and controls, the eigenvalues of the closed-loop subsystem 1 are

$$\begin{bmatrix} -0.7429 + 3.1619i & -0.7429 - 3.1619i & -1.2248, \end{bmatrix}$$

and the eigenvalues of the closed-loop subsystem 2 are

 $\begin{bmatrix} -0.5 & -1 \end{bmatrix}$ ,

which are all on the left side of complex plane. In other words, the large system composed of two subsystems become stable, by using the proposed  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control.

#### 4.5.2 Simulation results

In this section, in order to show the performance of the proposed control, we have done some simulations with the obtained observer and control. Furthermore, we consider the system with another uncertainties  $\Delta \overline{A}_i$  in each subsystem state matrix  $(A_i + \Delta A_i + \Delta \overline{A}_i)$  where

$$\Delta \overline{A}_1 = \Delta_1 \sin_1 2\pi t,$$

$$\Delta_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 0.2 & 0.1 & 0.2 \\ 0.2 & 0.3 & 0.1 \\ 0 & 0.2 & 0.1 \end{bmatrix},$$

and

 $\Delta \overline{A}_2 = \Delta_2 \sin_2 5\pi t,$ 

$$\Delta_2 = \begin{bmatrix} 0.1 & 01\\ 0.1 & 0.2 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Chapter 4.  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control for large-scale uncertain systems

The simulation results are shown in the following figures. Figure 4.1 represent the disturbances of finite energy used in the simulation. For subsystem 1, the disturbance is added in the time interval from 30s to 40s, while for subsystem 2, the disturbance is added in the time interval from 70s to 80s.

Figures 4.2, 4.4, 4.6, 4.8 and 4.10 represent the original states and their estimates. Figures 4.2, 4.4 and 4.6 represent the original states of subsystem 1 and their estimates obtained from HDO, while Figures 4.8 and 4.10 represent the original states of subsystem 2 and their estimates obtained from HDO. The solid line represents the original system state. The dotted line represents the estimate.

Figures 4.3, 4.5, 4.7, 4.9 and 4.11 represent the estimation errors obtained from HD. Figures 4.3, 4.5 and 4.7 represent the estimation errors for subsystem 1. Figures 4.9 and 4.11 represent the estimation errors for subsystem 2.

Figures 4.12 and 4.13 represent the outputs of each controlled subsystem. Figure 4.12 represents the output of subsystem 1 and Figure 4.13 represents the output of subsystem 2.



Figure 4.1: Disturbances



Figure 4.2: State  $x_{11}$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)



Figure 4.4: State  $x_{12}$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)



Figure 4.5: Estimation error  $e_{12}$ 



Figure 4.6: State  $x_{13}$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)



Figure 4.8: State  $x_{21}$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)



Figure 4.10: State  $x_{22}$  and its estimate (solid line: original state; dotted line: HDO)



Figure 4.11: Estimation error  $e_{22}$ 







Figure 4.13: Output  $y_2$ 

From the above figures, one can see the performances of the proposed  $H_\infty$  decentralized dynamicobserver-based control, in the presence of additional uncertainties.

Take Figure 4.12 for example. The control stabilizes subsystem 1. After a period of oscillation, subsystem 1 becomes asymptotically stable. For subsystem 2, one can see from Figure 4.13 that by using the proposed control, it becomes asymptotically stable.

In the case when disturbances appear, the control can guarantee the asymptotic stability and the influences of disturbances on each controlled output are minimized (see Figure 4.12 from 30s to 40s and Figure 4.13 from 70s to 90s). On the other hand, the effects of disturbances on estimation errors are minimized, see Figures 4.3 and 4.9 for example.

Furthermore, we can also see that the proposed control is insensitive to uncertainties.

Generally, the proposed  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control can guarantee the asymptotic stability of the controlled systems in the presence of disturbances and uncertainties.
# 4.6 Conclusions

This chapter focused on the  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control design problem for large-scale uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances. These systems were composed of a group of interconnected subsystems, where the interconnections were assumed to be nonlinear and satisfy quadratic constraints. The uncertainties were time varying and assumed to be norm bounded.

The results of Chapters 2 and 3 have been applied to solve the control design problem. Firstly, from the analysis of the estimation error, algebraic constraints were derived. Then the parameterizations have been done to the algebraic constraints. Based on the parameterizations, Lyapunov function approach and Schur complement lemma, the control design problem was formulated as a BMI optimization problem. A two-step algorithm was proposed to solve the problem.

A numerical example composed of two unstable subsystems was presented to illustrate the design procedure and the performances of the proposed control. One can see that the proposed control can guarantee the asymptotic stability of the controlled subsystems in the presence of disturbances and it is insensitive to uncertainties. Chapter 4.  $H_\infty$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control for large-scale uncertain systems



### Contents

5.1	Conclusions .	•	•	•	• •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	• •	 • •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•	•	•	•	130
5.2	Perspectives	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•			 	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	 •		•	•	•	•	130

In our thesis, we have proposed a new form of HDO, which generalizes the existing observers such as PO and PIO. We also investigated the application of this HDO in the observer-based control of LSS. In this chapter a brief summary of the work discussed in the previous chapters will be given and some areas that merit future research will be described.

## 5.1 Conclusions

This thesis began with the HDO design for systems in the presence of disturbances and unknown inputs in Chapter 2. Firstly, algebraic constraints were derived from the analysis of the estimation error. Then, based on the parameterizations of the algebraic constraints, the design problem was reduced to the determination of one parameter matrix. Based on bounded real lemma and Schur complement lemma, the determination problem was formulated as an optimization problem in terms of LMIs. Both continuous-time and discrete-time systems were considered. The performances of the proposed HDO were proved to be better in both transient regime and steady state regime, compared with PO and PIO.

Furthermore, we studied the observer design problem of uncertain systems in the presence of unknown inputs and disturbances. It was shown that the problem can be transformed into an observer design problem of descriptor systems.

In Chapter 3, by inserting the proposed HDO into a closed-loop, an observer-based control was designed for uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances. The uncertainty was time varying and assumed to be norm bounded. Based on the parameterizations of the algebraic constraints and Lyapunov function approach, the design problem was formulated as a BMI optimization problem, and a two-step algorithm was proposed to solve this problem. The performances of the proposed control were illustrated through a numerical example, which contained an unstable system.

By extending the obtained results to LSS, an  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control was proposed for large-scale uncertain systems with disturbances in Chapter 4. These systems were composed of several interconnected subsystems, where the interconnections were assumed to be nonlinear and satisfy quadratic constraints. The control design problem was formulated as a BMI optimization problem, and the two-step algorithm was used to solve the problem. A numerical example that contained two unstable subsystems was presented to illustrate the design procedure and the performances of the proposed control.

# 5.2 Perspectives

In this thesis some topics were addressed and in the previous section we highlighted several contributions of this thesis. However, some new interesting questions also arose. These questions and other interesting problems are left for future research. We will now discuss some issues that warrant further investigations:

- Do more practice simulations with the proposed observer and observer-based control;
- In Chapter 2, we found that the design problem of uncertain systems with unknown inputs can be transformed into an observer design problem of descriptor systems. Based on the results on the observer design of descriptor systems [28, 30, 32, 92, 98], we can study the HDO design problem for uncertain systems in the presence of unknown inputs and disturbances;

- In Chapter 3, for the observer-based control design, only the effect of disturbances on the output is minimized ( $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma$ ). According to [103], we will minimize the effect of disturbances on both estimation error ( $||T_{we}||_{\infty} < \gamma_o$ ) and control ( $||T_{wy}||_{\infty} < \gamma_c$ ), in the observerbased control design.
- Due to the negative influence of time-delays, the design problem of observers and observerbased control for time-delay systems has been greatly investigated. In the case where the timedelay is assumed to satisfy some constraints, the design can be decoupled from the time-delay [55] and [116]. Otherwise, the problem can be solved by using Lyapunov function approach [17, 22, 77, 127, 146]. We can investigate the HDO and observer-based design problems for time-delay systems, and then extend the results to large-scale time-delay systems, such as network systems;
- The adaptive observer has become a hot topic in the research field, since it can estimate the unmeasured states as well as the unknown parameters simultaneously. The adaptive observer design problems of LTI systems were solved in [59, 90, 112, 141], while in [3, 4, 9, 83, 144, 145], the adaptive observers were designed for linear time varying (LTV) systems. Based on the existing results, the proposed HDO can be used to estimate the states and unknown parameters of small systems first, then the results can be extended to LSS.

# Chapter 5. Conclusions and perspectives



#### Journal papers

- Nan Gao, Mohamed Darouach, Holger Voos and Marouane Alma. New unified  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic observer design for linear systems with unknown inputs. Automatica, Provisionally accepted.
- Nan Gao, Mohamed Darouach, Marouane Alma and Holger Voos.  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control design. Transaction on IoT and Cloud Computing, 2(3):47-69, 2014.

#### **International Conferences**

- Nan Gao, Mohamed Darouach, Marouane Alma and Holger Voos. Decentralized dynamicobserver-based control for large scale nonlinear uncertain systems. 2015 American Control Conference (ACC). Accepted. July 2015.
- Marouane Alma, Harouna Souley Ali, Mohamed Darouach and **Nan Gao**. An Hinfinity observer design for linear descriptor systems. 2015 American Control Conference (ACC). Accepted. July 2015.
- Nan Gao, Mohamed Darouach, Holger Voos and Marouane Alma. H<sub>∞</sub> dynamic observer design for linear time invariant systems. 53rd IEEE Conference on Decision and Control (CDC), pages 1631-1636, December 2014.
- Nan Gao, Mohamed Darouach, Marouane Alma and Holger Voos.  $H_{\infty}$  decentralized dynamic-observer-based control for large-scale uncertain nonlinear systems. 2nd International Conference on Control, Decision and Information Technologies (CoDIT'14), pages 364-369, November 2014.
- Nan Gao, Mohamed Darouach, Holger Voos and Marouane Alma. Robust unified  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic observer design for uncertain systems. 33rd Chinese Control Conference (CCC), pages 6509-6514, July 2014.
- Mohamed Darouach, Nan Gao, Holger Voos and Horacio J. Marquez. Generalized  $H_{\infty}$  observers design for systems with unknown inputs. 2nd International Conference on Control and Fault-Tolerant Systems (SysTol'13), pages 172-177, Oct 2013.

# Bibliography

- [1] ABBASZADEH, M., AND MARQUEZ, H. J. LMI optimization approach to robust  $H_{\infty}$  filtering for discrete-time nonlinear uncertain systems. In *American Control Conference, 2008* (2008), pp. 1905–1910.
- [2] AGUILERA-GONZÁLEZ, A., THEILLIOL, D., ADAM-MEDINA, A., ASTORGA-ZARAGOZA, C. M., AND RODRIGUES, M. Sensor fault and unknown input estimation based on proportional integral observer applied to LPV descriptor systems. In 8th IFAC Symposium on Fault Detection, Supervision and Safety of Technical Processes, Mexico City, Mexico (2012).
- [3] ALMA, M., AND DAROUACH, M. Adaptive observers design for a class of linear descriptor systems. *Automatica* 50, 2 (2014), 578 583.
- [4] ALMA, M., LANDAU, I. D., AND AIRIMITOAIE, T. B. Adaptive feedforward compensation algorithms for AVC systems in the presence of a feedback controller. *Automatica* 48, 5 (2012), 982 – 985.
- [5] ARAKI, M. PID control. Control systems, robotics and automation 2 (2002), 1–23.
- [6] BAINES, M., SEDDIGH, N., NANDY, B., PIEDA, P., AND DEVETSIKIOTIS, M. Using TCP models to understand bandwidth assurance in a differentiated services network. In *Global Telecommunications Conference, 2001. GLOBECOM '01. IEEE* (2001), vol. 3, pp. 1800– 1805 vol.3.
- [7] BAKULE, L. Decentralized control: Status and outlook. Annual Reviews in Control 38, 1 (2014), 71–80.
- [8] BAKULE, L., AND DE LA SEN, M. Decentralized resilient  $H_{\infty}$  observer-based control for a class of uncertain interconnected networked systems. In *American Control Conference (ACC), 2010* (2010), IEEE, pp. 1338–1343.

- [9] BARAMBONES, O. Comments on "Adaptive sliding mode observer for induction motor using two-time-scale approach". *Electric Power Systems Research* 119, 0 (2015), 499 – 501.
- [10] BAUER, N. W., DONKERS, M. C. F., VAN DE WOUW, N., AND HEEMELS, W. Decentralized observer-based control via networked communication. *Automatica* 49, 7 (2013), 2074– 2086.
- [11] BEALE, S. R., AND SHAFAI, B. Robust control system design with proportional integral observer. In *Decision and Control, 1988.*, *Proceedings of the 27th IEEE Conference on* (1988), pp. 554–557 vol.1.
- [12] BELENKY, A. S. Finding optimal production and selling strategies for an electricity generator in a part of a country's electrical grid. *Procedia Computer Science 31*, 0 (2014), 1150 – 1159. 2nd International Conference on Information Technology and Quantitative Management, ITQM 2014.
- [13] BELKHIAT, D. E. C., MESSAI, N., AND MANAMANNI, N. Design of a robust fault detection based observer for linear switched systems with external disturbances. *Nonlinear Analysis: Hybrid Systems* 5, 2 (2011), 206 – 219.
- [14] BI, T. S., NI, Y. X., SHEN, C. M., AND WU, F. F. An on-line distributed intelligent fault section estimation system for large-scale power networks. *Electric Power Systems Research* 62, 3 (2002), 173 – 182.
- [15] BODIZS, L., SRINIVASAN, B., AND BONVIN, D. On the design of integral observers for unbiased output estimation in the presence of uncertainty. *Journal of Process Control 21*, 3 (2011), 379–390.
- [16] BOYD, S., EL GHAOUI, L., FERON, E., AND BALAKRISHNAN, V. Linear matrix inequalities in system and control theory, vol. 15. SIAM, 1994.
- [17] BRIAT, C., SENAME, O., AND LAFAY, J. F. Design of LPV observers for LPV time-delay systems: an algebraic approach. *International Journal of Control 84*, 9 (2011), 1533– 1542.
- [18] BURL, J. B. *Linear Optimal Control:*  $H_2$  and  $H_{\infty}$  *Methods*, 1st ed. Addison-Wesley Longman Publishing Co., Inc., Boston, MA, USA, 1998.
- [19] BUSAWON, K. K., AND KABORE, P. Disturbance attenuation using proportional integral observers. *International Journal of Control* 74, 6 (2001), 618–627.
- [20] CAO, Y. Y., SUN, Y. X., AND MAO, W. J. Output feedback decentralized stabilization: ILMI approach. *Systems & Control Letters 35*, 3 (1998), 183–194.
- [21] CASTILLO, F., WITRANT, E., PRIEUR, C., AND DUGARD, L. Boundary observers for linear and quasi-linear hyperbolic systems with application to flow control. *Automatica* 49, 11 (2013), 3180 – 3188.
- [22] CHEN, J. D. Robust  $H_{\infty}$  output dynamic observer-based control of uncertain time-delay systems. *Chaos, Solitons & Fractals 31*, 2 (2007), 391–403.

- [23] CHEN, R. R., AND KHORASANI, K. A robust adaptive congestion control strategy for large scale networks with differentiated services traffic. *Automatica* 47, 1 (2011), 26 38.
- [24] DANI, A. P., KAN, Z., FISCHER, N. R., AND DIXON, W. E. Structure estimation of a moving object using a moving camera: An unknown input observer approach. In *Decision* and Control and European Control Conference (CDC-ECC), 2011 50th IEEE Conference on (2011), IEEE, pp. 5005–5010.
- [25] DAROUACH, M. Existence and design of functional observers for linear systems. *Automatic Control, IEEE Transactions on 45*, 5 (2000), 940–943.
- [26] DAROUACH, M. Unknown inputs observers design for delay systems. Asian Journal of Control 9, 4 (2007), 426–434.
- [27] DAROUACH, M. Complements to full order observer design for linear systems with unknown inputs. *Applied Mathematics Letters 22*, 7 (2009), 1107–1111.
- [28] DAROUACH, M. Functional observers for linear descriptor systems. In Control and Automation, 2009. MED '09. 17th Mediterranean Conference on (June 2009), pp. 1535–1539.
- [29] DAROUACH, M. On the functional observers for linear descriptor systems. Systems & Control Letters 61, 3 (2012), 427 434.
- [30] DAROUACH, M., AND BENZAOUIA, A. Constrained observer based control for linear singular systems. In *Control Automation (MED), 2010 18th Mediterranean Conference on* (June 2010), pp. 29–33.
- [31] DAROUACH, M., BOUTAT-BADDAS, L., AND ZERROUGUI, M.  $H_{\infty}$  observers design for a class of nonlinear singular systems. *Automatica* 47, 11 (2011), 2517 2525.
- [32] DAROUACH, M., ZASADZINSKI, M., AND HAYAR, H. Reduced-order observer design for descriptor systems with unknown inputs. *Automatic Control, IEEE Transactions on 41*, 7 (Jul 1996), 1068–1072.
- [33] DAROUACH, M., ZASADZINSKI, M., AND XU, S. J. Full-order observers for linear systems with unknown inputs. *Automatic Control, IEEE Transactions on 39*, 3 (1994), 606–609.
- [34] DHAHRI, S., HMIDA, F. B., SELLAMI, A., AND GOSSA, M. Actuartor fault reconstruction for linear uncertain systems using sliding mode observer. In Signals, Circuits and Systems (SCS), 2009 3rd International Conference on (Nov 2009), pp. 1–6.
- [35] DHBAIBI, S., TLILI, A. S., ELLOUMI, S., AND BRAIEK, N. B. Decentralized observation and control of nonlinear interconnected systems. *ISA Transactions* 48, 4 (2009), 458 – 467.
- [36] DIAB, A. A. Z., AND ANOSOV, V. N. Implementation of full order observer for speed sensorless vector control of induction motor drive. In *Micro/Nanotechnologies and Electron Devices (EDM), 2014 15th International Conference of Young Specialists on* (Jun 2014), pp. 347–352.
- [37] DUGARD, L., SENAME, O., AUBOUET, S., AND TALON, B. Full vertical car observer design methodology for suspension control applications. *Control Engineering Practice 20*, 9 (2012), 832 – 845.

- [38] ELMAHDI, A., TAHA, A. F., AND SUN, D. Observer-based decentralized control scheme for stability analysis of networked systems. In *Control Automation (ICCA), 11th IEEE International Conference on* (June 2014), pp. 857–862.
- [39] FAN, J., ZHANG, Y., AND ZHENG, Z. Observer-based reliable stabilization of uncertain linear systems subject to actuator faults, saturation, and bounded system disturbances. *ISA transactions 52*, 6 (2013), 730–737.
- [40] FERNANDO, T. L., TRINH, H., AND JENNINGS, L. Functional observability and the design of minimum order linear functional observers. *IEEE transactions on automatic control 55*, 5 (2010), 1268–1273.
- [41] FRIEDLAND, B. Control systems, robotics and automation: Full-order state observers. *Eolss 8* (2011).
- [42] GALLIER, J. The schur complement and symmetric positive semidefinite (and definite) matrices. *Penn Engineering* (2010).
- [43] GAO, J., FENG, L., AND ZHANG, Y. Improvement of consensus convergence speed for linear multi-agent systems based on state observer. *Neurocomputing* 158, 0 (2015), 26 – 31.
- [44] GAO, Z., BREIKIN, T., AND WANG, H. Discrete-time proportional and integral observer and observer-based controller for systems with both unknown input and output disturbances. *Optimal Control Applications and Methods 29*, 3 (2008), 171–189.
- [45] GEROMEL, J. C., BERNUSSOU, J., AND PERES, P. L. D. Decentralized control through parameter space optimization. *Automatica 30*, 10 (1994), 1565–1578.
- [46] GLOVER, K. H-infinity control. Encyclopedia of Systems and Control (2014), 1-9.
- [47] GOEHNER, J. D., ARNOLD, D. C., AHN, D. H., LEE, G. L., DE SUPINSKI, B. R., LEGENDRE, M. P., MILLER, B. P., AND SCHULZ, M. LIBI: A framework for bootstrapping extreme scale software systems. *Parallel Computing 39*, 3 (2013), 167 – 176. High-performance Infrastructure for Scalable Tools.
- [48] GOODWIN, G., AND MIDDLETON, R. The class of all stable unbiased state estimators. *Systems & control letters 13*, 2 (1989), 161–163.
- [49] GUI, W., HUANG, C., XIE, Y., JIANG, Z., AND YANG, C. Decentralized robust  $H_{\infty}$  output feedback control for value bounded uncertain large-scale interconnected systems. In *Decision and Control, 2007 46th IEEE Conference on* (Dec 2007), pp. 3017–3022.
- [50] GUPTA, M., TOMAR, N., AND BHAUMIK, S. Full-and reduced-order observer design for rectangular descriptor systems with unknown inputs. *Journal of the Franklin Institute* (2015).
- [51] HAGH, M., TEIMOURZADEH, S., ALIPOUR, M., AND ALIASGHARY, P. Improved group search optimization method for solving CHPED in large scale power systems. *Energy Conversion and Management 80*, 0 (2014), 446 – 456.
- [52] HÄRDIN, H., AND VAN SCHUPPEN, J. Observers for linear positive systems. *Linear Algebra and its Applications* 425, 2-3 (2007), 571 607. Special Issue in honor of Paul Fuhrmann.

- [53] HIPPE, P., AND DEUTSCHER, J. Design of Observer-based Compensators: From the Time to the Frequency Domain. Springer, May 2009.
- [54] HOU, X., AND GUO, X. Robust control based on observer for time delay systems with nonlinear uncertainty. In Automation and Logistics, 2009. ICAL '09. IEEE International Conference on (2009), pp. 738–741.
- [55] HUA, C., LI, F., AND GUAN, X. Observer-based adaptive control for uncertain time-delay systems. *Information Sciences* 176, 2 (2006), 201 – 214.
- [56] ISKANDER, B., ANIS, S., AND BEN HMIDA, F. New sliding mode observer for a class of linear uncertain time-varying delay systems: delay-dependent design method. In Systems, Signals & Devices (SSD), 2013 10th International Multi-Conference on (2013), IEEE, pp. 1– 6.
- [57] JABBARI, F., AND BENSON, R. Observers for stabilization of systems with matched uncertainty. *Dynamics and Control 2*, 3 (1992), 303–323.
- [58] JABBARI, F., AND SCHMITENDORF, W. Effects of using observers on stabilization of uncertain linear systems. *Automatic Control, IEEE Transactions on 38*, 2 (Feb 1993), 266–271.
- [59] JANG, S., LEE, S., PARK, J., AND CHOI, Y. Adaptive fault diagnosis observer design for linear system with separated faults and disturbance. In *Control, Automation and Systems* (ICCAS), 2011 11th International Conference on (Oct 2011), pp. 1903–1907.
- [60] JIN, X., AND WU, W. Research on optimal operation method of large scale urban water distribution system. *Procedia Engineering 70*, 0 (2014), 892 – 901. 12th International Conference on Computing and Control for the Water Industry, CCWI2013.
- [61] KHELOUFI, H., ZEMOUCHE, A., BEDOUHENE, F., AND BOUTAYEB, M. On LMI conditions to design observer-based controllers for linear systems with parameter uncertainties. *Automatica* 49, 12 (2013), 3700 – 3704.
- [62] KILANI, I., JABRI, D., NAOUI, S., AND ABDELKRIM, M. An unknown input observer for Takagi Sugeno descriptor system with unmeasurable premise variable. In Systems, Signals & Devices (SSD), 2013 10th International Multi-Conference on (2013), IEEE, pp. 1–5.
- [63] KIM, K., AND REW, K. Reduced order disturbance observer for discrete-time linear systems. *Automatica* 49, 4 (2013), 968 975.
- [64] KLAI, M., TARBOURIECH, S., AND BURGAT, C. Stabilization via reduced-order observer for a class of saturated linear systems. In *Decision and Control, 1993.*, *Proceedings of the* 32nd IEEE Conference on (1993), IEEE, pp. 1814–1819.
- [65] KOENIG, D., AND MAMMAR, S. Design of proportional-integral observer for unknown input descriptor systems. Automatic Control, IEEE Transactions on 47, 12 (Dec 2002), 2057–2062.
- [66] KOENIG, D., AND MARX, B. Unknown input observers for switched nonlinear discrete time descriptor systems. *Automatic Control, IEEE Transactions on 53*, 1 (Feb 2008), 373– 379.

- [67] KOO, G., PARK, J., AND JOO, Y. Decentralized fuzzy observer-based output-feedback control for nonlinear large-scale systems: An LMI Approach. *Fuzzy Systems, IEEE Transactions* on 22, 2 (April 2014), 406–419.
- [68] LABIBI, B., LOHMANN, B., SEDIGH, A., AND MARALANI, P. Output feedback decentralized control of large-scale systems using weighted sensitivity functions minimization. *Systems* & control letters 47, 3 (2002), 191–198.
- [69] LEE, B., JOHN, L., AND JOHN, E. Architectural enhancements for network congestion control applications. *Very Large Scale Integration (VLSI) Systems, IEEE Transactions on 14*, 6 (June 2006), 609–615.
- [70] LEE, K., AND PARK, T. New results on fault reconstruction using a finite-time converging unknown input observer. *Control Theory & Applications, IET 6*, 9 (2012), 1258–1265.
- [71] LEE, S., MOON, S., SEO, J., AND PARK, J. Observer-based decentralized optimal controller design of PSS and TCSC for enhancement of power system dynamic stability. In *Power Engineering Society Summer Meeting, 2000. IEEE* (2000), vol. 3, IEEE, pp. 1942– 1945.
- [72] LI, X., AND YANG, G. Dynamic observer-based robust control and fault detection for linear systems. *Control Theory Applications, IET* 6, 17 (Nov 2012), 2657–2666.
- [73] LI, Z., AND ISHIGURO, H. Consensus of linear multi-agent systems based on full-order observer. *Journal of the Franklin Institute 351*, 2 (Feb 2014), 1151–1160.
- [74] LIAN, J., KALSI, K., AND ZAK, S. Reduced-order observer based decentralized controller design: The LMI approach. In *Control and Automation*, 2009. MED '09. 17th Mediterranean Conference on (June 2009), pp. 1546–1551.
- [75] LIEN, C., AND YU, K. LMI optimization approach on robustness and  $H_{\infty}$  control analysis for observer-based control of uncertain systems. *Chaos, Solitons & Fractals 36*, 3 (2008), 617–627.
- [76] LIU, C., AND PENG, H. Inverse-dynamics based state and disturbance observers for linear time-invariant systems. *Journal of dynamic systems, measurement, and control 124*, 3 (2002), 375–381.
- [77] LIU, H., SHEN, Y., AND ZHAO, X. Delay-dependent observer-based  $H_{\infty}$  finite-time control for switched systems with time-varying delay. *Nonlinear Analysis: Hybrid Systems* 6, 3 (2012), 885–898.
- [78] LIU, M., HO, D., AND NIU, Y. Observer-based controller design for linear systems with limited communication capacity via a descriptor augmentation method. *Control Theory* & *Applications, IET* 6, 3 (2012), 437–447.
- [79] LIU, X., AND ZHANG, Q. New approaches to  $H_{\infty}$  controller designs based on fuzzy observers for T-S fuzzy systems via LMI. Automatica 39, 9 (2003), 1571 1582.
- [80] LUENBERGER, D. Observing the state of a linear system. *Military Electronics, IEEE Transactions on 8*, 2 (Apr 1964), 74–80.

- [81] LUENBERGER, D. An introduction to observers. *Automatic Control, IEEE Transactions on* 16, 6 (Dec 1971), 596–602.
- [82] LUNGU, M. The estimation of an aircraft motions by using the Bass-Gura full-order observer. In Applied and Theoretical Electricity (ICATE), 2012 International Conference on (Oct 2012), pp. 1–5.
- [83] LUNGU, M., LUNGU, R., AND GRIGORIE, L. Aircrafts state estimation by using an adaptive observer for MIMO linear time varying systems. In *High Performance Computing and Simulation (HPCS), 2012 International Conference on* (July 2012), pp. 648–653.
- [84] MAHMOUD, M. Design of observer-based controllers for a class of discrete systems. Automatica 18, 3 (1982), 323 – 328.
- [85] MIHOUB, M., NOURI, A., AND ABDENNOUR, R. A second order discrete sliding mode observer for the variable structure control of a semi-batch reactor. *Control Engineering Practice 19*, 10 (2011), 1216–1222.
- [86] MIRKIN, B., GUTMAN, P., AND SHTESSEL, Y. Decentralized continuous MRAC with local asymptotic sliding modes of nonlinear delayed interconnected systems. *Journal of the Franklin Institute 351*, 4 (2014), 2076–2088.
- [87] MOZAFFARI, A., AZIMI, M., AND GORJI-BANDPY, M. Ensemble mutable smart bee algorithm and a robust neural identifier for optimal design of a large scale power system. *Journal of Computational Science* 5, 2 (2014), 206 – 223. Empowering Science through Computing + BioInspired Computing.
- [88] NAMAKI-SHOUSHTARI, O., AND KHAKI-SEDIGH, A. Decentralized supervisory based switching control for uncertain multivariable plants with variable input-output pairing. *ISA transactions 51*, 1 (2012), 132–140.
- [89] NI, M., AND CHEN, Y. Decentralized stabilization and output tracking of large-scale uncertain systems. *Automatica* 32, 7 (1996), 1077–1080.
- [90] NIKOOFARD, A., SALMASI, F., AND SEDIGH, A. An adaptive observer for linear systems with reduced adaptation laws and measurement faults. In *Control and Decision Conference* (CCDC), 2011 Chinese (2011), IEEE, pp. 1105–1109.
- [91] OLIVER, J., KIPOUROS, T., AND SAVILL, A. Electrical power grid network optimisation by evolutionary computing. *Procedia Computer Science 29*, 0 (2014), 1948 – 1958. 2014 International Conference on Computational Science.
- [92] OSORIO-GORDILLO, G.-L., DAROUACH, M., AND ASTORGA-ZARAGOZA, C.-M.  $H_{\infty}$  dynamical observer design for linear descriptor systems. In *American Control Conference (ACC)*, 2014 (June 2014), pp. 4829–4833.
- [93] PARK, J. The concept and design of dynamic state estimation. In American Control Conference, 1999. Proceedings of the 1999 (June 1999), vol. 4, pp. 2412–2416 vol.4.
- [94] PARK, J., SHIN, D., AND CHUNG, T. Dynamic observers for linear time-invariant systems. *Automatica 38*, 6 (2002), 1083–1087.

- [95] PATRI, T., WOLFERMANN, W., AND SCHRODER, D. The usage of decentralized observers in continuous moving webs. In *Pulp and Paper Industry Technical Conference, 2001 Conference Record of.* (2001), IEEE, pp. 147–154.
- [96] PETERSEN, I. A Riccati equation approach to the design of stabilizing controllers and observers for a class of uncertain linear systems. In *American Control Conference*, 1985 (1985), IEEE, pp. 772–777.
- [97] QU, Z., HINKKANEN, M., AND HARNEFORS, L. Gain scheduling of a full-order observer for sensorless induction motor drives. *Industry Applications, IEEE Transactions on 50*, 6 (Nov 2014), 3834–3845.
- [98] RAFARALAHY, H., ZASADZINSKI, M., BOUTAYEB, M., AND DAROUACH, M. State observer design for descriptor bilinear systems. In *Control '96, UKACC International Conference on* (*Conf. Publ. No. 427*) (Sept 1996), vol. 2, pp. 843–848 vol.2.
- [99] RAFF, T., LACHNER, F., AND ALLGOWER, F. A finite time unknown input observer for linear systems. In Control and Automation, 2006. MED'06. 14th Mediterranean Conference on (2006), IEEE, pp. 1–5.
- [100] RAFF, T., MENOLD, P., EBENBAUER, C., AND ALLGÖWER, F. A finite time functional observer for linear systems. *CAL 150* (2005), 6.
- [101] ROTELLA, F., AND ZAMBETTAKIS, I. Minimal single linear functional observers for linear systems. *Automatica* 47, 1 (2011), 164–169.
- [102] SANCHES, D., JUNIOR, J., AND DELBEM, A. Multi-objective evolutionary algorithm for single and multiple fault service restoration in large-scale distribution systems. *Electric Power Systems Research 110*, 0 (2014), 144 – 153.
- [103] SENAME, O. Is a mixed design of observer-controllers for time-delay systems interesting? *Asian Journal of Control 9*, 2 (2007), 180.
- [104] SHAFAI, B., AND CARROLL, R. Design of proportional-integral observer for linear timevarying multivariable systems. In *Decision and Control*, 1985 24th IEEE Conference on (1985), IEEE, pp. 597–599.
- [105] SHI, X., AND CHANG, S. Extended state observer-based time-optimal control for fast and precise point-to-point motions driven by a novel electromagnetic linear actuator. *Mechatronics* 23, 4 (2013), 445 – 451.
- [106] SKELTON, R., IWASAKI, T., AND GRIGORIADIS, D. A Unified Algebraic Approach To Control Design. Series in Systems and Control. Taylor & Francis, 1997.
- [107] SKELTON, R., IWASAKI, T., AND GRIGORIADIS, K. A unified algebraic approach to linear control design.
- [108] SKWORCOW, P., PALUSZCZYSZYN, D., ULANICKI, B., RUDEK, R., AND BELRAIN, T. Optimisation of pump and valve schedules in complex large-scale water distribution systems using GAMS modelling language. *Procedia Engineering 70*, 0 (2014), 1566 – 1574. 12th International Conference on Computing and Control for the Water Industry, CCWI2013.

- [109] SON, Y. I., SHIM, H., JO, N., AND KIM, K.-I. A new approach to the design of dynamic output feedback stabilizers for LTI systems. In *American Control Conference, 2004. Proceedings of the 2004* (June 2004), vol. 2, pp. 1451–1456 vol.2.
- [110] SONTAG, E. Mathematical control theory: deterministic finite dimensional systems, vol. 6. Springer, 1998.
- [111] STANKOVIĆ, S., AND ŠILJAK, D. Robust stabilization of nonlinear interconnected systems by decentralized dynamic output feedback. *Systems & Control Letters 58*, 4 (2009), 271– 275.
- [112] STAROSWIECKI, M., AND JIANG, B. Fault identification for a class of linear systems based on adaptive observer. In *Decision and Control, 2001. Proceedings of the 40th IEEE Conference on* (2001), vol. 3, IEEE, pp. 2283–2288.
- [113] SUN, H., AND HOU, L. Composite anti-disturbance control for a discrete-time timevarying delay system with actuator failures based on a switching method and a disturbance observer. *Nonlinear Analysis: Hybrid Systems 14*, 0 (2014), 126 – 138.
- [114] SUNDARAPANDIAN, V. A separation theorem for robust pole placement of discrete-time linear control systems with full-order observers. *Mathematical and Computer Modelling* 43, 1-2 (2006), 42 – 48.
- [115] TERMEHCHY, A., AFSHAR, A., AND JAVIDSHARIFI, M. A novel design of unknown input observer for fault diagnosis in the Tennessee-Eastman process system to solve non-minimum phase problem. In Smart Instrumentation, Measurement and Applications (ICSIMA), 2013 IEEE International Conference on (Nov 2013), pp. 1–6.
- [116] TING, C. An observer-based approach to controlling time-delay chaotic systems via Takagi–Sugeno fuzzy model. *Information Sciences* 177, 20 (2007), 4314–4328.
- [117] TING, C., AND CHANG, Y. Observer-based backstepping control of linear stepping motor. *Control Engineering Practice 21*, 7 (2013), 930 939.
- [118] TLILI, A., AND BRAIEK, N. Decentralized observer based tracking control of uncertain interconnected systems. In Systems, Signals and Devices (SSD), 2011 8th International Multi-Conference on (2011), IEEE, pp. 1–8.
- [119] VELUVOLU, K., PAVULURI, S., SOH, Y., CAO, W., AND LIU, Z. Observers with multiple sliding modes for uncertain linear MIMO systems. In *Industrial Electronics and Applications*, 2006 1ST IEEE Conference on (May 2006), pp. 1–6.
- [120] WANG, D., GLAVIC, M., AND WEHENKEL, L. Comparison of centralized, distributed and hierarchical model predictive control schemes for electromechanical oscillations damping in large-scale power systems. *International Journal of Electrical Power & Energy Systems* 58, 0 (2014), 32 – 41.
- [121] WANG, G., LI, W., GUO, F., AND XIA, F. Design of parametric unknown input observers in linear time-invariant systems. In *Intelligent Control and Automation (WCICA)*, 2014 11th World Congress on (2014), IEEE, pp. 4050–4054.
- [122] WANG, G., LIANG, B., AND TANG, Z. A parameterized design of reduced-order state observer in linear control systems. *Procedia Engineering* 15 (Dec 2011), 974–978.

- [123] WANG, L. Y., FENG, W., AND YIN, G. Joint state and event observers for linear switching systems under irregular sampling. *Automatica* 49, 4 (2013), 894 905.
- [124] WANG, X., CASTELLAZZI, A., AND ZANCHETTA, P. Full-order observer based IGBT temperature online estimation. In *Industrial Electronics Society, IECON 2014 - 40th Annual Conference of the IEEE* (Oct 2014), pp. 1494–1498.
- [125] WANG, Y., XIE, L., AND DE SOUZA, C. Robust control of a class of uncertain nonlinear systems. *Systems & Control Letters 19*, 2 (1992), 139 149.
- [126] WATSON JR, J., AND GRIGORIADIS, K. Optimal unbiased filtering via linear matrix inequalities. *Systems & control letters 35*, 2 (1998), 111–118.
- [127] WEN, S., ZENG, Z., AND HUANG, T. Observer-based  $H_{\infty}$  control of discrete time-delay systems with random communication packet losses and multiplicative noises. *Applied Mathematics and Computation 219*, 12 (2013), 6484–6493.
- [128] WOJCIECHOWSKI, B. Analysis and synthesis of proportional-integral observers for singleinput-single-output time-invariant continuous systems. PhD thesis, Gliwice, Poland, 1978.
- [129] WU, J., AND SUN, Z. Observer-driven switching stabilization of switched linear systems. *Automatica* 49, 8 (2013), 2556–2560.
- [130] WU, Y., AND DUAN, G. Reduced-order observer design for matrix second-order linear systems. In Intelligent Control and Automation, 2004. WCICA 2004. Fifth World Congress on (Jun 2004), vol. 1, pp. 28–31 Vol.1.
- [131] XIAO, X., AND MAO, Z. Decentralized guaranteed cost stabilization of time-delay largescale systems based on reduced-order observers. *Journal of the Franklin Institute 348*, 9 (2011), 2689 – 2700.
- [132] XIE, S., AND XIE, L. Stabilization of a class of uncertain large-scale stochastic systems with time delays. *Automatica 36*, 1 (2000), 161–167.
- [133] XIE, S., XIE, L., AND RAHARDJA, S. An LMI-based decentralized  $H_{\infty}$  filtering for interconnected linear systems. In Acoustics, Speech, and Signal Processing, 2003. Proceedings. (ICASSP'03). 2003 IEEE International Conference on (2003), vol. 6, IEEE, pp. VI–589.
- [134] XIONG, G., SHI, D., CHEN, J., ZHU, L., AND DUAN, X. Divisional fault diagnosis of largescale power systems based on radial basis function neural network and fuzzy integral. *Electric Power Systems Research 105*, 0 (2013), 9 – 19.
- [135] YAMADA, K., MURAKAMI, I., ANDO, Y., HAGIWARA, T., IMAI, Y., ZHI, G. D., AND KOBAYASHI, M. The parametrization of all disturbance observers for plants with input disturbance. In *Industrial Electronics and Applications, 2009. ICIEA 2009. 4th IEEE Conference on* (May 2009), pp. 41–46.
- [136] YAO, J., JIANG, B., MAO, Z., AND WANG, J. Fault detection for networked control systems with time delays based on unknown input observer. In *Control and Automation, 2007. ICCA 2007. IEEE International Conference on* (2007), IEEE, pp. 539–543.

- [137] YOUSSEF, T., CHADLI, M., KARIMI, H., AND ZELMAT, M. Design of unknown inputs proportional integral observers for TS fuzzy models. *Neurocomputing 123*, 0 (2014), 156 165. Contains Special issue articles: Advances in Pattern Recognition Applications and Methods.
- [138] ZAREI, J., AND AHMADIZADEH, S. LMI-based unknown input observer design for fault detection. In Control, Instrumentation and Automation (ICCIA), 2011 2nd International Conference on (2011), IEEE, pp. 1130–1135.
- [139] ZEČEVIĆ, A., AND ŠILJAK, D. Control of large-scale systems in a multiprocessor environment. *Applied mathematics and computation 164*, 2 (2005), 531–543.
- [140] ZHAI, G., CHEN, N., AND GUI, W. Decentralized  $H_{\infty}$  control of interconnected systems via quantized dynamic output feedback. In *Mechatronics and Automation (ICMA), 2012 International Conference on* (2012), IEEE, pp. 2065–2070.
- [141] ZHANG, F., LIU, G., AND FANG, L. Actuator fault estimation based on adaptive  $H_{\infty}$  observer technique. In *Mechatronics and Automation, 2009. ICMA 2009. International Conference on* (Aug 2009), pp. 352–357.
- [142] ZHANG, J., AND FENG, G. Event-driven observer-based output feedback control for linear systems. *Automatica* 50, 7 (2014), 1852–1859.
- [143] ZHANG, J., HAN, Z., ZHU, F., AND ZHANG, W. Further results on adaptive full-order and reduced-order observers for Lur'e differential inclusions. *Communications in Nonlinear Science and Numerical Simulation 19*, 5 (May 2014), 1582–1590.
- [144] ZHANG, J., YIN, D., AND ZHANG, H. An improved adaptive observer design for a class of linear time-varying systems. In *Control and Decision Conference (CCDC)*, 2011 Chinese (May 2011), pp. 1395–1398.
- [145] ZHANG, T., AND GUAY, M. Adaptive nonlinear observers of microbial growth processes. *Journal of process control 12*, 5 (2002), 633–643.
- [146] ZHANG, Y., SHI, P., NGUANG, S., AND KARIMI, H. Observer-based finite-time fuzzy  $H_{\infty}$  control for discrete-time systems with stochastic jumps and time-delays. *Signal Processing* 97 (2014), 252–261.
- [147] ZHOU, B., AND DUAN, G. Solutions to the positive real control problem for linear systems via reduced-order observer. In *Intelligent Control and Automation*, 2008. WCICA 2008. 7th World Congress on (Jun 2008), pp. 4628–4632.
- [148] ZHOU, K., DOYLE, J., AND GLOVER, K. *Robust and Optimal Control*. Feher/Prentice Hall Digital and. Prentice Hall, 1996.
- [149] ZHOU, L., SHE, J., WU, M., AND HE, Y. Design of a robust observer-based modified repetitive-control system. *ISA transactions 52*, 3 (2013), 375–382.
- [150] ZHOU, X., HUANG, Q., JIANG, W., AND LIU, S. Analytic study on a state observer synchronizing a class of linear fractional differential systems. *Communications in Nonlinear Science and Numerical Simulation 19*, 10 (2014), 3808 – 3819.
- [151] ZHU, F. State estimation and unknown input reconstruction via both reduced-order and high-order sliding mode observers. *Journal of Process Control 22*, 1 (Jan 2012), 296–302.

Bibliography

## Résumé

Cette thèse est le résultat de recherche effectuée à Longwy au sein du département CID  $\ll$  Contrôle Identification et Diagnostic  $\gg$  du Centre de Recherche en Automatique de Nancy (CRAN). Elle concerne, d'une part, la synthèse des observateurs dynamiques (d'ordre plein et d'ordre réduit) et la commande basée observateur d'une classe de systèmes linéaires incertains, d'autre part, l'application de ces résultats aux systèmes de grande dimension.

Dans une première partie, une nouvelle forme d'observateurs dynamiques  $H_{\infty}$  est conçue pour les systèmes linéaires en présence d'entrées inconnues et de perturbations, pour les systèmes continus et discrets. L'observateur proposé généralise ceux existants tels que les observateurs proportionnels et proportionnels-intégrales. La conception d'observateur est fondée sur la résolution des inégalités matricielles linéaires (LMI).

Ensuite, ces observateurs ont été utilisés dans la synthèse de contrôleurs basés observateur pour les systèmes incertains en présence de perturbations. Cette synthèse est basée sur le paramétrage des solutions des contraintes algébriques obtenues à partir des erreurs d'estimation. La solution est obtenue à partir de la résolution des inégalités matricielles bilinéaires en utilisant un algorithme à 2 étapes.

Dans la dernière partie, les résultats obtenus ont été étendus aux systèmes de grande dimension. Dans ce cadre, les systèmes considérés sont décomposés en plusieurs sous systèmes interconnectés de faible dimension, où les interconnections sont supposées non linéaires et satisfaire des contraintes quadratiques. Une commande décentralisée basée observateur dynamique est proposée pour les systèmes interconnectés incertains en présence de perturbations.

**Mots clés:** Observateur dynamique, commande basée observateur, système linéaire incertain, système de grande dimension, LMI, commande décentralisée.

## Abstract

The present thesis is the result of research conducted in Longwy, within the department Control, Identification, Diagnosis (CID) of Research Center for Automatic Control of Nancy (CRAN). This thesis investigates the problem of dynamic observer (full- and reduced-order) and observer-based control design and their applications to large-scale systems.

Firstly, a new form of  $H_{\infty}$  dynamic observer is designed for linear systems in the presence of unknown inputs and disturbances. The proposed observer generalizes the existing results on proportional observer and proportional integral observer. The observer design is based on the solution of linear matrix inequalities (LMI). Both continuous-time and discrete-time systems are considered.

Thereafter, by inserting the proposed observer into a closed-loop, an observer-based control is presented for uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances. Based on the parameterization of algebraic constraints obtained from the analysis of the estimation error, the control design is derived from the solution of bilinear matrix inequality, by using a two-step algorithm.

Finally, the obtained results have been extended to large-scale systems. A decentralized observer-based control is proposed for large-scale uncertain systems in the presence of disturbances. These systems are composed of several interconnected subsystems of low dimensions, where the interconnections are assumed to be nonlinear and satisfy quadratic constraints.

Key words: Dynamic observer, observer-based control, linear uncertain system, large-scale system, LMI, decentralized control.